EFFECTS OF BOVINE RESPIRATORY DISEASE ON

IMMUNE RESPONSE, ANIMAL PERFORMANCE,

NITROGEN BALANCE, AND BLOOD AND

NUTRIENT FLUX ACROS TOTAL

SPLANCHNIC IN BEEF STEERS

By

LUIS OCTAVIO BURCIAGA ROBLES

Medico Veterinario Zootecnista Universidad Autonoma de Ciudad Juarez Ciudad Juarez, Chihuahua. Mexico 2000

Master of Science Animal Production Universidad Autonoma de Chihuahua Chihuahua, Chihuahua. Mexico 2002

Submitted to the Faculty of the Graduate College of the Oklahoma State University in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the Degree of DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY May, 2009

EFFECTS OF BOVINE RESPIRATORY DISEASE ON IMMUNE RESPONSE, ANIMAL PERFORMANCE, NITROGEN BALANCE, AND BLOOD AND NUTRIENT FLUX ACROOS THE PORTAL DRINED VISCERA IN BEEF STEERS

Dissertation Approved:

Dissertation Adviser's Name Here

Dr. Clint R. Krehbiel

Dr. Gerald W. Horn

Dr. Douglas L. Step

Dr. Anthony W. Confer

Dr. Jerry Ritchey

Dr. A. Gordon Emslie

Dean of the Graduate College

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank everyone that has contributed time and effort me to get to this stage of my life. There are so many that it will be unfair to try to name them all, but to all of you: Thanks.

I would like to express gratitude to my major advisor, Dr. Clint Krehbiel for giving me the opportunity to join his select group of graduate students; it was a lifetime experience, a dream come true. Also I express my deepest appreciation to the rest of my PhD committee members, thanks for your time, dedication and inputs. To all the graduate students and friends a big thank you; without your help on those long sampling days all my research wouldn't be possible. A special mention to Miss Gorgeous, without your love, care and support during those long days and nights trying to finish up on time and for your encouragement on reaching the next level I wouldn't be writing these lines now, my heart will always be with you.

Finally I would like to thank my mother (Graciela) and my brother (Jesus). The two of you are my inspiration and without your love and support this professional achievement wouldn't be possible. Dad, I know that wherever you are you

iii

should be proud of your two son's achievements.

Finally and most importantly I thank GOD. "I can do all things through Christ

which strengthens me."(Philippians 4:13)

Chapter	Page
I. INTRODUCTION	1
Introduction Objectives Literature cited	1 3 4
II. REVIEW OF LITERATURE	7
Pathogens involved in Bovine Respiratory Disease (BRD) Bovine viral diarrhea virus (BVDV) and its relationship with BRD <i>Mannheimia haemolytica</i> and its relationship in BRD Effects of BRD on white blood cell counts Cytokines as immune modulators during a BRD event Interferon gamma (IFN γ) Interleukin-1 (IL-1) Interleukin-4 (IL-4) Tumor necrosis factor- α (TNF α) Implications of BRD on antibody production Rectal Temperature and its relationship with BRD Haptoglobin production during a BRD event Effects of BRD on dry matter intake (DMI) Blood flow across total splanchnic tissues (TST) Effect of BRD on short and long term performance in finishing cattle Visceral organ mass Literature cited	$\begin{array}{c} & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & & &$
III. EXPOSURE BY PERSISTENTLY INFECTED CALVES WITH BVDV1B AND SUBSEQUENT INFECTION WITH MANNHEIMA HAEMOLYTIC DEMONSTRATING EFFECTS ON CLINICAL SIGNS AND IMMUNE PARAMETERS: MODEL FOR BOVINE RESPIRATORY DISEASE VIA VIRAL AND BACTERIAL INTERACTION	A 33 33
Introduction Materials and methods	35 36
Animals	36
Treatments	
Serum Haptoglobin	38 39

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Cytokines	
Hemogram	40
Blood gas, pH, glucose and lactate	41
Mannheimia haemolytica antibodies	41
Bovine viral diarrhea virus antibodies	41
Statistical Analyses	
Results	
Discussion	46
Literature cited	59
IV. EFFECTS OF EXPOSURE TO CALVES PERSISTENTI WITH BOVINE VIRAL DIARRHEA VIRUS TYPE 1B A HAEMOLYTICA CHALLENGE ON ANIMAL PERFOR	LY INFECTED AND MANNHEIMIA RMANCE, N
BALANCE, AND VISCERAL ORGAN MASS IN BEEF	STEEKS81
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and methods	
Nitrogen balance	
Carcass and Organ Mass Collection	
Statistical Analyses	
Results	
Discussion	
Conclusion	
Literature cited	
V. EFFECTS OF SHORT-TERM FOOD DEPRIVATION A INTRATRACHEAL CHALLENGE WITH MANNHEIM ON BLOOD FLOW AND NET PORTAL AND HEPATIC AMINO ACIDS DURING AN ACUTE PHASE IMMUN IN THE BOVINE	ND IA HEMOLYTICA C FLUX OF E RESPONSE 114
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	
Animals	
Treatments	
Cytokines	
Serum Haptoglobin	
Plasma Metabolites and Para-Aminohippurate Determ	inations120
Blood Flow and Net Nutrient Flux Calculations	
Statistical Analysis	
Kesults	
Discussion	
Literature cited	

Figure legends	164
VI.EFFECTS OF FEED DEPRIVATION AND INTRATRACHEAL	
CHALLENGE WITH MANNHEIMIA HAEMOLYTICA ON BLOOD	
FLOW AND NET PORTAL AND HEPATIC FLUX OF NUTRIENTS	
IN BEEF STEERS	171
Abstract	171
Introduction	173
Materials and Methods	174
Animals	174
Treatments	175
Sample Collection	176
Analyses	178
Mannheimia haemolytica antibodies	178
Plasma Metabolites and Para-Aminohippurate	178
Blood Flow and Net Nutrient Flux Calculations	179
Statistical Analysis	181
Results	181
Discussion	
Blood gas	
Arterial concentrations of energy metabolites	190
Arterial concentrations of nitrogeonous compounds	194
Blood flow	197
Oxygen consumption and net flux of energy related metabolites	198
Net flux of nitrogenous compunds	199
Conclusion	202
Literature cited	204
Figure legends	237

LIST OF TABLES

]	Гаble	Page
	3.1 Effect of 72 h exposure to a PI BVDV calf with or without an intratracheal challenge with <i>M. haemolytica</i> on hemogram of steers	69
	3.2 Effect of 72 h exposure to a PI BVDV calf with or without an intratracheal challenge with <i>M. haemolytica</i> on serum cytokine concentrations of steers	70
	3.3 Effect of 72 h exposure to a PI BVDV calf with or without an intratracheal challenge with <i>M. haemolytica</i> on clinical score, respiration rate, blood pH and gas and metabolite concentrations in steers	71
	4.1 Composition of diets (DM basis)	.106
	4.2 Effects of short term PI BVDV exposure and/or <i>M. haemolytica</i> intractracheal challenge on performance during the finishing period in beef steers.	.107
	4.3 Effects of short term PI BVDV exposure and/or <i>M. haemolytica</i> intractracheal challenge on DMI, DM digestibility, nitrogen digestibility, and total nitrogen retained in beef steers	.108
	4.4 Effects of short-term PI BVDV exposure and/or <i>M. haemolytica</i> intractracheal challenge on carcass characteristics of finishing steers	.111
	4.5 Effects of short-term PI BVDV exposure and/or <i>M. haemolytica</i> intratracheal challenge on organ mass of beef steers	.112
	5.1 Diet composition and nutrient analysis on feed utilized during the experiment.	.147
	5.2 Effect of fasting with or without a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on DMI, rectal temperature and arterial concentrations of cytokines and haptoglobin	.149
	5.3 Effects of intratracheal <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on arterial concentrations of metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers	.151
	5.4 Effect an intratracheal <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on blood flow and net flux of metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers	.154
	6.1 Effects of feed deprivation and M. haemolytica (MH) challenge on performance of fed or fasted beef steers.	.218
	6.2 Effects of intratracheal M. haemolytica (MH) challenge on arterial	

blood gas components and concentrations of energy metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers	219
6.3 Effects of intratracheal M. haemolytica (MH) challenge on arterial	
concentrations of nitrogenous metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers	221
6.4 Effects of intratracheal M. haemolytica (MH) challenge on blood flow	
and energy metabolite flux across the PDV, liver and TST fed or fasted	
beef steers	224
6.5 Effects of intratracheal M. haemolytica (MH) challenge on nitrogenous m	etabolite
flux across the PDV, liver and TST in fed or fasted beef steers	227

LIST OF FIGURES

Page

Figure

3.1 Serum concentration of bovine viral diarrhea virus 1b (BVDV1b) neutralization antibody titers in calves exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD)
3.2 Serum concentration of <i>M. haemolytica</i> whole cell antibodies (Figure 3.2a) and <i>M. haemolytica</i> leukotoxin antibodies (Figure 3.2b) in calves challenged intratracheally on d 0 with 6×10^9 CFU of <i>M. haemolytica</i> serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH)
3.3 Rectal temperature of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of <i>M. haemolytica</i> serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH; Figure 3.3a) or exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV 1b (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD; Figure 3.3b)77
3.4 Serum haptoglobin concentrations of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of <i>M. haemolytica</i> serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH; Figure 3.4a) or exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV 1b (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD; Figure 3.4b)
3.5. Total white blood cell (Figure 3.5a), neutrophil (Figure 3.5b) and lymphocyte (Figure 3.5c) counts of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of <i>M. haemolytica</i> serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH; Figures 3.5a and 3.5b) or exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD; Figure 3.5c)
3.6 Carbon dioxide (Figure 3.6a), carbonic acid (Figure 3.6b), and sodium bicarbonate (Figure 3.6c) concentrations in whole blood of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×109 CFU of <i>M. haemolytica</i> serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH)
5.1 Effect of <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on rectal temperature in beef steers during the first 24 h post challenge in fed or fasted steers
5.2 Effect of <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on arterial haptoglobin concentration during the first 24 h post challenge in fed or fasted beef steers
5.3 Fold change in arterial concentration of TNFα and IL-1β following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge in fed or feed deprived beef steers during the first 24 h post challenge

5.4 Fold change in arterial concentration of IL-6 following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge in fed or fasted beef steers during the first 24 h post-challenge168
5.5 Changes in aromatic, branched chain, and glucogenic AA flux across the liver of fed or fasted beef steers during the first 7.5 h following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge
5.6 Changes in non-essential, essential, and total AA net flux across the liver of fed or fasted beef steers during the first 7.5 h following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge
6.1 Changes in <i>M. haemolytica</i> whole and <i>M. haemolytica</i> leukotoxin serum antibody concentrations in fed or fasted beef steers following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge
6.2 Effect of <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on rectal temperature during the first7 d post challenge in fed or fasted beef steers
6.3 Effect of <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge on DMI in fed or fasted beef steers during a 14 d period
6.4 Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of acetate, β-hydroxybutyrate, and glucose in fed or fasted beef steers following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge
6.5 Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of alanine, glutamic acid, histidine, methionine, Serine, tyrosine, glucogenic AA, and NEAA in fed or fasted beef steers following a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge
6.6 Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of lactate in response to a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge in fed or fasted beef steers
6.7 Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of glutamine, glutamic acid, glycine, hydroxyproline, phenylalanine, glucogenic AA, and NEAA in response to a <i>M. haemolytica</i> challenge in fed or fasted beef steers

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Economically, bovine respiratory disease (BRD) is the most important disease affecting feedlot cattle (Martin et al., 1989; Edwards, 1996). Annual economic losses due to death, decreased feed efficiency, and medicine costs associated with BRD are estimated at \$800-900 million (Chirase and Greene, 2001). Bovine respiratory disease accounts for approximately 75% of feedlot morbidity and from 50 to 80% of mortality (Edwards, 1996; Chirase and Greene, 2001). Although the medical costs attributable to the treatment of BRD are substantial (Martin et al., 1982; Perino, 1992), the economic impact of BRD on animal performance, carcass merit, and meat quality are likely even more devastating. McNeill et al. (1996) reported that "healthy" steers had greater daily gains and 12% more U.S. Choice carcasses than cattle identified as "sick" at some point during the finishing period. Gardner et al. (1999) showed that steers with lung lesions plus active lymph nodes had \$73.78 less net return, of which 21% was due to medicine costs and 79% due to lower carcass weight (8.4% less) and lower quality grade (24.7% more U.S. Standards). This negative impact on carcass traits 200 d after receiving the cattle illustrates the importance of preventing BRD.

With demand for higher quality products and an increase in value-based marketing, beef producers are becoming more in-tune to health management practices that have the potential to increase profitability and beef product quality. Effects of BRD illustrate the

importance of pre-weaning health management to producers because of the associated economic risk (Speer et al., 2001). If feedlots were able to purchase calves that are more likely to remain healthy during the feeding period, their profits would increase through reduced costs and higher revenues. Previous studies have indicated that calves preconditioned prior to being placed in the feedlot remain healthier and perform better (Step et al., 2008); however, few studies have documented the value of preconditioning programs to the feedlot operator, cow-calf producer, or the public in general.

One of the greatest challenges with implementing programs and management strategies to prevent BRD is our lack of understanding of the multi-factorial etiology and predisposing factors involved with the disease (Duff and Galyean, 2007). Despite the availability of new generation vaccines and antimicrobials, mortality associated with BRD has increased in the last decade (Babcock et al., 2006). Booker et al. (2008) reported a wide variety of bacterial and viral pathogens in animals that succumbed to BRD. Thus, a better understanding of the impact that stress and viral and bacterial pathogens alone or in combination have on animal health and growth is essential to improving production efficiency, meat quality, and food safety in beef cattle. In nonruminant species, recent research has implicated the fat cell as an interface between energy status of the animal and immune function, which may regulate muscle fiber growth through a variety of signals which influence fatty acid oxidation, glucose uptake, and insulin sensitivity (Jacobi et al., 2006). Intramuscular fat cells are strategically

positioned to act as immunological sensors to regulate direct and indirect responses of muscle cells to inflammatory signals. During an infectious process, immune cells release soluble proteins (i.e., "inflammatory signals") called cytokines (Bannerman, 2008). Cytokines have been demonstrated to redirect nutrient utilization from growth to support of an immune response (Humphrey and Klasing, 2004). Therefore, an acute phase response has the potential to have long-term effects on animal growth and development; however; little information is available in the bovine.

Objectives

Basic information regarding the underlying mechanisms of how stress associated with current cattle marketing strategies and BRD influence growth and development of beef cattle are largely lacking. Information in this regard is critical to improving livestock productivity and end product quality. The overall goal of the work presented herein was to identify biological links that exist between the BRD complex and decreased animal performance and carcass quality. Our objectives were to evaluate the effects of BRD challenge models on immune response, cattle performance, carcass characteristics, visceral organ mass, apparent nutrient digestibility, nutrient retention, and net flux of nutrients across the portal-drained viscera (**PDV**) and liver.

LITERATURE CITED

Babcock, A., R. Jones, and M. Langemeier. 2006. Examining death loss in Kansas feedlots. Pages 46–52 in Beef Cattle Research – 2006, Report of Prog. 959, Kansas State Univ.,

Manhattan.http://www.oznet.ksu.edu/library/lvstk2/srp959.pdf Accessed December 28, 2008.

- Bannerman, D. D. 2008. Pathogen-dependent induction of cytokines and other soluble inflammatory mediators during intramammary infection of dairy cows. Anim Sci 2008 : jas.2008-1187v1-20081187.
- Booker, C. W., S. M. Abutarbush, P. S. Morley, G. K. Jim, T. P. Pittman, O. C.
 Schunicht, T. Perret, B. K. Wildman, R. K. Fenton, P. T. Guichon, and E. D.
 Janzen. 2008a. Microbiological and histopathological findings in cases of fatal bovine respiratory disease of feedlot cattle in western Canada. Can. Vet. J. 49:473-481.
- Chirase, N. K., and L. W. Greene. 2001. Dietary zinc and manganese sources administered from the fetal stage onwards affect immune response of transit stressed and virus infected offspring steer calves. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol. 93:217–228.
- Duff, G. C. and M. L. Galyean. 2007. Board-Invited review: Recent advances in management of highly stressed, newly received feedlot cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 85:823-840.

- Edwards, A. J. 1996. Respiratory diseases of feedlot cattle in the central USA. Bovine Pract. 30:5–7.
- Martin, S. W., A. H. Meek, D. G. Davis, J. A. Johnson, and R. A. Curtis. 1982. Factors associated with mortality and treatment costs in feedlot calves: The Bruce County beef project, years 1978, 1979, 1980. Can. J. Comp. Med. 46:341-349.
- Gardner, B. A., H. G. Dolezal, L. K. Bryant, F. N. Owens, and R. A. Smith. 1999. Health of finishing steers: Effects on performance, carcass traits, and meat tenderness. J. Anim. Sci. 77:3168–3175.
- Humphrey, B. D., and K.C. Klasing. 2004. Modulation of nutrient metabolism and homeostasis by the immune system. World's Poultry Science Journal. 60:90-100.
- Jacobi, S. K., N. K. Gabler, K. M. Ajuwon, J. E. Davis, and M. E. Spurlock. 2006. Adipocytes, myofibers, and cytokine biology: New horizons in the regulation of growth and body composition. J. Anim. Sci. 84:E140-E149.
- Martin, S. W., K. G. Bateman, P. E. Shewen, S. Rosendal, and J. E. Bohac. 1989. The frequency, distribution and effects of antibodies, to seven putative respiratory pathogens, on respiratory disease and weight gain in feedlot calves in Ontario. Can. J. Vet. Res. 53:355-362.
- McNeill, J. W., J. C. Paschal, M. S. McNeill, and W. W. Morgan. 1996. Effect of morbidity on performance and profitability of feedlot steers. J. Anim. Sci. 74(Suppl. 1):135. (Abstr.)

- Perino, L. J. 1992. Overview of the bovine respiratory disease complex. Compend. Contin. Edu. Pract. Vet. 14:3–6.
- Speer, N, C., C. Young, and D. Roeber. 2001. The importance of preventing bovine respiratory disease: a beef industry review. Bovine Pract. 35:189-196.
- Step, D.L., C. R. Krehbiel, H. A. DePra, J. J. Cranston, R. W. Fulton, J. G Kirkpatrick, D. R. Gill, M. E. Payton, M.A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer. 2008. Effects of commingling beef calves from different sources and weaning protocols during a forty-two-day receiving period on performance and bovine respiratory disease. J. Anim. Sci. 86:3146-58.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

Pathogens involved in Bovine Respiratory Disease (BRD)

Bovine viral diarrhea virus (BVDV) and its relationship with BRD. The presence of animals persistently infected (PI) with BVDV in feedlot pens has been associated with increased BRD morbidity and mortality during the finishing period (Loneragan et al., 2005). Bovine viral diarrhea viruses involved in BRD can cause clinical infections on their own (Potgieter et al., 1984), but have also been reported to make cattle more susceptible to secondary bacterial infections that are common inhabitants of the respiratory tract of healthy animals (Barbour et al., 1997). Therefore, increasing our understanding of the impact of BVDV and it's interaction with BRD on animal health is important.

Gånheim et al. (2003; 2005) evaluated the effects of BVDV and *M. haemolytica* challenge on immune response of calves. In their study calves ranged from 9 to 18 wk of age and the virus of interest was directly inoculated into the nostril. Clinical signs were more severe in animals challenged with both BVDV and *M. haemolytica* followed by the BVDV only group. Calves receiving only the bacterial challenge had very mild clinical signs. Rectal temperature and serum concentrations of serum amyloid A, fibrinogen, and

haptoglobin were increased in all experimental treatments. In addition, BVDV inoculation induced a significant decrease in total white blood cell counts and absolute counts of neutrophils and lymphocytes, whereas *M. haemolytica* inoculation increased total white blood cell counts and neutrophils, while decreasing the lymphocyte count. Fulton et al. (2006a) suggested that in order to study the pathogenesis and efficacy of vaccines the use of a challenge model that simulates natural disease exposure would be beneficial. Niskanen and Lindberg et al. (2003) demonstrated that the route of transmission of BVDV from a PI calf could occur by direct contact, ambient air, or by sharing the feed-bunk. Therefore, it appears a potential model to study the effects of BRD on animal growth and health could include exposure of naïve animals to animals PI with BVDV.

Mannheimia haemolytica and its relationship in BRD. Despite the development of new vaccines and antibiotics, *Mannheimia haemolytica* has been reported to be the most common pathogen isolated in animal's succumbing from BRD (Booker et al., 2008). The difficulty of implementing prevention strategies against this bacteria has been associated with its high virulence due to different pathogenic factors that it possesses, including outer membrane proteins (Pandher et al., 1999) and leukotoxin (Rice et al., 2007). Leukotoxin is secreted during the logarithmic growth phase of *M. haemolytica* (Czuprynski et al., 2004) and is considered to be one of components of *M. haemolytica* with detrimental effects on health of the host animal. Previous challenge studies with *M. haemolytica* have shown that iron-regulated outer membrane protein and leukotoxin are produced in vivo by *M. haemolytica* during pathogenesis associated with this bacteria (Confer et al. 1995). Therefore, increased serum antibody concentration against these proteins in non-vaccinated and sero-negative animals is associated with clinical or subclinical disease.

Effects of BRD on white blood cell counts

When correlated with a clinical evaluation, leukograms can provide informative and low cost evaluation of disease processes (Cole et al., 1997). Ganheim et al. (2005) and Corrigan et al. (2007) reported that an intratracheal *M. haemolytica* challenge can produce an acute immune response during the first 24 h after the challenge. In those studies, the long-term effects of *M. haemolytica* challenge were not addressed due to the relatively short duration of the experiments (138 h, Corrigan et al., 2007; and 23 d, Gånheim et al., 2003). However, their experiments have provided valuable information in respect to the cellular immune response and describing physiological events which occur during the acute phase response to BRD. In both studies, animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* developed an increased concentration of circulating neutrophils, which have been recognized as the first line of defense of the immune system during bacterial infection. The type of cells of the immune system that respond to an immune challenge depends on the type of antigen involved. In general, viruses require the cellular machinery of the host animal to replicate (Janeway et al., 2005), and it has been reported that BVDV increased affinity for lymphocytes in order to replicate. Therefore, one might speculate that an infection with BVDV would cause a decrease in circulating lymphocytes (Lambot et al., 1998). Potgieter et al. (1995) reported lymphocyte depletion and decreased capacity for phagocytosis in calves infected with BVDV. Corrigan et al. (2007) performed an intratracheal *M. haemolytica* challenge in a group of "market age" heifers of unknown history and reported a decrease in lymphocyte counts during the 138

h post inoculation with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, Gånheim et al. (2005) reported decreased lymphocyte counts when animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* alone. It is evident that BVDV or bacterial challenges can elicit an immune response, and that responses could be attributed to the type of challenge utilized. However, limited information has evaluated the effects a natural exposure to BVDV by contact with a PI-BVDV animal alone or in combination with a bacterial challenge on cellular, humoral and performance of beef steers.

Cytokines as immune modulators during a BRD event

Cytokines are soluble proteins synthesized by a variety of cells and tissues in the body and are involved in a wide variety of biological processes (Bannerman, 2008) influencing energy (Jacobi et al., 2006) and protein (Webel et al., 1997) metabolism. Increased cytokine concentrations are thought to result in repartitioning of energy and amino acids away from adipose and skeletal muscle growth by providing substrates for higher priority immunological functions (Jacobi et al., 2006; Waggoner et al., 2008). Although previous experiments have reported the concentration of cytokines in beef cattle (Reuter et al., 2008; Waggoner et al., 2008), these studies were conducted using intravenous infusion of lipopolysaccharide (**LPS**). Varied concentrations and length of infusion of LPS can result in different responses from the immune system (Webel et al., 1997). Gouwy et al. (2005) reported that the primary mechanism of action of cytokines is by up or down-regulation of genes involved in specific intracellular transduction pathways. A greater understanding of cytokine response to the most common pathogens could provide valuable information of the implications of these proteins for decreasing

performance and carcass characteristics in animals that suffer from BRD during the growing and finishing period (Larson, 2005).

Interferon gamma (IFN γ). Interferon gamma has been reported as the link between the innate and adaptive immune systems and is critical for an adequate response to intracellular pathogens (Bannerman, 2008). Schroder et al. (2004) suggested that the main source of IFN γ is lymphocytes. Ellis and Baeman (2004) and Schroder et al. (2004) have reported that the effect of IFN γ results from macrophages and neutrophils enhancing phagocytosis of extracellular pathogens (bacteria) and inducing a respiratory burst and nitric oxide production which has microbiocidal effects. Tatsufumi et al. (2007) concluded that increased concentration of IFN γ is a strong indicator of a cellular immune response.

Interleukin-1 (IL-1). Dinarello (1998) described IL-1 as one of the most potent endogenous inducers of fever and the induction of this cytokine has been associated with viral, bacterial, fungal and parasitic infections. In addition, Pruitt et al. (1995) reported that IL-1 is one of the principal inducers of acute phase protein synthesis. Although IL-1 is expressed as both IL-1 α and IL-1 β , Bannerman (2008) differentiated the proteins as either intracellular (IL-1 α) or secreted by the cells (extracellular; IL-1 β). Godson et al. (1995) administered different doses of recombinant IL-1 β to beef calves and reported that the effect of IL-1 β on rectal temperature was dose dependant. Only animals dosed with 333 and 1,000 ng/kg of IL-1 β had a mean rectal temperature greater than 40.0°C compared with animals dosed with 10, 33 and 100 ng/kg. Maximum rectal temperature was observed at 6 h for all treatments and returned to baseline by 24 h post IL-1 β injection. In addition, the acute phase protein haptoglobin concentration was increased

above 0.50 mg/mL in animals receiving 1,000 ng/kg of recombinant IL-1 β starting at 24 h post injection, and haptoglobin concentration remained elevated for 72 h. Serum concentrations of IL-1 β were not reported (Godson et al., 1995). These results suggest that the pyrogenic and acute phase induction of IL-1 β is dose dependant.

Interleukin-4 (IL-4). Limited information exists regarding the role of IL-4 in beef cattle. Elkenov et al. (2005) and Carroll and Forsberg (2007) described IL-4 as an anti-inflammatory cytokine which inhibits the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-1 β , IL-6 and TNF α). Reuter et al. (2008) reported decreased concentrations of IL-4 in animals fed a 30% concentrate diet compared with animals fed 70% concentrate when challenged with LPS and provided an antimicrobial injection. Reuter et al. (2008) observed higher concentrations of IFN γ , TNF α and IL-6 and concluded that the increased concentrations of these pro-inflammatory cytokines could be associated with the decreased concentrations of IL-4. An additional mechanism of action of IL-4 in the immune response has been described by Salak-Johnson and McGlone (2007), who proposed that the main effect of IL-4 is to disrupt T-helper cell 1 and 2 (TH1 and TH2) homeostasis. Bot et al. (2004) reported that when IL-4 is over expressed it can have detrimental effects on the immune system by decreasing the recruitment, expansion or activity of TH1 cells, resulting in a strong TH2 bias. The resulting increase of TH2 relative to TH1 might interfere with viral clearance by the host and suppress the innate immune response predisposing the host to secondary infections (Salak-Johnosn and McGlone, 2007). Therefore, increased IL-4 may decrease viral clearance and predispose animals to secondary infections resulting in increased morbidity and mortality when feedlot cattle are exposed to BVDV.

Tumor necrosis factor-a (TNFa). TNFa is a proinflammatory cytokine produced by different immune cells and presents a wide variety of activities (Ordas et al., 2006). Sordillo and Peel (1992) reported increased concentrations of TNFa in milk and serum of cows suffering from mastitis, and the increased concentration of TNFa was associated with the severity of the clinical manifestation of the disease. In addition, when dogs and cats were infused with recombinant human TNFa, a similar endotoxic response was observed (Tracey et al., 1986). Interestingly, recombinant anti-TNF monoclonal antibodies prevented the induction of septic shock during acute bacteremia in baboons (Tracey et al., 1987). Therefore, increasing concentrations of TNFa might be associated with severity of disease and decreased growth rates (Levine et al., 2005).

Implications of BRD on antibody production

One factor which can influence antibody production to a pathogen is antigen load (Katare et al., 2005). In addition, higher antibody production to BVDV has been reported as an indicator of better protection induced by vaccines (Kelling et al., 2007). Zhang et al. (1997) suggested that exposure of healthy animals to a virus that produces an immunosuppression might not only predispose animals to secondary infections, but could also have a detrimental effect on antibody production to other pathogens (i.e., vaccines), which could subsequently have a negative effect on animal health and performance.

Rectal Temperature and its relationship with BRD

During a BRD event, animals exhibit distinct behavioral patterns caused in part by changes in body temperature (Johnson et al., 1998; Johnson, 2002). Confer et al. (2008) reported an increased rectal temperature in animals challenged with *M*. *haemolytica* when compared with control animals. Similarly, Corrigan et al. (2007) reported that animals that were challenged with *M. haemolytica* had increased rectal temperature (>40°C) during the time elapsed between 0 to 12 h and returned to normal by 24 h. Reuter et al. (2008) reported rectal temperatures above 40° C for 1 to 2 h, 3 to 6 h post LPS challenge depending on the dietary treatment, whereas Gilliam et al. (2008) and Waggoner et al. (2008) reported the highest rectal temperature to be ~39.5 and ~39.2°C at 2 and 4 h post LPS challenge, respectively, and returned to pre-challenge temperature 6 h post-challenge

Kelling et al. (2007) reported that non-vaccinated animals that were challenged with BVDV type 2 had higher rectal temperature from d 9 to 11 after intranasal challenge compared with a vaccinated group. In addition, Gånheim et al. (2005) reported that animals that were challenged with non-cytopathic type 1 BVDV had a mild fever (>39.5°C) from d 1 through 5 after viral inoculation. These results suggest that increased rectal temperature can result from either direct inoculation of known amounts of BVDV virus into nostrils of calves or exposure of healthy calves to animals PI with BVDV.

Increased body temperature during a febrile process in humans and rats (Dantzer, 2002) has been reported to increase metabolic rate by 13% for every 1°C increase in body temperature. The length and amount of increased rectal temperature can have a great impact on nutrient requirements of sick animals due to the increased energetic cost for this metabolic process that should be accounted for when formulating diets for animals suffering from BRD.

Haptoglobin production during a BRD event

Haptoglobin is an acute phase protein produced mainly by the liver in response to pro-inflammatory cytokines including TNFα, IL-1 and IL-6 secreted by bronchoalveolar

macrophages in response to bacterial infection (Yoo et al., 1995; Morsey et al., 1999). Haptoglobin has been reported to have antibacterial and anti-inflammatory functions during immunological stress (Wassel, 2000). In cattle, haptoglobin has been evaluated as a predictor of BRD (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009a) and correlated with the number of antimicrobial treatments for BRD (Carter et al., 2002; Berry et al., 2004; Step et al., 2008). Increased haptoglobin concentrations was associated with clinical cases of BRD and number of antimicrobial treatments required for animals during the disease (Carter et al., 2002; Berry et al., 2004). In addition to bacterial infections, Gånheim et al. (2002) reported that animals that were challenged directly into the nostrils with a non-cytopathic type 1 BVDV had higher concentrations of haptoglobin than control animals.

Klasing (1998a) suggested a switch in amino acid utilization from growth to production of acute phase proteins occurs following an immune challenge in chicks. The synthesis of acute proteins by the liver in response to an immune challenge could change the amino acid requirements as well as energy required for maintenance in support of the acute phase response. In the absence of stress or infections, animals will assimilate nutrients into tissues according to their genetic potential and according to age and stage of production (Klassing et al., 1987; Elsasser, 1993). However, during infection, there is an increase in protein turnover (Jepson et al., 1986) due to anorexia induced by cytokine production in response to the pathogen (Klassing, 1998b; Johnson, 1997), increased amino acid requirements for acute phase protein synthesis by the liver (Reeds and Jahoor, 2001), and increased mobilization of protein stores from muscle either by decreased synthesis or increased catabolism (Ling et al, 1997) providing energy precursors for gluconeogenesis or amino acids for protein synthesis by the liver (Espat et al., 1994).

Effects of BRD on dry matter intake (DMI)

Pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by activated cells of the immune system have been reported to decrease feed intake (Johnson, 1997; Klasing, 1988). According to Hutcheson and Cole (1986), when expressed as a percentage of BW, DMI may be decreased during the first wk after arrival to the feedlot and that depression in DMI can last up to 28 d post arrival. To account for potential differences that intake has on nutrient digestibility and metabolism, pair feeding has been suggested for use in experiments comparing animals challenged with a pathogen vs. control animals (Sandberg et al., 2007). In addition, because pathogens induce anorexia in host animals, potential effects of decreased intake should be accounted for in order to develop feeding strategies for morbid animals in production settings (Kyriazakis et al., 1998). In fact, according to most recent Beef Cattle NRC (1996), when formulating diets for high-stressed calves entering the feedlot, the principal consideration to account for is decreased dry matter intake (DMI; Hutchenson and Cole, 1986). This is due to decreased DMI in sick/stressed calves (0.90 \pm 0.70% of BW) compared to healthy animals (1.55 \pm 0.51% of BW) during the first week after arrival to a feedlot. Differences in DMI can remain for two wk, and therefore nutrient intake during this period might be limiting to achieve adequate immune function and/or maximum growth potential (Chirase et al., 1991)

Blood flow across total splanchnic tissues (TST)

Several studies exist that have addressed changes in blood flow and net PDV flux of amino acids in cattle due to different dietary protein sources and feeding management strategies (Lomax and Baird, 1983). In growing and lactating animals, the splanchnic bed provides the majority of nutrients required for growth and milk synthesis,

respectively (Lomax and Baird. 1983). Therefore, any change in the metabolic status of the animal that affects DMI or alterations in splanchnic metabolism can have a detrimental effect on growth and lactation in food producing animals. In Holstein calves, feed deprivation decreased portal blood flow when animals were fasted for 36 h (Koeln et al., 1993). In addition, Lomax and Baird (1983) reported that in lactating and nonlactating cows, portal blood flow was lower in feed deprived animals 2 d after feed deprivation occurred, and continued to decrease being lowest at the end of the fasting period (6 d). Hepatic blood flow decreased 2 d after feed deprivation occurred in lactating animals but remained unchanged in non-lactating cows (Lomax and Baird. 1983). Therefore, when animals are deprived of feed during transit or DMI is decreased due to morbidity, changes in blood flow and net nutrient flux through splanchnic tissues and might be expected.

Effect of BRD on N Balance

Cole et al. (1986) conducted a series of experiments to evaluate N metabolism in calves challenged with either bovine adenovirus-3 (PI-3) or infectious bovine rhinotracheitis (IBR) and reported that during the first 7 d after inoculation with IBR, calves that developed a febrile response had lower N digestion and N balance that non-febrile calves that were also challenged. Recently, Gilliam et al. (2008) reported N balance of steers with or without supplementation of branched-chain amino acids following (d 2 to 7) a bacterial LPS intravenous challenge. In their study, there was lower N retention by steers when LPS was administered, and these differences were due to lower N intake and increased urinary N excretion. In addition, Waggoner et al. (2008) reported a decrease in DMI and fecal N output during the first 6 d after LPS challenge.

As a result of these changes in protein metabolism and/or turnover, animals can experience a negative N balance (Ling et al., 1997) reflected in decreased growth (Le Floc'h et al., 2004).

Effect of BRD on short and long term performance in finishing cattle

In previous experiments, the number of antimicrobial treatments required for BRD has been associated with decreased performance during the feedlot phase (Gardner et al., 1999; Roeber et al., 2001). Roeber et al. (2001) showed that calves that required two or more antimicrobial treatments for BRD had lower ADG during the first 56 d on feed than calves that did not require an antimicrobial treatment, but there was no difference between animals that required one antimicrobial treatment compared with animals that did not require an antimicrobial treatment. This might suggest that calves receiving a single antimicrobial treatment were misdiagnosed or that severity or number of times a BRD event occurs plays a role in how the disease affects overall performance of beef cattle.

Hesseman (2006) concluded that the incidence of calves PI with BVDV arriving at the feedlot is approximately 0.3% of total cattle, and that PI and acutely infected cattle are the main sources of transmission of this disease to susceptible animals. However, the negative effects that PI calves have on health and performance has been debated. O'Connor et al. (2005) reported that in a population of 5,041 calves (40 pens), the presence of a PI calf had no negative effects on overall health of cattle in the pens. In contrast, Loneragan et al. (2005) attributed an increased risk of developing BRD to animals PI with BVDV present in pens of feedlot cattle. Stevens et al. (2007) reported that the presence of PI calves in a pen increased morbidity (18.8 vs. 29.6%) compared

with non-exposed cattle. In addition, these authors evaluated the epidemiological curve of BRD when a PI calf was present in a pen, and reported a twofold increase (15.3 vs. 31.7%) in the number of animals requiring an antimicrobial treatment during the first 7 d on feed. Booker et al. (2008a) evaluated the effects of the presence of a PI animal and also the type of BVDV involved on health and performance of non-exposed cattle. They concluded that the presence of a PI BVDV type 1 animal in a pen resulted in an increased number of BRD treatments and mortalities compared with non-exposed pens, but a PI BVDV type 2 animal had no negative effects on health of finishing cattle. Elam et al. (2008) reported that short-term (60 d) or long-term (215 d) exposure to calves PI with BVDV did not affect DMI or final BW at the end of the finishing period; however, they did observe a tendency for decreased ADG during the first 28 d in exposed cattle, which they attributed to the cost of developing immunity to the wild type strain of BVD. It is important to mention that in the study conducted by Elam et al. (2008), all animals had been vaccinated at least twice against BVDV before entering the feedlot, and at the time of entry to the feedlot received a metaphylactic antimicrobial treatment reducing the possibility of sickness not only to BVDV, but also to M. haemolytica and other microorganisms associated with BRD.

Olchowy et al. (2000) and Corrigan et al. (2007) have reported effects of *M*. *haemolytica* in challenge studies on animal performance; although the length of their experiments was relatively short (16 d and 136 h, respectively). Olchowy et al. (2000) reported decreased ADG of calves challenged with *M. haemolytica* which did not receive an antimicrobial treatment. In addition, Gånheim et al. (2003, 2005) reported the effects of an aerosolized challenge with BVDV with or without a subsequent *M. haemolytica*

challenge. In these studies authors characterized the production of acute phase proteins (Gånheim et al., 2003) and changes in white blood cell counts (Gånheim et al., 2005) due to the bacterial and/or viral challenges, and the length of the experiments were only 23 d. To our knowledge, no long-term effects of acute *M. haemolytica* challenge on performance and carcass characteristics in cattle have been reported.

Visceral Organ Mass

Reports in the literature exist showing effects that anabolic implants (Hutcheson et al., 1997), postruminal carbohydrate load (McLeod et al., 2007), different winter grazing strategies (Hersom et al., 2004), protein levels (Baldwin et al., 2000), and mineral content of the diet (Soto-Navarro et al., 2004). Hersom et al. (2004) observed differences in several components of the GIT due to different grazing strategies during the growing phase. In addition, Sainz and Bentley (1997) reported differences in visceral organ mass attributed to the utilization of different levels of concentrate or forage in diets. However, there are no previous reports that have addressed any possible changes in visceral organ mass due to BRD.

LITERATURE CITED

- Balwin, R. L., K. R. McLeod, T. H. Elsassert, S. Kahl, T. S. Rumsey, and M. N. Streeter. 2000. Influence of chlorotetracycline and dietary protein level on visceral organ mass of growing beef steers. J, Anim. Sci. 78:3169-3176.
- Bannerman, D. D. 2008. Pathogen-dependent induction of cytokines and other soluble inflammatory mediators during intramammary infection of dairy cows. J. Anim. Sci: jas.2008-1187v1-20081187.
- Barbour, E. K., N. H. Nabbut, S. K. Hamadeh, and H. M. Al-Nakhli. 1997. Bacterial identity and characteristics in healthy and unhealthy respiratory tracts of sheep and calves. Vet. Res. Commun. 21:421-430.
- Berry, B. A., A. W. Confer, C. R. Krehbiel, D. R. Gill, R. A. Smith, and M. Montelongo.
 2004. Effects of dietary energy and starch concentrations for newly received feedlot calves. II. Acute phase protein response. J. Anim. Sci. 82:845-850.
- Booker, C. W., S. M. Abutarbush, P. S. Morley, G. K. Jim, T. P. Pittman, O. C.
 Schunicht, T. Perret, B. K. Wildman, R. K. Fenton, P. T. Guichon, and E. D.
 Janzen. 2008a. Microbiological and histopathological findings in cases of fatal bovine respiratory disease of feedlot cattle in western Canada. Can. Vet. J. 49:473-481.
- Booker, C. W., S. M. Abutarbush, P. S. Morley, P. T. Guichon, B. K. Wildman, G. K.
 Jim, O. C. Schunicht, T. J. Pittman, T. Perret, J. A. Ellis, G. Appleyard, and D. M.
 Haines. 2008b. The effect of bovine viral diarrhea virus infections on health and performance of feedlot cattle. Can. Vet. J. 49:253-260.

Bot, A., K. A. Smith, and M. Von Herrath. 2004. Molecular and cellular control of T1-T2

immunity and the interface between antimicrobial defense and immune pathology. DNA Cell Biol. 23:341-350.

- Burciaga-Robles, L. O., B. P. Holland, D. L. Step, C. R. Krehbiel, G. L. McMillen, C. J.
 Richards, L. Sims, J. D. Jeffers, K. Namjou, and P. J. McCann. 2009.
 Measurement of breath biomarkers and serum haptoglobin to determine bovine respiratory disease in newly received heifers. Am. J. Vet. Res. Accepted for publication.
- Carroll, J. A., and N. E. Forsberg. 2007. Influence of stress and nutrition on cattle immunity. Pages 105–149 in Vet. Clin. North Am. Food Anim. Pract. K. C. Olson and L. C. Hollis, ed. Elsevier Saunders, Amsterdam, the Netherlands.
- Carter, J. N., G. L. Meredith, M. Montelongo, D. R Gill, C. R. Krehbiel, M. E. Payton, and A. W. Confer. 2002. Relationship of vitamin E supplementation and antimicrobial treatment with acute-phase protein responses in cattle affected by naturally acquired respiratory tract disease. Am. J. Vet. Res. 63:1111-1117.
- Chirase, N. K., D. P. Hutcheson, and G. B. Thompson. 1991. Feed intake, rectal temperature, and serum mineral concentrations of feedlot cattle fed zinc oxide or zinc methionine and challenged with infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus. J. Anim. Sci. 69:4137-4145.
- Cole, D. J., A. L. Roussel, and M. Whitney. 1997. Interpreting a bovine CBC: evaluating the leukon and acute-phase proteins. Veterinary Medicine. 92:470-488.
- Cole, N. A., T. A. Camp, C. D. Rowe Jr, D.G. Stevens, and D. P. Hutchenson. 1988. Effect of transport on feeder calves. Am. J. Vet. Res. 49:178-183.

Confer, A.W., R.D. McGraw, J.A. Durham, R.J. Morton, and R.J. Panciera. 1995. Serum

antibody responses of cattle to iron-regulated outer membrane proteins of Pasteurella haemolytica A1. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 47:101-110.

- Confer, A. W., S. Ayalew, M. Montelongo, D. L. Step, J. H. Wray, R. D. Hansen, and R.
 J. Panciera. 2008. Immunity of cattle following vaccination with a *Mannheimia haemolytica* chimeric PlpE-LKT(SAC89) protein. Vaccine.
 doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.09.028.
- Corrigan, M. E., J. S. Drouillard, M. F. Spire, D. A. Mosier, J. E. Minton, J. J. Higgins, E.
 R. Loe, B. E. Depenbusch and J. T. Fox. 2007. Effects of melengestrol acetate on the inflammatory response in heifers challenged with *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J.
 Anim. Sci. 85:1770-1779.
- Czuprynski C. J., F. Leite, M. Sylte, C. Kuckleburg, R. Schultz, T. Inzana, E. Behling-Kelly, and L. Corbeil. 2004. Complexities of the pathogenesis of Mannheimia haemolytica and Haemophilus somnus infections: challenges and potential opportunities for prevention?. Anim Health Res Rev. 5:277-282.
- Dantzer, R. 2002. Cytokine induced sickness behavior: mechanism and implications. Trends in Neuroscience. 25:154-159.
- Dinarello, C. A. 1998. Interleukin-1 beta, interleukin-18, and interleukine-1 beta converting enzyme. Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci. 856:1-11.
- Dowling, A., J. C. Hodsona, W. Schck, W. Donachie, P. D. Eckersall, and L. J. McKendrick. 2002. Experimental induction of pneumonic pasteurellosis in calves by intratracheal infection with Pasteurella multocida biotype A:3. Res. Vet. Sci. 73:37-44.
- Elam, N. A., D. U. Thompson, and F. Gleghorn. 2008. Effects of long-or short-term exposure to a calf identified as persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea

virus on feedlot performance of freshly weaned, transport stressed beef heifers. J. Anim. Sci. 86:1917-1924.

- Elenkov, I. J., D. G. Iezzoni, A. Daly, A. G. Harris, and G. P. Chrousos. 2005. Cytokine dysregulation, inflammation and well-being. Neuroimmunomodulation. 12:255– 269.
- Ellis, T. N., and B. L. Baeman. 2004. Interferon-gamma activation of polymorphonuclear neutrophil function. Immunology. 112:2-12.
- Elsasser, T. 1993. Endocrine-immune interactions that impact on animal health and productivity . Pp. 81–88 in Proceedings of the Maryland Nutrition Conference for Feed Manufacturers . College Park, Md.:University of Maryland.
- Fulton, R. W., B. J. Johnson, R. E. Briggs, J. F. Ridpath, J. T. Saliki, A. W. Confer, L. J. Burge, D. L. Step, D. A. Walker, and M. E. Payton.2006. Challenge with Bovine viral diarrhea virus by exposure to persistently infected calves: protection by vaccination and negative results of antigen testing in nonvaccinated acutely infected calves. Can. J. Vet .Res. 70:121–127.
- Gånheim, C., U. Hultén, H. Carlsson, R. Kindahl, K. P Niskanen, and K. Person-Waller.
 2003. The acute phase response in calves experimentally infected with bovine viral diarrhoea virus and/or Mannheimia haemolytica. J. Vet. Med. B. Infect. Dis. Vet. Public Health. 50:183–190.
- Gånheim, C., A. Johannisson, P. Öhagen, and K. Persson-Waller. 2005. Changes in peripheral blood leukocyte counts and subpopulations after experimental infection with BVDV and/or *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Vet. Med. B. Infect. Dis. Vet. Public Health. 52:380–385.

- Gardner, B. A., H.G. Dolezal, L.K. Bryant, F.N. Owens, and R.A. Smith. 1999. Health of finishing steers: effects on performance, carcass traits, and meat tenderness. J. Anim. Sci. 77:3168-3175.
- Gilliam, G. G., B. C. Graam, J. W. Wagner, K. L. DeAtley, D. M. Hallford, and C. A. Löest. 2008. Effects of branched chain amino acid supplementation on growing steers during an endotoxin challenge. Proc. West. Sec. Am. Soc. Anim. Sci. 59:16-19.
- Godson, D. L., M. E. Baca-Estrada, A. G. Van Kessel, H. P. Hughes, M. A. Morsy, J.
 Van Donkersgoed, R. J. Harland, D. E. Shuster, M. J. Daley, and L. A. Babiuk.
 1995. Regulation of acute phase response by recombinant interleukin-1β. Can. J.
 Vet. Res. 59:249-255.
- Gouwy, M., S. Struyf, P. Proost, and J. Van Damme. 2005. Synergy in cytokine and chemokine networks amplifies the inflammatory response. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev. 16:561-580.
- Hersom, M. J., C. R. Krehbiel, and G. W. horn. 2004. Effect of live weight of steers during winter grazing: II. Visceral organ mass, cellularity, and oxygen consumption. J. Anim. Sci. 82:184-197.
- Hessman, B. 2006. Effects of bovine viral diarrhea virus (BVDV) persistently infected
 (PI) calves in the feedyard and management of PI calves after initial
 identification. Oral presentation by the author at the BVDV Control; The Future is
 Now conference, Denver, Colorado, USA, 2006 January 31.
- Howard, C. J., M. C. Clarke, P. Sopp and J. Brownlie. 1992. Immunity to bovine virus diarrhea virus in calves: the role of different T-cell subpopulations analyzed by
specific depletion in vivo with monoclonal antibodies. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 32:303-14.

- Hutcheson, J. P., D. E. Johnson, C. L. Gerken, J. B. Morgan, and J. D. Tatum. 1997.
 Anabolic implant effects on visceral organ mass, chemical body composition, and estimated energetic efficiency in cloned (genetically identical) beef steers. J.
 Anim. Sci. 75:2620-2626.
- Hutcheson, D. P., and N. A. Cole. 1986. Management of transit-stress syndrome
- Jacobi, S. K., N. K. Gabler, K. M. Ajuwon, J. E. Davis, and M. E. Spurlock. 2006. Adipocytes, myofibers, and cytokine biology: New horizons in the regulation of growth and body composition. J. Anim. Sci. 84:E140-E149.
- Janeway, C.A., P. Travers, M. Walport, M.J. Sholomchick. 2005. Immunobiology: The immune system in health and disease. Garland Science Publishing 6th Ed.
- Johnson, R.W. 1998. Immune and endocrine regulation of food intake in sick animals. Domest. Anim. Endocrinol. 15:309–319.
- Johnson R. W. 2002. The concept of sickness behavior: a brief chronological account of four key discoveries. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 87:443-450.
- Katare Y. K., T. Muthukumaran and A. K. Panda. 2005. Influence of particle size, antigen load, dose and additional adjuvant on the immune response from antigen loaded PLA microparticles. Int. J. Pharm. 301:149-160.
- Kelling, C. L., B. D. Hunsaker, D. J. Steffen, C. L. Topliff, and K. M. Eskridge. 2007.
 Characterization of protection against systemic infection and disease from experimental bovine viral diarrhea virus type 2 infection by use of a modified-live noncytopathic type 1 vaccine in calves. Am. J. Vet. Res. 68:788-796.

- Klasing, K. C., D. E. Laurin, R. K. Peng, and D. M. Fry. 1987. Immunologically mediated growth depression in chicks: influence of feed intake, corticosterone and interleukin-1. J. Nutr.117:1629-1637.
- Klasing, K. C. 1998a. Nutritional modulation of resistance to infectious diseases. Poult. Sci. 77:1119-1125.
- Klasing, K. C. 1988b. Avian macrophages: regulators of local and systemic immune responses. Poult. Sci. 77:983-989.
- Klasing, K. C., and D. M. Barnes. 1998. Decreased amino acid requirements of growing chicks due to immunological stress. J. Nutr. 118:1158-1164.
- Koeln, L. L., G. Schlagheck, and K. E. Webb. 1993. Amino acid flux across the gastrointestinal tract and liver of calves. J. Dairy Sci. 76:2275-2285.
- Kyriazakis, I., B. J. Tolkamp, and M. R. Hutchings. 1998. Towards a functional explanation for the occurrence of anorexia during parasitic infection. Anim. Behav. 56:265-274.
- Lambot, M., E. Hanon, C. Lecomte, C. Hamers, J. J. Letesson, and P. Pastoret. 1998.
 Bovine viral diarrhea virus induces apoptosis in blood mononuclear cells by a mechanism largely dependent on monocytes. J. Gen. Virol. 79:1745-1749.
- Larson, R. L. 2005. Effect of cattle disease on carcass traits. J. Anim. Sci. 83: E37-43E.
- Levine, A., R. Shamir, E. Wine, B. Weiss, A. Karban, R. R. Shaoul, S. S. Reif, B. Yakir,
 M. Friedlander, Y. Kaniel, AND E. Leshinsky-Silver. 2005. TNF promoter
 polymorphisms and modulation of growth retardation and disease severity in
 pediatric Crohn's disease. Am. J. Gastroenterol. 100:1598-604.

Le Floch, N., D. Melchior, and C. Obled. 2004. Modifications of protein and amino acid

metabolism during inflammation and immune system activation. Livest. Prod. Sci. 87:37-45.

- Ling, P. R., J. H. Schwartz, and B. R. Bistrain. 1997. Mechanisms of host wasting induced by administration of cytokines in rats. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 272: E333-E339.
- Lomax, M. A., and G. Baird. 1983. Blood flow and nutrient exchange across the liver and gut of the dairy cow. Br. J. Nutr. 49:481-496.
- Loneragan, G. H., D. U. Thompson, D. L. Montgomery, G. L. Mason, and R. L. Larson. 2005. Prevalence, outcome, and health consequences associated with persistent infection with bovine viral diarrhea virus in feedlot cattle. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 226:595-601.
- McLeod, K. R. R. L. Baldwin, M. B. Solomon, and R. G. Baumann. 2007. Influence of ruminal and postruminal carbohydrate infusion on visceral organ mass and adipose tissue accretion in growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 85:2256-2270.
- Morsey, M. A., A. G. Van-Kessel, Y. Mori, Y. Popowych, D. Godson, M. Campos, and L. A. Babiuk. 1999. Cytokine profiles following interaction between bovine alveolar macrophages and *Pasteurella haemolytica*. Microb. Pathog. 26-325-331.
- Niskanen R, and R. Lindberg. 2003. Transmission of bovine viral diarrhea virus by unhygienic vaccination procedures, ambient air, and from contaminated pens. Vet. J. 165:125-130.
- NRC. 1996. Nutrient Requirements of Beef Cattle. 7th edition. Natl. Acad. Press, Washington, DC.

O'Connor, A. M., S. D. Sorden, and M. D. Apley. 2005. Association between the

existence of calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus and commingling on en morbidity in feedlot cattle. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 226:595-601.

- Olchowy, T. W., T. N. TerHune, and R. L. Herrick. 2000. Efficacy of difloxacin in calves experimentally infected with *Mannheimia haemolytica*. Am. J. Vet. Res. 61:710-713.
- Ordas, M. C., M. M. Costa, F. J. Roca, G. Lopez-Castejon, V. Mulero, J. Meseguer, A. Figueras, B. Nova. 2007. Turbot TNFα gene: Molecular characterizations and biological activity of the recombinant protein. Molecular Immunology. 44:389-340.
- Pandher, K., G. L. Murphy, and A. W. Confer. 1999. Identification of immunogenic, surface-exposed outer membrane proteins of *Pasteurella haemolytica* serotype 1. Vet. Microbiol. 65: 215-226.
- Potgieter, L.N. 1995. Immunology of bovine viral diarrhea virus. Pages 501–520. In Vet. Clin. North Am. Food Anim. Pract. K. C. Olson and L. C. Hollis, ed. Elsevier Saunders, Amsterdam, the Netherlands.
- Pruitt, J. H., E. M. Copeland, 3rd, and L. L. Moldawer. 1995. Interleukin-1 and interleukin-1 antagonism in sepsis, systemic inflammatory response syndrome, and septic shock. Shock. 3:235-251.
- Reeds, P. J., and Jahoor, F. 2001. The amino acids requirements for disease. Clin. Nutr. 20:15-22.
- Reuter, R. R., J. A. Carroll, J. W. Dailey, B. J. Cook' and M. L. Galyean. 2008. Effects of dietary energy source and level and injection of tilmicosin phosphate on immune

function in lipopolysaccharide-challenged beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 86: 1963-1976.

- Rice, J. A., L. Carrasco-Medina, D. C. Hodgins, P. E. Shewen. 2007. *Mannheimia haemolytica* and bovine respiratory disease. Anim. Health Res. Rev. 8:117-128.
- Roeber, D. L., Speer, N. C., Gentry, J. G., Tatum, J. D., Smith, C. D., Whittier, J. C., Jones, G. F., Belk, K. E., Smith, G.C. 2001. Feeder cattle health management: effects on morbidity rates, feedlot performance, carcass characteristics, and beef palatability. The Prof. Anim. Sci. 7:39-44
- Sainz, R. D., and B. E. Bentley. 1997. Visceral organ mass and cellularity in growthrestricted and refed beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1229-1236.
- Salak-Johnosn, J. L., and J. J. McGlone. 2007. Making sense of apparently conflicting data: stress and immunity in swine and cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 85(E. Suppl.):E81-E88.
- Schroder, K., P. J. Hertzog, T. Ravasi, and D. A. Humme. 2004. Interferon gamma: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions. J. Leukoc. Biol. 75:163-189.
- Sordillo, L.M. and J. E. Peel. 1992. Effect of interferon-gamma on the production of tumor necrosis factor during acute Escherichia coli mastitis. J. Dairy Sci. 75: 2119-2125.
- Soto-Navarro, S. A., T. L. Lawler, J. B. Taylor, P. Reynolds, J. J. Reed, J. W. Finley, and J. S. Caton. 2004. Effect of high selenium wheat on visceral organ mass, and intestinal cellularity and vascularity in finishing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1788-1793.
- Step, D.L., C. R. Krehbiel, H. A. DePra, J. J. Cranston, R. W. Fulton, J. G. Kirkpatrick,D. R. Gill, M. E. Payton, M.A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer. 2008. Effects ofcommingling beef calves from different sources and weaning protocols during a

forty-two-day receiving period on performance and bovine respiratory disease. J. Anim. Sci. 86:3146-58.

- Stevens, E. T., D. U. Thomson, G. H. Loneragan. and N. Lindberg. 2007. Effects of short term exposure of feeder cattle to calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus. The Bovine Practitioner. 41:151-155
- Tatsufumi, U., S. Konnai, K. Ohashi, and M. Onuma. 2007. Interferon-γ expression associated with suppression of bovine leukemia virus at the early phase of infection in sheep. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 115:17–23.
- Tracey, K. J., B. Beutler, S. F. Lowry, J. Merryweather. S. Wolpe, I. W. Milsark. R. J.
 Hariri, T. J. Fahey III, A. Zentella, J. D. Albert, G. T. Shires, and A. Cerami.
 1986. Shock and tissue injury induced by recombinant human cachectin. Science.
 234:47.
- Waggoner, J. W., C. A. Löest, C. P. Mathis, D. M. Hallford, and M. K. Petersen. 2008. Effects of rumen-protected methionine supplementation and bacterial lipopolysaccaride infusion on nitrogen metabolism and hormonal responses of growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 2008: jas.2008-1068v1-20081068.
- Webel, D. M., B. N. Finck, D. H. Baker, and R. W. Johnson. 1997. Time course of increased plasma cytokines, cortisol, and urea nitrogen in pigs following intraperitoneal injection of lipopolysaccharide. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1514-1520.
- Yoo, H. S., S. K. Maheswaran, G. Lin, E. L. Townsend, and T. R. Ames. 1995. Induction of inflammatory cytokines in bovine alveolar macrophage following stimulation with Pasteurella haemolytica lipopolysacharide. Infect. Immun. 63:381-388.

Zhang, S. C. Wood, W. Xue, S. M. Krukenberg, Q. Chen, and H. C. Minocha. 2007.Immune suppression in calves with bovine immunodeficiency virus. Clin. Diagn.Lab. Immunol. 4:232-23

CHAPTER III

EXPOSURE BY PERSISTENTLY INFECTED CALVES WITH BVDV1B AND SUBSEQUENT INFECTION WITH *MANNHEIMA HAEMOLYTICA* DEMONSTRATING EFFECTS ON CLINICAL SIGNS AND IMMUNE PARAMETERS: MODEL FOR BOVINE RESPIRATORY DISEASE VIA VIRAL AND BACTERIAL INTERACTION

ABSTRACT:

Objectives - The objective of this study was to determine effects of an intratracheal *Mannheimia haemolytica* challenge following short-term exposure (72 hours) to bovine viral diarrhea virus type 1b (BVDV1b) persistently infected (PI) calves on serum antibody production, total and differential white blood cell count (WBC), cytokine concentrations, and blood gases in feedlot steers.

Animals, Procedures and Experimental Design - Twenty-four steers (initial BW = 314 \pm 31 kg) were randomly allocated to one of four treatments (six animals/treatment) arranged as a 2 × 2 factorial. Treatments were: 1) steers not exposed to BVDV nor challenged with *M. haemolytica* (Control); 2) steers exposed to two calves PI with BVDV1b for 72 hours (BVD); 3) steers intratracheally challenged with *M. haemolytica* on day 0 (MH); and 4) steers with 72 hour exposure to calves PI with BVDV1b and intratracheally challenged with *M. haemolytica* on day 0 (BVD+MH).

Results - Changes were observed in serum antibody production, total and differential white blood cell count, cytokine concentrations, and blood gases consistent with an immune challenge in beef cattle.

Conclusions - Our results suggest that development of a successful immune challenge model using exposure of naïve steers to steers PI with BVDV1b, intratracheal challenge with *M. haemolytica*, or their combination which will allow researchers to further characterize the detrimental effects that BRD pathogens have on food producing animals. **Clinical Relevance -** Understanding the physiological changes in morbid animals will lead to improved strategies for decreasing severity and economic losses associated with BRD.

Key Words - Bovine respiratory tract disease, Bovine viral diarrhea virus, Immunity to bacteria, Cytokines

INTRODUCTION

Bovine viral diarrhea virus (BVDV) has been isolated alone or in combination with other viral and bacterial pathogens in animals diagnosed with bovine respiratory disease (BRD). Cattle persistently infected (PI) with BVDV have been suggested to be the main source of transmission of this disease in feedlot settings,¹ and the presence of an animal PI with BVDV in a feedlot pen has been reported to increase the risk of antimicrobial treatment for BRD by 43% compared with non-exposed cattle.² Because the economic losses associated with BRD are not just the direct cost associated with treatments, but also decreased performance and carcass quality,³ a better understanding of the physiological changes associated with BRD are needed to improve management strategies for the prevention and treatment of the disease.

Based on BVDV studies to determine prevalence of BVDV subtypes in cattle, the BVDV1b subtype is more commonly identified than BVDV1a and BVDV2a based on a survey of BVDV isolates from diagnostic laboratory accessions and PI cattle entering a feedlot.^{4,5} In addition, over the last 20 years *Mannheimia haemolytica* serotype 1 has been the most common bacterial pathogen isolated in calves suffering from BRD.⁶ The objective of the present experiment was to develop a model that would allow us to study immune and metabolic changes associated with the acute response to BRD and the possible implications of this response on subsequent performance and carcass characteristics in feedlot cattle. The effects of exposure to steers PI with BVDV1b and intratracheal challenge with *M. haemolytica* serotype 1 on serum antibody production, total and differential white blood cell count (WBC), cytokine concentrations, and blood gas analysis in feedlot steers were determined.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

All procedures for the present experiment were approved by the Oklahoma State University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (Protocol# AG-06-16). A total of 24 Angus crossbred steers (initial body weight = 313 ± 31 kg) were housed at the Nutrition Physiology Research Center, Oklahoma State University, Stillwater to determine the effects of viral exposure and/or bacterial challenge with pathogens that have been associated with BRD on immune response of feedlot cattle. All animals were considered clinically healthy and were seronegative to all pathogens involved in the study as determined with paired serum samples collected 14 days apart prior to the start of the experiment.

Treatments

The 24 steers were randomly allocated to one of four treatments (six animals/treatment) arranged as a 2×2 factorial. Treatments were: 1) steers not exposed to BVDV nor challenged with *M. haemolytica* (Control); 2) steers exposed to two calves PI with BVDV1b for 72 hours (BVD); 3) steers intratracheally challenged with *M. haemolytica* on day 0 (MH); and 4) steers with 72 hour exposure to calves PI with BVDV1b and intratracheally challenged with *M. haemolytica* on day 0 (BVD+MH). Steers exposed to the calves PI with BVDV1b were transported approximately 3.2 km to the Willard Sparks Beef Research Center, Stillwater, OK where they were commingled in a 6×10.8 m pen with two steers previously confirmed as being PI with BVDV1b via immunohistochemistry and genotyping. The two PI with BVDV 1b calves were identified at 2575 and 3604. The PI subtype was determined by sequencing a region of the 5'-

UTR.⁵ For both the BVD and BVD+MH groups, the length of exposure to the PI calves was 72 hours. After the time of BVDV exposure, calves were returned to the Nutrition Physiology Research Center where they remained for the remainder of the experiment. Steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* received 10 mL of a solution containing 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotype 1 that was reconstituted and grown prior to the challenge following a previously published procedure.⁷ Steers not challenged with M. haemolytica were intratracheally dosed with 10 mL of a phosphate–buffered saline^a (PBS) as described⁸ with some modifications. Briefly, steers were restrained and a broncheoalveolar lavage (BAL) tube^b was inserted into the ventral meatus of a nostril, passed on into the trachea, and advanced to the tracheal bifurcation. At the tracheal bifurcation, the tube was removed approximately 2-3cm. The challenge material was then delivered such that material would be allowed to enter both lung fields. Calves were observed for any adverse effects of the challenge procedure itself. The broncheoalveolar lavage tube was sanitized with weak chlorhexidine diacetate^c solution, rinsed with saline, and was re-used for animals on the same treatment only. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* occurred on the same day for all appropriate treatment groups beginning at 0800. To facilitate sample collection, steers were blocked by body weight into 2 groups of twelve, and the challenge procedures and sample collections for each weight block were staggered by a 2 week interval.

The experiment proceeded 28 days during which the animals were kept in individual pens $(3.7 \times 3.7 \text{ m})$ with the exception of days 0 to 4, 7 to 11 and 14 to 18. During those days, animals were placed in individual metabolic stanchions to allow for the collection of total urine and feces. During the experiment, steers were offered feed for ad libitum intake

with feed delivered twice daily. The diet contained 46% dry rolled corn, 9% corn dried distiller's grains, 40% alfalfa hay, 1% liquid supplement and 4% dry supplement, and was formulated to meet or exceed nutrient requirements.⁹

Data Collection

Rectal Temperature, Respiration Rate, and Subjective Clinical Score. Rectal temperatures were recorded using a digital veterinary thermometer^d and respiration rates were measured by counting flank movements for 1 minute with a stopwatch.¹⁰ In addition, all steers were monitored by trained personnel throughout the length of the experiment for clinical signs consistent with BRD. The visual evaluation utilized in this experiment was performed using the standard protocol for our research facility.¹¹ Briefly, the subjective criteria included depression (e.g., hanging head, sunken eyes, arched back and difficulty getting up from lying down), abnormal appetite, and respiratory signs (e.g., labored breathing, head and neck extended). Based on the severity of the signs, the evaluator assigned a numeric score ranging from 1 to 4, where 1 was assigned for mild, 2 for moderate, 3 for severe, and 4 for moribund (steer would not rise from recumbency or assistance was needed). Rectal temperature, respiration rate, and subjective clinical score were recorded prior to BVDV exposure and *M. haemolytica* challenge and at 4, 6, 12, 18, 24, 36, 48, 72 and 96 hours following the intratracheal bacterial challenge.

Serum Haptoglobin. Blood samples were collected via jugular venipuncture with an 18 gauge \times 1 inch needle into an evacuated tube for serum harvest^e on days -3, 0 (prior to and 2, 4, 6, 12, 18, 24, 36, 48, 72 and 96 hours following the 0 hour challenge), 7, 17 and 28. Samples collected were allowed to clot for 24 h at 4°C. After the clotting time, chilled blood samples were centrifuged at 3,000 \times g at 40°C for 20 min. Serum was

harvested in 2 mL centrifuge tubes and stored at -20°C until further analyses were performed. Once all the serum samples were collected, a bovine haptoglobin ELISA test^f was used to determine the haptoglobin concentration of each serum sample. Prior to the analysis, serum samples were diluted 1:10,000 in Tris-buffered saline.^g The intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation were below 5%.

Cytokines. Before cytokine analysis, all serum samples were diluted 1:1 in Tris-buffered saline.^g After samples were diluted, cytokine [interferon γ (IFN γ), interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β), interleukin 4 (IL-4), interleukin 6 (IL-6), and tumor necrosis factor α (TNF α)] concentrations in serum were measured in duplicate with commercially available ELISA kits (IFN γ^h , IL-1 β^i , IL-4^j, IL-6^k, and TNF- α^l) with reagents provided by the manufacturer unless otherwise specified. Briefly, 96 well plates^m were coated overnight at room temperature with the appropriate bovine specific coating antibody diluted in Tris-buffered saline.^g After the incubation, the coating solution was aspirated followed by the addition of 300 µL of ELISA ultra block solutionⁿ to each well, and incubated at room temperature for 1 hour. This step was followed by aspiration of the blocking solution, addition of 100 μ L of samples or standards to wells, and incubation at room temperature for 1 hour. Following sample incubation, standards and samples were aspirated and a three-step wash was performed using a manual plate washer.^o Three hundred microliters of ELISA wash buffer^p were added during each wash followed by aspiration. Following the initial three-step wash, the appropriate detection antibody was added to each well and incubated for 1 hour at room temperature, followed by the three-step wash as described before. Following the washing step, 100 µL of horse radish peroxidase-labeled streptavid

in Tris-buffered saline^g were added to each well and incubated at room temperature for 30 min, followed by a final three-step wash.

For the colorimetric determination of cytokines, 100 μ L of 3,3',5,5'-tetramethylbenzidine substrate solution^q were added to each well and incubated for 20 min at room temperature followed by the addition of 100 μ L of stop solution^r and optical density was measured at 450 and 550 nm using a plate reader.^s Detection limits for the cytokine procedures were: 2,000 to 31 pg/mL for IFN γ and IL-1 β ; 1,000 to 17 pg/mL for IL-4; 5,000 to 78 pg/mL for IL-6; and 8,500 to 133 pg/mL for TNF α based on maximum and minimum concentrations of the recombinant bovine cytokine standards, respectively. Concentrations of cytokines in serum samples were calculated by subtracting the 450 nm

absorbance from the 550 nm absorbance to account for any optical imperfections in the plates. Subsequently readings were subtracted from the blank and a 4-point parameter logistic method standard curve was developed for each plate to calculate the concentrations of the cytokine in each sample. All intra-assay coefficients of variation were lower than 5% and inter-assay coefficient of variation below 7.5%.

Hemogram. Blood samples were collected via jugular venipuncture with an 18 gauge \times 1 inch needle into an evacuated tube containing EDTA^t on days -3 and at 0, 6, 18, 36, 96 and 168 hours following the *M. haemolytica* challenge. Samples were immediately submitted to a commercial laboratory^u for total and differential white blood cell count determination, total red blood cells, total platelets, hemoglobin, hematocrit, mean corpuscular volume (MCV), and mean corpuscular hemoglobin (MCH) concentration. *Blood gas, pH, Glucose and Lactate.* Blood samples were collected via jugular venipuncture with an 18 gauge \times 1 inch needle into an evacuated tube containing lithium

heparin^v on days -3, 0 (prior to and 2, 4, 6, 12, 18, 24, 36, 48, 72 and 96 hours following the 0 hour challenge), 7, 17, and 28. These samples were immediately analyzed using a blood gas analyzer^w. Response variables for blood gas analysis included partial pressure of carbon dioxide, sodium, potassium, calcium, glucose, lactate, hematocrit, bicarbonate ion, carbonic acid, carbon dioxide, sulfur dioxide, hemoglobin, and base excess of extracellular fluid. After the analysis, samples were centrifuged at $3,500 \times g$ at 4°C for 30 min and 1.5 mL of plasma were harvested and stored in plastic tubes at -20°C. *Mannheimia haemolytica*. Serum samples from days -3, 0, 4, 7, 14 and 28 were used to determine antibodies to whole bacterial cell and leukotoxin for a formalin killed *M*. *haemolytica* S1 by an ELISA test as described in previous studies.^{12, 13} Antibody responses were expressed as nanograms of immunoglobulin binding based on a set of IgG standards on each plate. The intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation were below 5%.

Bovine viral diarrhea virus antibodies. Serum samples from days -3, 0, 4, 7, 17 and 28 were submitted to a commercial veterinary diagnostic laboratory^x for BVDV serology using a virus neutralization test (VNT) in Madin-Darby bovine kidney cell monolayers in 96-well microtiter plates. The viruses used as challenge viruses in the VNT were CP BVDV1a (Singer strain), CP BVDV1b (TGAC 8HB), and CP BVDV2a (125-C). A 1:4 dilution was the lowest tested, and titers of less than 1:4 were considered negative.

Statistical Analyses

The experiment was designed as a randomized complete block with a 2×2 factorial arrangement of treatments; animal served as the experimental unit. Data for BVDV antibody titers, *Mannheimia haemolytica* whole cell and leukotoxin antibody titers, rectal

temperatures, haptoglobin, cytokines, hemogram, blood gas, pH, glucose and lactate were analyzed using repeated measures analysis of the MIXED procedure of SAS^y with a nonstructured covariance structure and slice output option. The model for all variables included the main effects of BVD, MH, BVD × MH, and all possible interactions with time. When a BVD or MH × time interaction was significant ($P \le 0.05$), the slice output option was used to determine the time points at which the time effect was different across treatments. In addition, when a BVD × MH interaction was significant ($P \le 0.05$), Least squares means were separated using the pdiff statement of SAS.

RESULTS

There was a BVD × time interaction (P < 0.0001) for BVDV1b antibody titers (Figure 1a). Antibody titers increased across time for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV, and on day 28, BVDV1b antibody titers were greater (P < 0.05) for steers exposed to BVDV compared with steers not exposed to BVDV. In addition, there was a MH × time interaction (P < 0.0001) for *M. haemolytica* whole cell antibodies (Figure 2a). Antibody titers for *M. haemolytica* whole cells increased across time for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*, and were greater (P < 0.05) on days 7, 17, and 28 following *M. haemolytica* challenge compared with steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Antibodies for *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin responded with a BVD × MH × time interaction (P = 0.001; Figure 2b). *Mannheimia haemolytica* leukotoxin antibodies increased over time, and on days 7, 14, and 28 were greatest (P < 0.05) for MH steers, lowest for steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica* steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica* and on days 7, 14, and 28 were greatest (P < 0.05) for MH steers, lowest for steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica* steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica* and intermediate for BVD+MH steers. Rectal temperatures of steers in response to exposure to BVDV and *M. haemolytica* challenge are shown in Figures 3a and 3b, respectively. Rectal temperatures were greater

for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* from 2 to 24 hours following the challenge (MH × time interaction, P < 0.0001). In addition, there was a BVD × time interaction (P = 0.02). Rectal temperature was greater (P < 0.05) for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV at 36, 48, and 72 hours after BVDV exposure compared with steers not exposed to BVDV.

Haptoglobin concentrations responded with a MH × time interaction (P = 0.0007; Figure 4a). Haptoglobin concentrations were greater (P < 0.05) for steers challenged with *M*. *haemolytica* from 18 to 96 hours following the challenge. There was no BVD × time interaction (P = 0.93) for serum haptoglobin concentrations (Figure 4b).

Total and differential white blood cell count data are shown in Table 1. There was a BVD × MH interaction (P = 0.002) for total white blood cells. This resulted from a decrease in total white blood cells for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV but not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Exposure to steers PI with BVDV (P < 0.0001) and not challenged with *M. haemolytica* (P = 0.003) decreased total white blood cells. In addition, there was a MH × time interaction (P < 0.0001; Figure 5a) for total white blood cells. Steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had greater (P < 0.05) total white blood cells at 18 and 36 hours following *M. haemolytica* challenge. There was a BVD × MH interaction (P = 0.01) for neutrophils. Similar to total white blood cells, this resulted from a decrease in neutrophils (Table 1) for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV but not challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared to control and BVD steers. In addition, neutrophils were greater (P < 0.05) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared to with *M. haemolytica* compared with *M. haemolytica* compared to control and BVD steers. In addition, neutrophils were greater (P < 0.05) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared with *M. haemolytica* compared with *M. haemolytica* compared with *M. haemolytica* compared to control and BVD steers. In addition, neutrophils were greater (P < 0.05) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared to control and BVD steers.

haemolytica challenge (MH \times time interaction, P < 0.0001; Figure 5b). Both exposure to steers PI with BVDV (P = 0.002) and *M. haemolytica* challenge (P < 0.0001) decreased lymphocytes (Table 1). Lymphocytes were lower (P < 0.05) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared with steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica* at 18, 36, and 96 hours after the *M. haemolytica* challenge (MH \times time interaction, *P* < 0.05; Figure 5c). Monocytes were not affected (P > 0.50) by exposure to BVDV or *M. haemolytica* (Table 1). However, exposure to steers PI with BVDV decreased (P = 0.03) and challenge with *M. haemolytica* increased (P = 0.01) eosinophils. Similarly, basic basic decreased (P= 0.0007) by exposure to BVDV, but were increased (P = 0.001) by *M. haemolytica*. Hematocrits tended (P = 0.08) to be decreased by challenge with *M. haemolytica* (Table 1), whereas hemoglobin was decreased (P < 0.0001) by *M. haemolytica*. A BVD × MH interaction (P = 0.02) resulted from a greater decrease in hemoglobin concentration when steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* were not exposed to steers PI with BVDV than when steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* were exposed to BVDV. Mean corpuscular volume and hemoglobin concentration were decreased ($P \le 0.05$) by challenge with M. *haemolytica*. Similar to hemoglobin, a BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.03) resulted from a greater decrease in mean corpuscular hemoglobin concentration when steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* were not exposed to steers PI with BVDV than when steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* were exposed to BVDV. Concentration of platelets were not affected ($P \ge 0.28$) by exposure to steers PI with BVDV or challenge with M. *haemolytica*. However, red cells were decreased (P = 0.04) by *M. haemolytica*. Cytokine data are shown in Table 2. There was a BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.02) for IFN γ . This resulted from an approximately twofold increase in IFN γ concentration for

BVD+MH steers compared with steers on the remaining treatments. Exposure of steers to steers PI with BVDV tended (P = 0.06) to increase IFN γ and challenge with M. haemolytica increased (P = 0.02) IFNy. Interleukin-1 β was increased by exposure to steers PI with BVDV (P = 0.04) and challenge with M. haemolytica (P = 0.0006). In addition, IL-4 tended (P = 0.08) to be increased by exposure to steers PI with BVDV. There was a BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.01) for IL-6. Interleukin-6 was greatest (P < 0.01) 0.05) for BVD steers, lowest for control steers, and intermediate for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, IL-6 was increased (P = 0.04) by exposure to steers PI with BVDV. Both exposure of steers to steers PI with BVDV (P = 0.0005) and challenge with *M. haemolytica* (P = 0.0009) increased serum concentrations of TNF α . In addition, TNF α concentration was greatest (P < 0.05) for BVD+MH steers, lowest for control steers, and intermediate for BVD and MH steers (BVD \times MH interaction, P = 0.01). Clinical score, blood gas and metabolite data are shown in Table 3. Exposure to BVDV or *M. haemolytica* did not affect ($P \ge 0.18$) blood pH, calcium, potassium, glucose, and sulfur dioxide concentrations, or base excess in blood. Subjective clinical score was greater (P < 0.0001) in steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* than in steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. There was a BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.01) for respiration rate. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* decreased respiration rate when steers were not exposed to steers PI with BVDV and increased respiration rate when steers were exposed to steers PI with BVDV. In addition, there was a BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.005) for plasma sodium concentration. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* decreased sodium to a greater extent when steers were not exposed to steers PI with BVDV compared with steers exposed to BVDV. Plasma lactate concentration was decreased (P

= 0.02) when steers were exposed to steers PI with BVDV. Base excess in extracellular fluid was increased (P = 0.01) by exposure to BVDV, and was decreased (P = 0.0002) by challenge with *M. haemolytica*. There were BVD \times MH interactions ($P \le 0.04$) for plasma carbon dioxide, carbonic acid, and sodium bicarbonate concentrations. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* decreased carbon dioxide, carbonic acid, and sodium bicarbonate concentrations to a greater extent when steers were not exposed to steers PI with BVDV compared with steers exposed to BVDV. Carbon dioxide and sodium bicarbonate concentrations acid were decreased ($P \le 0.04$) by exposure to steers PI with BVDV, whereas carbonic acid concentration was increased (P = 0.02). Challenge with M. *haemolytica* resulted in MH × time interactions ($P \le 0.03$) for carbon dioxide (Figure 6a), carbonic acid (Figure 6b), and sodium bicarbonate (Figure 6c), generally resulting from decreased (P < 0.05) concentrations from 4 to 48 h after the challenge. There was a BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.0006) for partial pressure of carbon dioxide. Challenge with M. haemolytica decreased partial pressure of carbon dioxide to a greater extent when steers were not exposed to steers PI with BVDV compared with steers exposed to BVDV.

DISCUSSION

Although previous research has evaluated the effects of BVDV and *M. haemolytica* challenge on immune response of calves,^{14,15} in those studies calves ranged from 9 to 18 weeks of age and the virus of interest was directly inoculated into the nostril. In order to better understand BVDV pathogenesis and to study efficacy of BVDV vaccines, a natural exposure model has been recommended as opposed to direct virus inoculation to the animals.¹⁶ Therefore, in the present experiment, time exposure of healthy animals to

steers PI with BVDV was an attempt to simulate a commercial feedlot operation where animals from different sources might be commingled and then tested for BVDV at arrival. Generally, if an animal tests positive for being PI with BVDV it is removed after a 48-hour assay result time and potentially an additional 24 hours from receiving the results to removing the PI calf from the pen. In the present experiment, increased serum BVDV antibody concentrations 28 days after exposure to animals PI with BVDV compared with non-exposed animals confirmed that animals became infected with BVDV without direct inoculation of the virus. This BVDV infection in the present study could be either by direct contact with body fluids of a PI steer, ambient air, or by sharing the feedbunk.¹⁷

Mannheimia haemolytica has been shown to have several pathogenic factors including outer membrane proteins¹⁸ and leukotoxin.¹⁹ In the present experiment, total antibody production to *M. haemolytica* whole cell increased across time in challenged steers compared with steers that received the PBS solution only (Figure 1b). It has been previously reported that antigen load can influence antibody production.²⁰ Therefore, the lack of a BVD × MH interaction in the present experiment might suggest that all steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* received the same amount of bacteria during the challenge. Leukotoxin is secreted during the logarithmic growth phase of *M. haemolytica*.²¹ In the present experiment, the BVD × MH × time interaction for *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin (Figure 1c) suggests that animals exposed to steers PI with BVDV had decreased antibody production to *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin. Our results are in agreement with a previous study²² in which animals that were challenged with poduction

to BVDV and bovine herpes virus-1. Higher antibody production has been reported as an indication of better protection induced by vaccines.²³ The present and previously published data^{22,23} suggests that exposure of healthy animals to a virus that produces an immunosuppression might predispose animals to secondary bacterial infections due to decreased antibody production. Decreased antibody production may also have a detrimental effect on the efficacy of vaccines, which could subsequently have a negative effect on animal health and performance.²²

Morbid animals exhibit distinct behavioral patterns caused in part by changes in body temperature.^{24,25} In the present experiment, animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* developed an acute increase in rectal temperature during the first 24 hours post M. *haemolytica* challenge compared with animals that were not challenged. Rectal temperature (Figure 2a) was significant reaching a maximum of 41.5°C 6 hours after the challenge. Our results are in agreement with previous results²⁶ in which animals that were challenged with *M. haemolytica* had an increased rectal temperature compared with control animals. Similarly, it was reported that animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* had increased rectal temperature (> 40° C) during the time elapsed between 0 to 12 hours and returned to normal by 24 hours.²⁷ In the present experiment, there was no effect of exposure to steers PI with BVDV on rectal temperature during the first 24 hours following the intratracheal challenge. However, from 36 to 72 hours animals that had been exposed to steers PI with BVDV had a higher rectal temperature (Figure 2b) compared with animals that were not exposed. The rectal temperature during this period ranged from 39.3 to 39.5°C for the steers exposed to BVDV. In a previous study, a higher rectal temperature was reported in non-vaccinated animals challenged with BVDV

type 2 from days 9 to 11 after intranasal challenge compared with a vaccinated group.²³ In addition, animals challenged with non-cytopathic type 1 BVDV had a mild fever (>39.5°C) from days 1 to 5 after viral inoculation when compared to non-challenged animals.¹⁵ These results suggest that increased rectal temperature can result from either direct inoculation of known amounts of BVDV virus into nostrils of calves or from exposure of healthy calves to animals PI with BVDV.

Haptoglobin is an acute phase protein produced mainly by the liver in response to proinflammatory cytokines including TNFa, IL-1 and IL-6 secreted by bronchoalveolar macrophages in response to bacterial infection.^{28,29} In the present experiment, haptoglobin concentrations in animals that were exposed to PI steers were no different when compared with animals that were not exposed. In a previous study, calves that were challenged directly into the nostrils with a non-cytopathic type 1 BVDV had higher haptoglobin concentrations than control animals.¹⁴ These conflicting results could be attributed to differences in the challenge model used in the previous experiment¹⁴ compared with the natural exposure model used for the present experiment. For animals that were challenged with *M. haemolytica* in the present study, the increase in haptoglobin concentration was acute starting at 18 hours post challenge and continued to be greater until returning to baseline concentrations after 96 hours of the bacterial inoculation. These results are in agreement with haptoglobin concentrations in response to *M. haemolytica* challenge in cattle.^{14,27} Increased haptoglobin concentrations have been associated with clinical cases of BRD and number of antimicrobial treatments required for animals during the disease.^{30, 31}

The presence of PI BVDV animals in feedlot pens has been associated with increased BRD morbidity and mortality during the finishing period.² Bovine viral diarrhea viruses involved in BRD can cause clinical infections by themselves,³² but also have been reported to increase cattle's susceptibility to secondary bacterial infections from common inhabitants of the respiratory tract of healthy animals.³³ When correlated with a clinical evaluation, leukograms can provide informative evaluation of disease processes.³⁴ In the present study, animals exposed to steers PI with BVDV had decreased total WBC counts compared with non-exposed animals. After the *M. haemolytica* challenge, animals that had been exposed to PI steers had a decreased total WBC count at 18, 36 and 96 hours post challenge compared with steers that were not exposed to PI animals but were challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, steers that were challenged with *M*. *haemolytica* had a marked increase in neutrophil counts during the first 36 h post inoculation compared with animals that were not challenged. These results are in agreement with previous observations^{15, 27} and show that an intratracheal *M. haemolytica* challenge can produce an acute immune response during the first 24 hours after the challenge.

Both exposure to BVDV and *M. haemolytica* challenge resulted in steers having decreased lymphocytes. These results are in contrast with a previous report²⁷ in which decreased lymphocyte counts during 138 hours post inoculation with *M. haemolytica* were observed. However, decreased lymphocyte counts have been reported when animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* alone.¹⁵ Bovine viral diarrhea viruses have been reported to have high affinity to cells of the immune system³⁵ and a transient decrease in the total number of lymphocytes has been reported in animals with BVDV

infection.^{36,37} This decrease in lymphocyte counts could be an explanation for the decreased *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin antibody concentrations observed in our experiment when animals were exposed to PI steers before the *M. haemolytica* challenge compared with animals not exposed to BVDV. Eosinophils and basophils were affected by exposure to steers PI with BVDV and challenge with *M. haemolytica*. These results are in agreement with a previous study;²⁷ however, the clinical relevance of the response is unknown.

Cytokines are soluble proteins involved in a wide variety of biological processes³⁸ influencing energy and protein metabolism.³⁹ Increased cytokine concentrations are thought to result in repartitioning of energy and amino acids away from adipose and skeletal muscle growth by providing substrates for higher priority immunological functions.^{39,40} The primary mechanism of action of cytokines appears to be up or downregulation of genes involved in specific intracellular transduction pathways.⁴¹ A greater understanding of cytokine response to the most common pathogens could provide valuable information of the implications of these proteins for decreasing performance and carcass characteristics in animals that suffer from BRD during the growing and finishing period.^{42,43} Interferon gamma has been reported as the link between the innate and adaptive immune systems and is critical for an adequate response to intracellular pathogens.³⁸ The main source of IFN γ is thought to be lymphocytes.⁴⁴ In the present experiment, serum concentrations of IFN γ tended to increase in response to exposure to steers PI with BVDV, although the total number of lymphocytes decreased during the first 18 hours after *M. haemolytica* challenge. Although unknown, the lower lymphocyte count might have affected the absolute concentration of IFN γ during the length of the

experiment. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* increased serum concentrations of IFN γ in the present experiment. It has been suggested that the effect of IFN γ results from macrophages and neutrophils enhancing phagocytosis of extracellular pathogens (bacteria) and inducing a respiratory burst and nitric oxide production which has microbiocidal effects.^{44,45} Therefore, the increased concentration of IFN γ in the *M. haemolytica* treatment group might have been due to the increased number of circulating neutrophils in response to the bacterial infection 6 hours after *M. haemolytica* challenge in the present experiment. The greater IFN γ concentration for the BVD+MH group might be explained as an additive effect of increased IFN γ secretion from major cells affected in response to the BVDV and *M. haemolytica* challenge.

Interleukin-1 is one of the most potent endogenous inducers of fever and the induction of this cytokine has been associated with viral, bacterial, fungal and parasitic infections.⁴⁶ In addition, IL-1 has been reported as one of the principal inducers of acute phase protein synthesis.⁴⁷ Although IL-1 is expressed as both IL-1 α and IL-1 β , they have been differentiated as either intracellular (IL-1 α) or secreted by the cells (extracellular; IL-1 β).³⁸ Therefore, IL-1 β was measured in the present experiment. In the present experiment, steers that were exposed to PI calves for 72 hours had increased concentrations of serum IL-1 β compared with non-exposed animals. However, in contrast to previous reports,^{46,47} the increased concentration of serum IL-1 β in BVD steers was not associated with rectal temperatures greater than 40.0°C or greater concentrations of haptoglobin.^{46,47} These conflicting results could be explained by different concentrations of circulating IL-1 β . Recombinant IL-1 β administered to beef calves suggested that the effect of IL-1 β on rectal temperature was dose dependant.⁴⁸

Only animals dosed with 333 and 1,000 ng/kg of IL-1 β had a mean rectal temperature greater than 40.0°C compared with animals dosed with 10, 33 and 100 ng/kg. Maximum rectal temperature was observed at 6 hours for all treatments and returned to baseline by 24 hours post IL-1 β injection. In addition, haptoglobin concentration was increased above 0.50 mg/mL in animals receiving 1,000 ng/kg of recombinant IL-1 β starting at 24 hours post injection, and haptoglobin concentration remained elevated for 72 hours. Serum concentrations of IL-1 β were not reported in that study.⁴⁸ Results suggest that the pyrogenic and acute phase induction of IL-1 β is dose dependant. In the present experiment, although animals experiencing infection with BVDV due to exposure to PI calves had increased rectal temperature when compared with non-exposed animals, the increase in IL-1 β may not have been enough to result in an increase in rectal temperature above 40.0° C or to stimulate hepatocytes to increase haptoglobin synthesis. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* increased IL-1 β , haptoglobin, and rectal temperature in the present experiment. Interestingly, the tendency for an interaction between BVD and MH may indicate the possibility of an additive effect in the intensity of the immune response when both pathogens were utilized in the challenge.

Limited information exists regarding the role of IL-4 in beef cattle.⁴⁹ This cytokine has been described as an anti-inflammatory cytokine which inhibits the production of proinflammatory cytokines (IL-1 β , IL-6 and TNF α).^{50,51} In a recent report,⁴³ decreased concentrations of IL-4 were detected in animals fed a 30% concentrate diet compared with animals fed 70% concentrate when challenged with LPS and provided an antimicrobial injection. The same study⁴³ observed higher concentrations of IFN γ , TNF α and IL-6 and concluded that the increased concentrations of these pro-inflammatory

cytokines could be associated with the decreased concentrations of IL-4. In the present experiment, serum concentrations of IL-4 tended to be increased along with proinflammatory cytokines in steers exposed to BVDV compared with control steers, which is in contrast to previous reports. It has also been suggested that when IL-4 is over expressed it can have detrimental effects on the immune system by decreasing the recruitment, expansion or activity of TH1 cells, resulting in a strong TH2 bias.⁵² This increased TH2 relative to TH1 might interfere with viral clearance by the host and suppress the innate immune response predisposing the host to secondary infections.⁵² Therefore, increased IL-4 may decrease viral clearance and predispose animals to secondary infections resulting in increased morbidity and mortality when feedlot cattle are exposed to BVDV.

In pre- and post-partum dairy cows, an increase in IL-6 has been associated with an increase in the TH2 population.⁵³ Steers exposed to BVDV or challenged with *M. haemolytica* in the present experiment had greater IL-6 concentrations than control animals, although the greatest IL-6 concentration occurred for animals exposed to BVDV but not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Our data is in agreement with results showing increased concentrations of IL-6 when steers were challenged with LPS starting at 2 hours post LPS infusion and returning to baseline within the first 24 hours of the LPS challenge.⁴³ Interleukin-6 has been reported to induce fever and stimulate hepatocytes to synthesize acute phase proteins.^{54,55} In the present experiment, haptoglobin concentrations were increased for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*, but not for steers exposed to BVDV. Therefore, additional mechanisms that induce fever and synthesis of acute phase proteins likely exist. For example, it has been reported that the

injection of IL-6 in IL-6 knockout mice had no or a very mild pyrogenic effect compared with injecting the same mice with IL-1 β suggesting that other neuromodulators (e.g., prostaglandin E2) are involved in modulating fever.⁵⁶

Increased concentrations of $TNF\alpha$ in milk and serum of cows suffering from mastitis has been reported, and the increased concentration of $TNF\alpha$ was associated with the severity of the clinical manifestation of the disease.⁵⁷ In the present experiment, TNFa concentrations in serum were greatest in animals exposed to BVDV and challenged with *M. haemolytica*, although subjective clinical scores did not respond with the same interaction and were higher in steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* regardless of exposure to BVDV. During LPS challenge, septic shock has been associated with endotoxemia⁴⁰ which has resulted in death of challenged animals.⁴³ In addition, when dogs and cats were infused with recombinant human TNF α , a similar endotoxic response was observed; however, recombinant anti-TNF monoclonal antibodies prevented the induction of septic shock during acute bacteremia in baboons.⁵⁸ Increased concentrations of TNF α might partially explain the increased mortality in calves with multiple BRD pathogens isolated from lungs.⁵⁹ In addition, due to the systemic effects of $TNF\alpha^{60}$ detrimental effects on meat quality could be observed with increased severity of BRD. Decreasing the number or severity of pro-inflammatory cytokine responses might be helpful for decreasing economic losses associated with decreased carcass quality in feedlot cattle treated for BRD.³

In contrast to a previous report where increased plasma lactate concentrations were correlated with BRD morbidity,⁶¹ plasma lactate was decreased in animals that were exposed to steers PI with BVDV in the present experiment. In the earlier study,⁶¹ no

changes in plasma lactate in animals receiving one treatment for BRD were reported, but increased plasma lactate was measured in animals suffering from BRD 24 hours prior to death. The rationale for these results was an increased anaerobic metabolism by animals during a BRD event due to decreased lung capacity, and the decreased O_2/CO_2 exchange changing the metabolism of glucose at the muscle level toward lactate production as the end product of glycolysis in the absence of O₂. In addition, *M. haemolytica* challenge was reported to decrease plasma lactate for 72 hours post *M. haemolytica* challenge,²⁷ whereas in the present study, *M. haemolytica* challenge had no effect on plasma lactate concentrations. To our knowledge, there are no previous studies in the literature that provide greater insight into the possible effects of BVDV or *M. haemolytica* on plasma lactate concentrations in feeder calves. However, it was reported that animals that received at least one antimicrobial treatment against BRD during a 36-day preconditioning program had lower plasma lactate concentrations at arrival.⁶² Pathogens involved in BRD cases were not identified and no direct comparisons with our results can be made. Plasma lactate can be increased during cases of ruminal acidosis.⁶³ Both ruminal acidosis and BRD have been associated with decreased or altered DMI. Due to similar clinical signs, ruminal acidosis should be considered in the list of differential diagnosis of BRD in field conditions.⁶⁴ However, ruminal pH measured in calves pulled or pulled and treated against BRD showed no differences between experimental groups.⁶⁵ Increased respiration rate is an important thermoregulatory mechanism for preventing heat overload in cattle via evaporative cooling.⁶⁶ In the present experiment, respiration rate of control steers was greatest compared with steers on the remaining treatments. In cattle exposed to heat stress, the initial response was an increased respiration rate, which

changed to panting midway through the heat stress period followed by a deep open mouth respiration at a reduced rate.⁶⁷ Interestingly, decreased respiration rate in our challenge model was present for steers on all experimental treatments that had an increased rectal temperature compared with control steers. Changes in frequency and dynamics of respiration in exposed and/or challenged steers also corresponded with changes in blood gases for steers in the present experiment. Respiratory alkalosis has been described as increased alveolar ventilation resulting in excretion of carbon dioxide at a rate exceeding production,⁶⁸ which results in decreased partial pressure of carbon dioxide, increased blood pH, and decreased concentration of bicarbonate. Cattle exposed to heat stress have been reported to have an increased respiration rate, decreased partial pressure of carbon dioxide and bicarbonate concentration, with no change in blood pH.⁶⁹ In the present experiment, M. haemolytica challenge decreased partial pressure of carbon dioxide and carbon dioxide and bicarbonate concentrations during the first 48 hours post M. *haemolytica* challenge. The lack of an effect on blood gases due to BVDV exposure might be due to the lack of a direct effect of this virus on the host animal's respiratory capacity and gas exchange, especially when compared to other viral or bacterial infections associated with BRD. Interestingly, despite changes in blood gases there was no effect of our infectious challenge or heat stress⁶⁹ on blood pH, reflecting the host animals' capacity to maintain homeostasis.

In conclusion, we observed changes in serum antibody production, total and differential white blood cell count, cytokine concentrations, and blood gases consistent with an immune challenge in beef cattle. Our results suggest that we were able to successfully develop an immune challenge model using exposure of naïve steers to steers PI with

BVDV, intratracheal challenge with *M. haemolytica*, or their combination which will allow us to further characterize the detrimental effects that BRD pathogens have on food producing animals. In addition, exposure to calves PI with BVDV and intratracheal challenge with *M. haemolytica* resulted in decreased antibody production to *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin and increased serum concentrations of IFN γ , IL-1 β and TNF α , suggesting that exposure of naïve calves to PI calves increases potential for secondary infections and detriment to animal health and performance.

LITERATURE CITED

¹O'Connor AM, Sorden SD, and Apley MD. Association between the existence of calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus and commingling on morbidity in feedlot cattle. *J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc.* 2005;226:595-601.

²Loneragan GH, Thompson DU, Montgomery DL, et al. Prevalence, outcome, and health consequences associated with persistent infection with bovine viral diarrhea virus in feedlot cattle. *J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc.* 2005;226:595-601.

³Gardner BA, Dolezal HG, Bryant LJ, et al. Health of finishing steers: effects on performance, carcass traits, and meat tenderness. *J. Anim. Sci.* 1999;77:3168-3175.

⁴Fulton RW, Ridpath JF, Ore S, et al. Bovine viral diarrhoea virus (BVDV) subgenotypes in diagnostic laboratory accessions: Distribution of BVDV1a, 1b, and 2a subgenotypes. *Vet. Microbiol.* 2005;111:35-40.

⁵Fulton RW, Hessman B, Johnson, BJ, et al. Evaluation of diagnostic tests used for detection of bovine viral diarrhea virus and prevalence of subtypes 1a, 1b, and 2a in persistently infected cattle entering a feedlot. *J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc.* 2006;228:578-584.
⁶Katsuda K, Kamiyam M, Kohmoto M, et al. Serotyping of *Mannhiemia haemolytica*

⁷Mosier DA, Panciera RJ, Rogers DP, et al. Comparison of serologic and protective

isolates from bovine pneumonia: 1987–2006. Vet. J. 2008;178:146-148.

responses induced by two Pasteurella vaccines. Can. J. Vet. Res. 1998;62:178-182.

⁸Dowling A, Hodsona JC, Schock A, et al. Experimental induction of pneumonic pasteurellosis in calves by intratracheal infection with *Pasteurella multocida* biotype A:3.

Res. Vet. Sci. 2002;73:37-44.

⁹National Research Council. Tables of nutrient requirements. In:*Nutrient requirements of beef cattle*. 7th ed. Washington, DC: National Academy Press, 1996;102–112.

 ¹⁰Legates JE, Farthing BR, Casady RB, et al. Body temperature and respiratory rate of lactating dairy cattle under field and chamber conditions. *J. Dairy Sci.* 1991;74:2491-500.
 ¹¹Step DL, Krehbiel CR, DePra HA, et al. Effects of commingling beef calves from different sources and weaning protocols during a forty-two-day receiving period on performance and bovine respiratory disease. *J. Anim. Sci.* 2008;86:3146-3158.

¹²Confer AW, McGraw RD, Durham JA, et al. Serum antibody responses of cattle to iron-regulated outer membrane proteins of *Pasteurella haemolytica* A1. *Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 1995;47:101-110.

¹³Confer AW, Nutt SH, Dabo SM, et al. Antibody responses to outer membrane proteins of *Pasteurella multocida* A:3. *Am. J. Vet. Res.* 1996;57:1452-1457.

¹⁴Gånheim C, Hultén U, Carlsson H, et al. The acute phase response in calves experimentally infected with bovine viral diarrhoea virus and/or *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Vet. Med. B. Infect. Dis. Vet. Public Health. 2003:50:183–190.

¹⁵Gånheim C, Johannisson A, Öhagen P, et al. Changes in peripheral blood leukocyte counts and subpopulations after experimental infection with BVDV and/or *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Vet. Med. B. Infect. Dis. Vet. Public Health. 2005;52:380–385.

¹⁶Fulton RW, Johnson BJ, Briggs RE, et al. Challenge with Bovine viral diarrhea virus by exposure to persistently infected calves: protection by vaccination and negative results of antigen testing in nonvaccinated acutely infected calves. *Can. J. Vet .Res.* 2006;70:121–127.

¹⁷Niskanen R, and Lindberg R. Transmission of bovine viral diarrhoea virus by unhygienic vaccination procedures, ambient air, and from contaminated pens. *Vet. J.* 2003;165:125-130.

¹⁸Pandher K, Murphy GL and Confer AW. Identification of immunogenic, surfaceexposed outer membrane proteins of *Pasteurella haemolytica* serotype 1. *Vet. Microbiol*. 1999;65:215-226.

¹⁹Rice JA, Carrasco-Medina L, Hodgins DC, et al. *Mannheimia haemolytica* and bovine respiratory disease. *Anim. Health Res. Rev.* 2007;8:117-128.

²⁰Katare YK, Muthukumaran T, and Panda AK. Influence of particle size, antigen load, dose and additional adjuvant on the immune response from antigen loaded PLA microparticles. *Int. J. Pharm.* 2005;301:149-160.

²¹Czuprynski CJ, Leite F, Sylte M, et al. Complexities of the pathogenesis of *Mannheimia haemolytica* and *Haemophilus somnus* infections: challenges and potential opportunities for prevention? *Anim Health Res Rev.* 2004;5:277-282.

²²Zhang SC, Wood W, Xue S, et al. Immune suppression in calves with bovine immunodeficiency virus. *Clin. Diagn. Lab. Immunol.* 2007;4:232-23.

²³Kelling CL, Hunsaker BD., Steffen DJ, et al. Characterization of protection against systemic infection and disease from experimental bovine viral diarrhea virus type 2 infection by use of a modified-live noncytopathic type 1 vaccine in calves. *Am. J. Vet. Res.* 2007;68:788-796.

²⁴Johnson RW. Immune and endocrine regulation of food intake in sick animals. *Domest.Anim. Endocrinol.* 1998;15:309–319.
²⁵Johnson RW. The concept of sickness behavior: a brief chronological account of four key discoveries. *Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 2002;87:443-450.

²⁶Confer AW, Ayalew S, Montelongo M, et al. Immunity of cattle following vaccination with a *Mannheimia haemolytica* chimeric PlpE-LKT(SAC89) protein. *Vaccine*. 2008; doi:10.1016/j.vaccine.2008.09.028.

²⁷Corrigan ME, Drouillard JS, Spire MF, et al. Effects of melengestrol acetate on the inflammatory response in heifers challenged with *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Anim. Sci. 2007; 85:1770-1779.

²⁸Yoo HS, Maheswaran SK, Lin G, et al. Induction of inflammatory cytokines in bovine alveolar macrophage following stimulation with *Pasteurella haemolytica* lipopolysacharide. *Infect. Immun.* 1995;63:381-388.

²⁹Morsey MA, Van-Kessel AG, Mori Y, et al. Cytokine profiles following interaction between bovine alveolar macrophages and *Pasteurella haemolytica*. *Microb. Pathog*. 1999;26-325-331.

³⁰Carter JN, Meredith GL, Montelongo M, et al. Relationship of vitamin E supplementation and antimicrobial treatment with acute-phase protein responses in cattle affected by naturally acquired respiratory tract disease. *Am. J. Vet. Res.* 2002;63:1111-1117.

³¹Berry BA, Confer AW, Krehbiel CR, et al. Effects of dietary energy and starch concentrations for newly received feedlot calves. II. Acute phase protein response. *J. Anim. Sci.* 2004;82:845-850.

³²Potgieter LN, McCracken MD, Hopkins FM, et al. Experimental production of bovine respiratory tract disease with bovine viral diarrhea virus. *Am. J. Vet. Res.* 1984;45:1582-1585.

³³Barbour EK, Nabbut NH, Hamadeh SK, et al. Bacterial identity and characteristics in healthy and unhealthy respiratory tracts of sheep and calves. *Vet. Res. Commun.* 1997;21:421-430.

³⁴Cole DJ, Rousell AL, and Whitnety M. Interpreting a bovine CBC: evaluating the leukon and acute-phase proteins. *Veterinary Medicine*. 1997;92:470-488.

³⁵Lambot M, Hanon E, Lecomte C, et al. Bovine viral diarrhoea virus induces apoptosis in blood mononuclear cells by a mechanism largely dependent on monocytes. *J. Gen. Virol.* 1998;79:1745-1749.

³⁶Howard CJ, Clarke MC, Sopp P, et al. Immunity to bovine virus diarrhea virus in calves: the role of different T-cell subpopulations analyzed by specific depletion in vivo with monoclonal antibodies. *Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 1992;32:303-14.

³⁷Potgieter LN. Immunology of bovine viral diarrhea virus. In Vet. Clin. North Am. Food Anim. Pract. K. C. Olson and L. C. Hollis, ed. Elsevier Saunders, Amsterdam, the Netherlands. 1995;501–520.

³⁸Bannerman DD. Pathogen-dependent induction of cytokines and other soluble inflammatory mediators during intramammary infection of dairy cows. *J. Anim. Sci* 2008; jas.2008-1187v1-20081187.

³⁹Jacobi SK, Gabler NK, Ajuwon KM, et al. Adipocytes, myofibers, and cytokine
biology: New horizons in the regulation of growth and body composition. *J. Anim. Sci.*2006;84:E140-E149.

⁴⁰Waggoner JW, Löest CA, Mathis CP, et al. Effects of rumen-protected methionine

supplementation and bacterial lipopolysaccaride infusion on nitrogen metabolism and hormonal responses of growing beef steers. *J. Anim. Sci.* 2008: jas.2008-1068v1-20081068.

⁴¹Gouwy M, Struyf S, Proost P, et al. Synergy in cytokine and chemokine networks amplifies the inflammatory response. *Cytokine Growth Factor Rev.* 2005;16:561-580.

⁴²Larson RL. Effect of cattle disease on carcass traits. J. Anim. Sci. 2005;83:E37-E43.

⁴³Reuter RR, Carroll JA, Dailey JW, et al. Effects of dietary energy source and level and injection of tilmicosin phosphate on immune function in lipopolysaccharide-challenged beef steers. *J. Anim. Sci.* 2008;86:1963-1976.

⁴⁴Schroder K, Hertzog PJ, Ravasi T, et al. Interferon gamma: an overview of signals, mechanisms and functions. *J. Leukoc. Biol.* 2004;75:163-189.

⁴⁵Tatsufumi U, Konnai S, Ohashi K, et al. Interferon-γ expression associated with suppression of bovine leukemia virus at the early phase of infection in sheep. *Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol.* 2007;115:17–23.

⁴⁶Dinarello CA. Interleukin-1 beta, interleukin-18, and interleukine-1 beta converting enzyme. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.* 1998;856:1-11.

⁴⁷Pruitt, JH, Copeland EM, and Moldawer LL. Interleukin-1 and interleukin-1 antagonism in sepsis, systemic inflammatory response syndrome, and septic shock. *Shock* 1995;3:235-251.

⁴⁸Godson DL, Estrada-Baca ME, Van Kessel AG, et al. Regulation of acute phase response by recombinant interleukin-1β. *Can. J. Vet. Res.* 1995;59:249-255.
 ⁴⁹Salak-Johnosn JL, and McGlone JJ. Making sense of apparently conflicting data: stress and immunity in swine and cattle. *J. Anim. Sci.* 2007;85:E81-E88.

⁵⁰Elenkov IJ, Iezzoni DG, Daly A, et al. Cytokine dysregulation, inflammation and wellbeing. *Neuroimmunomodulation*. 2005;12:255–269.

⁵¹Carroll JA and Forsberg NE. Influence of stress and nutrition on cattle immunity. In Veterinary. Clinics of North America. Food Animal Practice. Elsevier Saunders, Amsterdam, the Netherlands. 2007;105–149.

⁵²Bot A, Smith KA, and Von Herrath. Molecular and cellular control of T1-T2 immunity and the interface between antimicrobial defense and immune pathology. *DNA Cell Biol.* 2004; 23:341-350.

⁵³Ishikawa Y, Nakada K, Hagiwara K, et al. Changes in interleukin-6 concentration in peripheral blood pre- and post-partum in dairy cattle and its relationship to postpartum reproductive diseases. *J. Vet. Med. Sci.* 2004;66:1403-1408.

⁵⁴Roth JR, Harré E, Voss, T, et al. Is interleukin-6 the necessary pyrogenic cytokine? *J. Therm. Biol.* 2004;29:383–389.

⁵⁵Marinkovic S, Jahreis GP, Wong GG, et al. IL-6 modulates the synthesis of a specific set of acute phase plasma proteins in vivo. *J. of Immunol.* 1989;142:808-812.

⁵⁶Nilsberth C, Ender L, Hamzic N, et al. The role of IL-6 I LPS induced fever by mechanisms independent of prostaglandin-E2. *Endocrinology* 2008;doi:10.1210/en.2008-0806.

⁵⁷Sordillo LM. and Peel JE. Effect of interferon-gamma on the production of tumor necrosis factor during acute *Escherichia coli* mastitis. *J. Dairy Sci.* 1992;75:2119-2125.

⁵⁸Tracey KJ, Fong Y, Hesse DG, et al. Anti-cachectin/TNF monoclonal antibodies prevent septic shock during lethal bacteraemia. *Nature* 1987;330:662.

⁵⁹Booker CW, Abutarbush SM, Morley PS, et al. Microbiological and histopathological findings in cases of fatal bovine respiratory disease of feedlot cattle in western Canada.

Can. Vet. J. 2008;49:473-481.

⁶⁰Spurlock ME. Regulation of metabolism and growth during immune challenge: an overview of cytokine function. *J. Anim. Sci.* 1997;75:1773-1783.

⁶¹Coghe CF, Uystepruyst CH, Bureau F, et al. Validation and prognostic value of plasma lactate measurement in bovine respiratory disease. *Vet J.* 2000;160:139–146.

⁶²Montgomery SP, Sindt JJ, Greenquist MA, et al. Plasma metabolites of receiving heifers and the relationship between apparent bovine respiratory disease, weight gain, and carcass characteristics. *J. Anim Sci.* 2008;1910. doi:10.2527/jas.2008-0969.

⁶³Owens FN, Secrist DS, Hill WJ. Acidosis in cattle: a review. *J. Anim. Sci.* 1998;76:275-286.

⁶⁴Gozho GN, Plaizer JC, Krause DO, et al. Subacute ruminal acidosis induces ruminal lipopolysaccharide endotoxin release and triggers an inflammatory response. *J. Dairy Sci.* 2005;88:1399-1403.

⁶⁵Thompson DU, DeDonder KD, and Nickell JS. Monitoring of rumen pH in cattle pulled for bovine respiratory disease complex with normal or elevated rectal temperatures in a commercial feedlot. *Proceedings* of the Annual Convention of the American Association of Bovine Practitioners, Vancouver, British Columbia. 2007:273.

⁶⁶Hales JR. Interactions between respiratory and thermoregulatory systems of domestic animals in hot environments. *Anim. Biometeorol.* 1976;1:123–131.

⁶⁷Gaughan JB, Holt SM, Hahn GL, et al. Respiration rate: Is it a good measure of heat stress in cattle?. In *Proceedings*. 23rd Biennial Conf. Aust. Soc. Anim. Prod., Sydney, Australia. CSIRO Publ., Collingwood, Australia. 2000;329–332.

⁶⁸Sanchez WK, McGuire MA, and Beede DK. Macromineral nutrition by heat stress interactions in dairy cattle: Review and original research. *J. Dairy Sci.* 1994;77:2051–2079.

⁶⁹Beatty DT, Barnes A, Taylor E, et al. Physiological responses of *Bos taurus* and *Bos indicus* cattle to prolonged, continuous heat and humidity. *J. Anim. Sci.* 2006;84:972-985.

PRODUCT SUPERSCRIPTS

- a. Phosphate buffered saline pH 7.4, Sigma Aldrich.
- b. Bivona Medical Technology, Gary, IN.
- c. Nolvasan, Fort Dodge Animal Health, Overland Park, KS.
- d. GLA M-500, GLA Agricultural Electronics, San Luis Obispo, CA.
- e. Clott activator, Becton Dickinson Vacutainer Systems, Franklin Lakes, NJ.
- f. Immunology Consultants Lab, Portland OR.
- g. Tris-buffered saline with Tween 20 pH 4.0, Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, MO.

h. Bovine IFNI gamma Screening Set, Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL.

i. Bovine IL-1 beta ELISA Set, Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL.

j. Bovine IL-4 Screening Set, Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL.

k. Bovine IL-6 ELISA Set, Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL.

 Bovine TNF-alpha / TNFSF1A ELISA Development Kit, DuoSet, R&D Systems, Minneapolis, MN.

m. Microtiter 96-well plates, Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA.

n. ELISA ultra block solution, AbD Serotec, Raleigh, NC.

- o. Nunc Immuno Plate 12, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rochester, NY.
- p. ELISA Wash Buffer, AbD Serotec, Raleigh, NC.
- q. TMB Solution, AbD Serotec, Raleigh, NC.
- r. ELISA Stop Soution, AbD Serotec, Raleigh, NC.
- s. Multiskan Spectrum, Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA.
- t. EDTA, Becton Dickinson Vacutainer Systems, Franklin Lakes, NJ.
- u. Antech Diagnostics, Stillwater, OK.
- v. Lithium heparin, Becton Dickinson Vacutainer Systems, Franklin Lakes, NJ.
- w. GEM Premiere 3000, Instrumentation Laboratory, Lexington, MA.
- x. Oklahoma Animal Disease Diagnostic Lab, Stillwater, OK.
- y. SAS, Mixed Procedure, version 9.1, SAS Institute, Inc., Cary, NC.

	No BVD		BVD			<i>P</i> -value		
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	BVD	MH	BVD×MH
Total white blood cells, $10^3/\mu L$	9.86 ^a	9.83 ^a	7.93 ^b	9.48 ^a	0.60	< 0.0001	0.003	0.002
Neutrophils/µL	2,941 ^a	3,977 ^b	$2,080^{\circ}$	4,045 ^b	306	0.03	< 0.0001	0.01
Lymphocytes/µL	6,341	5,215	5,340	4,827	338	0.002	< 0.0001	0.09
Monocytes/µL	354	362	342	401	51.1	0.78	0.50	0.61
Eosionphils/µL	139	185	119	146	14.1	0.03	0.01	0.50
Basophils/µL	91	124	66	88	8.9	0.0007	0.001	0.53
Hematocrit, %	30.5	28.4	29.9	29.8	0.79	0.50	0.08	0.10
Hemoglobin, g/100 mL	11.4 ^a	10.4 ^c	11.1^{ab}	10.7^{bc}	0.12	0.55	< 0.0001	0.02
Mean corpuscular volume, fL	38.7	36.7	38.2	37.6	0.51	0.67	0.01	0.20
Mean corpuscular hemoglobin,	14.3 ^a	13.5 ^b	14.3^{a}	14.1^{a}	0.16	0.09	0.05	0.03
%								
Platlets, 10 ³ /µL	487	506	517	524	33.1	0.28	0.56	0.78
Red cells, $10^6/\mu L$	7.97	7.74	7.87	7.60	0.12	0.33	0.04	0.86

Table 1. Effect of 72 h exposure to a PI BVDV calf with or without an intratracheal challenge with *M. haemolytica* on hemogram of steers

^{a,b,c}Within a row means with different superscripts are different (P < 0.05).

Table 2. Effect of 72 h exposure to a PI BVDV calf with or without an intratracheal challenge with *M. haemolytica* on serum cytokine concentrations of steers

	No BVD		BVD			<i>P</i> -value		
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	BVD	MH	BVD×MH
Interferon-γ, pg/mL	90 ^a	86 ^a	78^{a}	181 ^b	54.6	0.06	0.02	0.02
Interleukin 1β, pg/mL	75	157	90	329	89.2	0.04	0.0006	0.11
Interleukin 4, pg/mL	67	75	119	139	34.3	0.08	0.68	0.86
Interleukin 6, pg/mL	$1,442^{a}$	1,966 ^b	2,591 [°]	2,003 ^b	645	0.04	0.87	0.01
Tumor necrosis factor-α, pg/mL	367 ^a	540 ^b	583 ^b	1,984 [°]	319	0.0005	0.0009	0.01

^{a,b,c}Within a row means with different superscripts are different (P < 0.05).

	No BVD		BVD			<i>P</i> -value		
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	BVD	MH	BVD×MH
Subjective clinical score	0.00	0.34	0.05	0.45	0.04	0.99	< 0.0001	0.57
Respirations per minute	58.0^{a}	55.8 ^b	54.8 ^c	56.0^{b}	3.50	0.16	0.02	0.01
pH	7.46	7.44	7.44	7.44	0.02	0.59	0.70	0.46
Calcium, mM	1.24	1.23	2.97	1.23	0.87	0.32	0.31	0.32
Potassium, mM	4.09	4.02	4.22	4.10	0.11	0.35	0.38	0.80
Sodium, mM	141 ^a	139 ^b	141^{a}	140^{ab}	0.70	0.002	< 0.0001	0.005
Glucose, mg/100 mL	71.1	69.9	72.3	71.2	1.11	0.18	0.25	0.93
Lactate, mM	1.25	1.25	0.81	1.04	0.10	0.02	0.29	0.29
Sulfur dioxide, mM	69.9	71.8	70.7	70.5	1.90	0.74	0.36	0.30
Base excess in extracellular fluid,	6.51	4.88	6.98	6.10	0.48	0.01	0.0002	0.25
m <i>M</i>								
Carbon dioxide, mM^1	32.1 ^a	30.2 ^b	31.8 ^a	31.4 ^{ab}	0.30	0.04	< 0.0001	0.001
Carbonic acid, mM^1	28.9 ^a	27.9 ^b	$29.0^{\rm a}$	28.7^{a}	0.26	0.02	0.0007	0.04
Sodium bicarbonate, mM^1	30.7 ^a	28.9^{b}	30.6 ^a	30.1 ^a	0.29	0.01	< 0.0001	0.003
Partial pressure of carbon dioxide,	45.9 ^a	42.1 ^b	44.6 ^{ac}	43.6 ^c	0.41	0.77	< 0.0001	0.0006
mm/Hg								
Base excess in blood, mM	5.78	5.44	5.85	5.50	0.52	0.90	0.50	0.99

Table 3. Effect of 72 h exposure to a PI BVDV calf with or without an intratracheal challenge with M. haemolytica on clinical score, respiration rate, blood pH and gas and metabolite concentrations in steers

¹A BVD × MH × time interaction was detected (P < 0.05). ^{a,b,c}Within a row means with different superscripts are different (P < 0.05).

Figures

Figure 1. Serum concentration of bovine viral diarrhea virus 1b (BVDV1b) neutralization antibody titers in calves exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD). There was a BVD × time interaction (P < 0.0001; SEM = 275). Values plotted represent Least squares means ± standard error of the mean, calculated for 12 animals per experimental group. ^{a,b}Within day, Least squares means with different letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 2. Serum concentration of *M. haemolytica* whole cell antibodies (Figure 2a) and *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin antibodies (Figure 2b) in calves challenged intratracheally on d 0 with 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH). There was a MH × time interaction (*P* < 0.0001; SEM = 0.36; Figure 2a) for *M. haemolytica* whole cell antibodies, and a BVD × MH × time interaction (*P* < 0.0001; SEM = 0.15; Figure 2b) for *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin antibodies. Values plotted represent Least squares means ± standard error of the mean, calculated for 12 animals per experimental group for *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin antibodies, and 6 animals per experimental group for *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin antibodies. ^{a,b,c}Within day, Least squares means with different letters are different (*P* < 0.05).

Figure 3. Rectal temperature of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH; Figure 3a) or exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV 1b (BVD) compared

with non-exposed controls (No BVD; Figure 3b). There was a MH × time interaction (P < 0.0001; SEM = 0.11; Figure 3a) and a BVD × time interaction (P = 0.02; SEM 0.11; Figure 3b). Values plotted represent Least squares means ± standard error of the mean, calculated for 12 animals per experimental group. ^{a,b}Within a day, Least squares means with different letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 4. Serum haptoglobin concentrations of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH; Figure 4a) or exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV 1b (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD; Figure 4b). There was a MH × time interaction (P < 0.0007; SEM = 0.32; Figure 4a), and the BVD × time interaction was not significant (P = 0.93; SEM = 0.32; Figure 4b). Values plotted represent Least squares means \pm standard error of the mean, calculated for 12 animals per experimental group. ^{a,b}Within a day, Least squares means with different letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 5. Total white blood cell (Figure 5a), neutrophil (Figure 5b) and lymphocyte (Figure 5c) counts of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotye 1 (MH) compared with non-challenged controls (No MH; Figures 5a and 5b) or exposed during 72 hours to two steers PI with BVDV (BVD) compared with non-exposed controls (No BVD; Figure 5c). There were MH × time interactions (*P* < 0.0001, SEM = 0.71, Figure 5a; *P* < 0.0001, SEM = 417, Figures 5b) and a BVD × time interaction (*P* < 0.01; SEM = 445; Figure 5c). Values plotted represent Least squares means \pm standard error of the mean, calculated for 12 animals per experimental group. ^{a,b}Within a day, Least squares means with different letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 6. Carbon dioxide (Figure 6a), carbonic acid (Figure 6b), and sodium bicarbonate (Figure 6c) concentrations in whole blood of calves challenged intratracheally with 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotye 1 (MH) compared with nonchallenged controls (No MH). There were MH × time interactions (P = 0.005, SEM = 0.60, Figure 6a; P = 0.03, SEM = 0.50, Figure 6b; P < 0.002; SEM = 0.60, Figure 6c). Values plotted represent Least squares means \pm standard error of the mean, calculated for 12 animals per experimental group. ^{a,b}Within a day, Least squares means with different letters are different (P < 0.05).



Figure 1







Figure 3.2



3.3b



Time relative to *M. haemolytica* challenge, h

Figure 3.3

3.3a



3.4b



Figure 3.4

3.4a





3.5a



3.5c



Figure 3.5





3.6a



3.6c



Figure 3.6

CHAPTER IV

EFFECTS OF EXPOSURE TO CALVES PERSISTENTLY INFECTED WITH BOVINE VIRAL DIARRHEA VIRUS TYPE 1B AND *MANNHEIMIA HAEMOLYTICA* CHALLENGE ON ANIMAL PERFORMANCE, N BALANCE, AND VISCERAL ORGAN MASS IN BEEF STEERS

ABSTRACT: Bovine Viral Diarrhea viruses (BVDV) have been isolated alone or in combination with other viral and bacterial pathogens in animals diagnosed with Bovine Respiratory Disease (BRD), a disease causing major economic loss to the feedlot industry. The objective of this experiment was to determine the effects of *Mannheimia haemolytica* following short-term (72 h) exposure to BVDV persistently infected (PI) calves on performance, N balance and organ mass in finishing cattle. Treatments included: 1) steers not challenged with BVDV or *M. haemolytica* (Control); 2) steers challenged with 72 h exposure to steers PI with BVDV (BVD); 3) steers intratracheally challenged with *M. haemolytica* on d 0 (MH); and 4) steers challenged with 72 h exposure to steers PI with BVDV and intratracheally with *M. haemolytica* on d 0 (BVD+MH). Six steers/treatment (initial BW = 314 ± 31 kg) were used for the experiment. Steers were weighed every 28 d and were housed in metabolism crates during the first 5 d following the *M. haemolytica* challenge, the 2nd wk after the *M. haemolytica* challenge, and on d 28 to 32, d 56 to 60, and 7 to 10 d prior to slaughter

to determine N balance. At slaughter, carcass and organ mass data were collected. Data were analyzed as a randomized complete block design with a 2×2 factorial arrangement of treatments and steer as the experimental unit. From d -3 to 4, steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had lower (P = 0.04) ADG than steers not challenged with *M*. haemolytica. In addition, across the entire finishing period, steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV tended (P = 0.09) to have lower ADG and G:F than steers not exposed to BVDV. Prior to slaughter, retained N expressed as g/d (P = 0.03) and as a % of N intake (P = 0.04) was lower in BVD steers compared with steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV. There were no effects (P > 0.10) of BVDV exposure or *M. haemolytica* challenge on carcass characteristics or empty BW (EBW). Expressed as a percent of EBW, HCW was lower (P = 0.02) and blood plus total offal weight was greater (P =0.02) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared with steers not challenged. Results are in agreement with those reported in larger scale finishing studies and suggest that acute exposure to BRD-related pathogens can have long-term effects on animal performance.

Key words: bovine, bovine respiratory disease, bovine viral diarrhea, carcass merit, growth, nitrogen balance

INTRODUCTION

Bovine respiratory disease (**BRD**) involves the complex interaction between stress, bacteria, viruses and the environment (Duff and Galyean, 2007). Booker et al. (2008a) reported that *Mannheimia haemolytica* was the most common pathogen isolated at necropsy from animals that died from BRD. In addition, Haines et al. (2001, 2004) and Shahriar et al. (2002) reported a high incidence of bovine viral diarrhea viruses (BVDV) in animals that died due to BRD. These studies were conducted on individual animals, and indicated a negative effect of these pathogens on the economics of cattle production due to mortalities. However, in experiments using feedlot pens, contradictory information regarding the effects of animals persistently infected (PI) with BVDV on animal health, performance and carcass quality have been reported (Loneragan et al., 2005; O'Connor et al., 2005; Booker et al., 2008a, 2008b). Loneragan et al. (2005) reported a negative effect on health and performance of cattle when a PI animal was present in a pen or adjacent pens. O'Connor et al. (2005) and Booker et al. (2008b) reported no difference in performance but observed an increased morbidity in pens containing a PI animal. Despite differences in animal health and performance of feedlot cattle in response to individual pathogens, strong evidence exists (Gardner et al 1999; Thompson et al., 2006) which indicates that animals treated against BRD have decreased performance and lower carcass quality compared with animals never treated against BRD during the finishing period. An improved understanding of the etiologic agents involved in BRD and their relationship with animal performance and carcass quality is essential for the development of preventive and therapeutic strategies. The objective of this experiment was to evaluate the effects of short-term (72 h) exposure to steers PI with

BVDV with or without an intratracheal *M. haemolytica* challenge on performance, N balance, organ mass and carcass characteristics of beef steers.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Twenty-four Angus crossbred steers (initial BW = 313 ± 31 kg) were individually housed at the Nutrition Physiology Research Center (NPRC), Oklahoma State University, Stillwater during the experiment. All steers were considered clinically healthy and were seronegative to all pathogens involved in the study as determined by paired serum samples collected 14 d apart prior to the start of the experiment. Steers were randomly allocated to 1 of 4 treatments (6 animals/treatment) arranged as a 2×2 factorial. Treatments were: 1) steers not challenged with BVDV or *M. haemolytica* (Control); 2) steers exposed for 72 h to two steers PI with BVDV (**BVD**); 3) steers intratracheally challenged with *M. haemolytica* on d 0 (**MH**); and 4) steers exposed for 72 h to two steers PI with BVDV immediately followed by intratracheal challenge with M. *haemolytica* on d 0 (**BVD+MH**). Steers exposed to calves PI with BVDV were transported 3.22 km to the Willard Sparks Beef Research Center, Stillwater, OK and were commingled in a 6×10.8 m pen with 2 steers previously diagnosed via immunohistochemistry as being PI with BVDV Type 1b (Fulton et al., 2006). Following exposure to BVDV Type 1b, steers were returned to the NPRC for the remainder of the experiment. Steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* received 10 mL of a solution containing 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotye A-1 which was reconstituted and grown prior to the challenge as described by Mosier et al. (1998). Challenge with M. haemolytica occurred immediately following return of the BVDV-exposed steers to the NPRC and on the same d for all treatment groups beginning at 0800. Steers not

challenged with *M. haemolytica* were intratracheally dosed with 10 mL of a sterile phosphate-buffered saline (**PBS**) solution. Inoculation of the PBS solution for Control and BVD groups and the solution containing the *M. haemolytica* culture for the MH and BVD+MH groups was performed as described by Burciaga-Robles et al. (2009).

During the length of the experiment, steers were offered feed for ad libitum consumption. Feed was delivered twice daily based on the previous day's intake. Feed refusals were collected daily and any feed remaining was dried at 60°C for determination of DMI. Steers were adapted to a high-concentrate finishing diet using adaptation diets shown in Table 1. Steers were fed Diet 1 for 2 wk prior to the beginning of the experiment and remained on this diet during the first 15 d following *M. haemolytica* challenge. Beginning on d 16, animals were fed Diet 2 for 3 consecutive d; on d 19, animals were fed Diet 3 for an additional 3 d (d 19 to 22 post *M. haemolytica* challenge). On d 23 steers were fed the finisher diet and remained on this diet until harvest. Animals were weighed on d -3, 0, 7, 14, 28, 56, 84 and 112 (heavy block) or 126 (light block). Average daily gain was calculated using BW and days on feed and G:F was calculated using DMI for the corresponding periods.

Nitrogen Balance

To facilitate sample collection, steers were blocked by BW into 2 groups of twelve, and the challenge procedures and sample collections were staggered by a 2 wk interval between periods to allow for total urine and fecal collections in metabolism stanchions. Steers were housed in individual 3.7×3.7 m pens with the exception of d 0 to 4, 7 to 11, 28 to 32, and on d 101 to 105 for the heavy block and d 111 to 116 for the light block (prior to slaughter), when animals were placed in metabolic stanchions for

collection of total feces and urine. Fecal and urinary excreta were collected for each steer and weighed to determine total daily output. Representative sub-samples of total feces (10%) and total urine (1%) were collected, composited by period, and frozen (-20°C) for later analyses. To prevent the loss of NH₃, daily urine output was collected into buckets containing 400 mL of 6 *N* HCl to decrease pH to < 3.0. Composite samples of diet and feces were analyzed for DM and OM (AOAC, 1990) to calculate total tract digestibility. In addition, diet, feces, and urine were analyzed for total N (Leco® FP-528, Leco Corporation, St. Joseph, MI) to calculate N digestibility and retention.

Carcass and Organ Mass Collection

Approximately 16 h prior to harvest (d 112 and 126 for heavy and light block, respectively) steers were transported to the Oklahoma Food and Agricultural Products Research and Technology Center abattoir. On the morning of harvest, steers were stunned with a captive bolt and exsanguinated. Weight of blood, feet and ears, hide, head, heart, lungs, kidneys, emptied gastrointestinal tract (**GIT**; reticulorumen, omasum, abomasum, small and large intestine, and cecum), mesenteric fat trimmed from **GIT** organs, omental fat, pancreas, spleen, liver, and hot carcass were recorded. Total offal mass was calculated as the sum of blood, feet and ears, hide, trim (tail, spinal cord, and carcass trim), all organs, and mesenteric and omental fat. The reticulorumen, omasum, and abomasum were cut open, contents removed, and organs were rinsed free of remaining feed particles before weighing. Intestinal contents were removed by gently squeezing contents through the length of the organ. Empty-body weight was calculated as hot carcass mass plus total offal mass, and total splanchnic tissue (**TST**) mass was calculated as **GIT** plus liver, spleen, pancreas, and mesenteric/omental fat. In addition,

carcasses were evaluated for marbling score, fat thickness at the 12th rib, adjusted preliminary yield grade, LM area, and percentage of kidney, pelvic, and heart fat (**KPH**; USDA, 1997). Dressing percent and yield grades were calculated.

Statistical Analyses

The experiment was designed as a randomized complete block with a 2×2 factorial arrangement of treatments and animal served as the experimental unit. Animal performance (BW, ADG, DMI and G:F), total tract digestibility, N balance, organ mass, and carcass quality were analyzed with the MIXED procedure of SAS (SAS Inst. Version 9.1, Inc., Cary, NC). The model for all variables included the main effects of BVD, MH and the possible interaction between BVD and MH. Weight block (heavy or light) was included as a random effect in the model. Results are discussed as being significant if $P \le 0.05$ and as a tendency if P > 0.05 to $P \le 0.10$.

RESULTS

Effects of *M. haemolytica* challenge following short-term (72 h) exposure to steers PI with BVDV on animal performance is shown in Table 2. Body weight was not affected ($P \ge 0.35$) by BVD, MH, or the BVD × MH interaction. From d -3 to 4, steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had lower (P = 0.04) ADG than steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, across the entire finishing period, steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV tended (P = 0.09) to have lower ADG than steers not exposed to BVDV. There was a tendency (P = 0.10) for a BVD × MH interaction for DMI from d -3 to 4. This resulted from steers with exposure to steers PI with BVDV and challenged with *M. haemolytica* having the lowest DMI, whereas steers with exposure to steers PI with BVDV but not challenged with *M. haemolytica* had DMI similar to controls. This trend occurred throughout the entire finishing period (d -3 to finish; P = 0.10). In addition, from d -3 to 4, steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV tended (P = 0.08) to have lower DMI than steers not exposed to BVDV, and from d 84 to finish, steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had lower DMI than steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Exposure to steers PI with BVDV for 72 h decreased (P = 0.05) DMI as a percent of BW from d -3 to 4, and tended (P = 0.08) to result in a BVD × MH interaction, similar to DMI (kg/d). From d -3 to 4, G:F tended (P = 0.04) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Across the entire finishing period, steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV had lower (P = 0.04) G:F than steers not exposed to animals PI with BVDV.

From d 1 to 4, DMI tended (P = 0.09) to be lower and fecal DM output was lower (P = 0.04) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* (Table 3). Apparent DM digestibility was lower (P = 0.004) for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV compared with steers not exposed to BVDV. Similar to DMI, N intake tended (P = 0.09) to be lower and fecal N output was lower (P = 0.04) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*, and apparent N digestibility was lower (P = 0.04) for steers. Urinary N output tended (P = 0.09) to be greater for steers not exposed to PI steers. Urinary N output tended (P = 0.09) to be greater for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Nitrogen retained expressed as g/d tended (P = 0.09) for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, Nitrogen retained as a % of N intake tended (P = 0.07) to be lower for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV compared with steers not exposed to the steers PI with BVDV compared with steers not exposed to PI steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, Nitrogen retained as a % of N intake tended (P = 0.07) to be lower for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV compared with steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV whereas

steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had lower (P = 0.01) Nitrogen retained as a % of N intake compared with non-challenged animals.

From d 7 to 11 and d 28 to 32, there were no effects ($P \ge 0.12$) of BVDV exposure or *M. haemolytica* challenge on DM or N intake or apparent total tract digestibility (Table 3). Steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had lower (P = 0.03) urinary N output on d 7 to 11 than steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In addition, there was a tendency for a BVD × MH interaction on d 7 to 11 (P = 0.07) and d 28 to 32 (P = 0.06). This resulted from the steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV and challenged with *M. haemolytica* having lower urinary N output than steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV but not challenged with *M. haemolytica*, whereas urinary N output for treatments with steers not exposed to BVDV was similar. Although urinary output tended to be different among treatments, there was no effect ($P \ge 0.12$) of BVDV exposure or *M. haemolytica* challenge on N retention on d 7 to 11 or d 28 to 32.

Prior to slaughter, there was a BVD × MH interaction (P = 0.02) for DM and N intake (Table 3). For steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV, DM and N intake were lower for control steers than for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In contrast, for BVD steers, DM and N intake were lower for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* than for steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Retained N expressed as g/d was lower (P = 0.05) and as a percent of N intake tended (P = 0.09) to be lower in BVD steers compared with steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV.

There were no effects of BVDV exposure or *M. haemolytica* challenge on carcass characteristics (Table 4) or empty BW (**EBW**; Table 5). Expressed as a percent of EBW, HCW was lower (P = 0.02) and total offal weight was greater (P = 0.02) in steers

challenged with *M. haemolytica* compared with steers not challenged (Table 5). There was BVD \times MH interaction (P = 0.05) for total offal weight. For steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV, total offal weight was lower for control steers than for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In contrast, for BVD steers, total offal weight was similar for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Blood weight expressed as kg (P =0.06) and as % of EBW (P = 0.05) was greater for steers challenged with M. haemolytica than for steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Weight of the head tended (P = 0.06) to be lower for BVD steers compared with steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV. In addition, weight of the feet, forelegs, and tail were lower ($P \le 0.03$) for BVD steers than for steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV. Weight of the feet, forelegs, and tail expressed as a percent of EBW tended (P = 0.08) to be greater for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* than for steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Kidney weight (kg) tended (P = 0.10) to respond with a BVD \times MH interaction. For steers not exposed to steers PI with BVDV, kidney weight was lower for control steers than for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. In contrast, for BVD steers, kidney weight was lower for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* than for steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica*. No other differences ($P \ge 0.12$) in organ mass due to exposure to steers PI with BVDV or *M. haemolytica* were observed.

DISCUSSION

Immune response by steers used in the present experiment to exposure to steers PI with BVDV and *M. haemolytica* challenge has been reported (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009). Briefly, BVDV antibody production was increased across time for steers exposed

for 72 h to steers PI with BVDV compared with non-exposed animals, and whole cell *M*. *haemolytica* antibody concentrations were greater and increased over time in steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Rectal temperature increased over time in BVD and MH steers, but the extent and time of the increase depended on the pathogen involved in the challenge. We observed changes in total and differential white blood cell count (WBC), cytokine concentrations, and blood gases consistent with an immune challenge in feedlot cattle (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009).

In previous experiments, the number of antimicrobial treatments required for BRD has been associated with decreased performance during the feedlot phase (Gardner et al., 1999; Roeber et al., 2001). Roeber et al. (2001) showed that calves that required two or more antimicrobial treatments for BRD had lower ADG during the first 56 d on feed than calves that did not require an antimicrobial treatment, but there was no difference between animals that required one antimicrobial treatment compared with animals that did not require an antimicrobial treatment. This might suggest that calves receiving a single antimicrobial treatment were misdiagnosed or that severity or number of times a BRD event occurs plays a role in how the disease affects overall performance of beef cattle. In the present experiment, ADG was decreased from d -3 to 4 in steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*, and overall (d -3 to finish) ADG tended to be decreased due to exposure of BVDV. Our data suggests that the long-term negative effects associated with BRD might be related to the type and potentially the number of pathogens involved in the BRD event.

Hesseman (2006) concluded that the incidence of calves PI with BVDV arriving at the feedlot is approximately 0.3% of total cattle, and that PI and acutely infected cattle

are the main sources of transmission of this disease to susceptible animals. However, the negative effects that PI calves have on health and performance has been debated. O'Connor et al. (2005) reported that in a population of 5,041 calves (40 pens), the presence of a PI calf had no negative effects on overall health of cattle in the pens. In contrast, Loneragan et al. (2005) attributed an increased risk of developing BRD to animals PI with BVDV present in pens of feedlot cattle. Stevens et al. (2007) reported that the presence of PI calves in a pen increased morbidity (18.8 vs. 29.6%) compared with non-exposed cattle. In addition, these authors evaluated the epidemiological curve of BRD when a PI calf was present in a pen, and reported a twofold increase (15.3 vs. 31.7%) in the number of animals requiring an antimicrobial treatment during the first 7 d on feed. Booker et al. (2008a) evaluated the effects of the presence of a PI animal and also the type of BVDV involved on health and performance of non-exposed cattle. They concluded that the presence of a PI BVDV type 1 animal in a pen resulted in an increased number of BRD treatments and mortalities compared with non-exposed pens, but a PI BVDV type 2 animal had no negative effects on health of finishing cattle. Elam et al. (2008) reported that short-term (60 d) or long-term (215 d) exposure to calves PI with BVDV did not affect DMI or final BW at the end of the finishing period; however, they did observe a tendency for decreased ADG during the first 28 d in exposed cattle, which they attributed to the cost of developing immunity to the wild type strain of BVD. It is important to mention that in the study conducted by Elam et al. (2008), all animals had been vaccinated at least twice against BVDV before entering the feedlot, and at the time of entry to the feedlot received a metaphylactic antimicrobial treatment reducing the possibility of sickness not only to BVDV, but also to *M. haemolytica* and other

microorganisms associated with BRD. In the present experiment, animals exposed to steers PI with BVDV tended to have lower ADG than non-exposed steers across the entire finishing period. Our results suggest that short-term exposure to steers PI with BVDV type 1b can have long-term effects on animal performance.

Olchowy et al. (2000) and Corrigan et al. (2007) have reported effects of M. haemolytica in challenge studies on animal performance, although the length of their experiments was relatively short (16 d and 136 h, respectively). In addition, Gånheim et al. (2003, 2005) reported the effects of an aerosolized challenge with BVDV with or without a subsequent *M. haemolytica* challenge. In these studies authors characterized the production of acute phase proteins (Gånheim et al., 2003) and changes in white blood cell counts (Gånheim et al., 2005) due to the bacterial and/or viral challenges, and the length of the experiments were only 23 d. To our knowledge, no long-term effects of acute *M. haemolytica* challenge on performance and carcass characteristics in cattle have been reported. Olchowy et al. (2000) reported decreased ADG of calves challenged with *M. haemolytica* which did not receive an antimicrobial treatment. These results are in agreement with results from the present experiment, in which steers challenged with M. haemolytica had lower ADG compared with control steers. However, in the present study the duration of the decreased ADG due to *M. haemolytica* lasted for only 4 d after the *M. haemolytica* challenge. The discrepancy in results might be explained by the difference in age (3 mo vs. 8 mo), breed (Holstein vs. Angus cross) and/or BW (76 vs. 314 kg) of calves used by Olchowy et al. (2000) compared with the present experiment.

Pro-inflammatory cytokines secreted by activated cells of the immune system have been reported to decrease feed intake (Johnson, 1997). In the present experiment,

there was a tendency for decreased DMI during days -3 to 4 for steers with exposure to steers PI with BVDV. In addition, steers exposed to calves PI with BVDV and challenged with *M. haemolytica* tended to have lower DMI than steers on the remaining treatments from d -3 to 4 and from d -3 to finish. According to Hutchenson and Cole (1986), when expressed as a percentage of BW, DMI may be decreased from 1.55 to 0.90% during the first wk after arrival to the feedlot and that depression in DMI can last up to 28 d post arrival. In our study, exposure to steers PI with BVDV decreased DMI as a % of BW during the first 7 d of the experiment compared with animals not exposed to BVD (1.67 vs. 1.99%).

In the present experiment, steers that were either exposed to animals PI with BVDV or challenged with *M. haemolytica* had a negative G:F during d -3 to 4. This might suggest that energy and protein intake during this period was utilized for metabolic priorities other than growth (e.g., in support of the immune response). Haptoglobin synthesis by the liver and the anorexia cascade are stimulated by activated cells of the immune system. Klasing (1998) demonstrated a switch in amino acid utilization from growth to production of acute phase proteins following an immune challenge in chicks. The synthesis of acute proteins by the liver in response to an immune challenge could change the amino acid requirements as well as energy required for maintenance in support of the acute phase response. In the absence of stress or infections, animals will assimilate nutrients into tissues according to their genetic potential and according to age and stage of production (Klassing et al, 1987; Elsasser, 1993). However, during infection, there is an increase in protein turnover (Jepson et al., 1986) due to anorexia induced by cytokine production in response to the pathogen (Klassing, 1998b; Johnson,

1997), increased amino acid requirements for acute phase protein synthesis by the liver (Reeds and Jahoor, 2001), and increased mobilization of protein stores from muscle either by decreased synthesis or increased catabolism (Ling et al, 1997) providing energy precursors for gluconeogenesis or amino acids for protein synthesis by the liver (Espat et al., 1994). As a result of these changes in protein metabolism and or turnover, animals can experience a negative N balance (Ling et al., 1997) reflected in decreased growth (Le Floc'h et al., 2004). Although the most recent edition of the NRC for Beef Cattle (1996) reports that there are no differences in protein requirements in stressed vs. non-stressed calves, recent evidence suggests that different stressors (and disease) can affect the metabolism of dietary protein that could lead to increased protein requirements and increased requirements for specific amino acids (Gilliam et al., 2008; Wagoner et al., 2008). Cole et al. (1986) conducted a series of experiments to evaluate N metabolism in calves challenged with either bovine adenovirus-3 (PI-3) or infectious bovine rhinotracheitis (IBR). Cole et al. (1986) reported that during the first 7 d after inoculation with IBR, calves that developed a febrile response had lower N digestion and N balance that non-febrile calves that were also challenged. In the present experiment, we measured N balance during the acute phase and long-term effects in steers challenged with two of the most common pathogens isolated in BRD cases. Our results indicate decreased N digestibility during the wk of the challenge for calves exposed to BVDV. In addition, N retained tended to be decreased by exposure to steers PI with BVDV during the wk of exposure and was decreased prior to harvest. Prior to harvest, N retained (g/d)tended to be lower for steers exposed to steers PI with BVDV and challenged with M.

haemolytica. Our results suggest that acute exposure to BRD pathogens has the potential to have long-term effects on N retained.

Recently, Gilliam et al. (2008) reported N balance of steers with or without supplementation of branched-chain amino acids following (d 2 to 7) a bacterial lipopolysaccharide (LPS) intravenous challenge. In their study, there was a lower N retention by steers when LPS was administered, and these differences were due to lower N intake and increased urinary N excretion. In our experiment, total urinary N excretion tended to be greater for animals in the MH group during the first 4 d post *M. haemolytica* challenge. Our results due to *M. haemolytica* challenge are also in agreement with Waggoner et al. (2008) where animals were challenged with LPS, and Cole et al. (1986) who challenged with IBR virus. Cole et al. (1986) reported that in animals challenged with IBR, only animals that developed a rectal temperature of $> 39.7^{\circ}$ C had increased urinary N excretion for the first 3 d after IBR challenge. Consistent with Cole et al. (1986), rectal temperatures were greater for steers challenged with *M. haemolytica* from 2 to 24 h, reaching a maximum of 41.5°C 6 h after the *M. haemolytica* challenge (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009). During the subsequent wk (d 7 to 11) results were reversed suggesting a potential compensatory mechanism for urinary N output.

Gilliam et al. (2008) reported a decrease in DMI and fecal N output during the first 6 d after LPS challenge. Our results are in agreement with Gilliam et al. (2008); *M. haemolytica* challenge decreased fecal N output but had no effect on DM digestibility. However, exposure to steers PI with BVDV decreased apparent DM and N digestibility during the wk of exposure in the present experiment. In addition to being associated with BRD, BVDV can also affect other organs in the body, including the digestive tract (Radostits et al., 2007). For longer-term effects (>7 d) of either LPS (Gilliam et al., 2008) or MH and BVD effects on N retention, no previous reports were found in the literature.

Although our results suggest long-term effects of BVD type 1b on N retention and performance, exposure to steers PI with BVDV and challenge with *M. haemolytica* did not affect carcass characteristics in the present experiment. Roeber et al. (2001) reported that animals requiring only one antimicrobial treatment (exhibiting clinical signs of BRD only once) during the finishing period had decreased performance during the first 56 d on feed, but compensated after that period of time and no differences in carcass quality were detected compared with animals that required at least two antimicrobial treatments for the disease. In the present experiment, our challenge model was administered only once, and carcass quality was not affected. However, differences in carcass merit are difficult to detect with small numbers of animals.

Although reports in the literature exist showing effects that anabolic implants (Hutcheson et al., 1997), postruminal carbohydrate load (McLeod et al., 2007), different winter grazing strategies (Hersom et al., 2004), protein levels (Baldwin et al., 2000), and mineral content of the diet (Soto-Navarro et al., 2004) have on visceral organ mass, to our knowledge this is the first attempt made to characterize the long-term effects of BVDV and *M. haemolytica* on the mass of splanchnic tissues. Hersom et al. (2004) observed differences in several components of the GIT due to different grazing strategies during the growing phase. In addition, Sainz and Bentley (1997) reported differences in visceral organ mass attributed to the utilization of different levels of concentrate or forage in diets. In the present study, no differences in splanchnic organ mass were detected
suggesting organ mass may be more influenced by diet than disease. Gardner et al. (1999) and Thompson et al. (2007) reported a decreased HCW in animals affected by BRD. In our experiment, although HCW was not affected by the experimental treatments, when HCW was expressed as a percentage of EBW, *M. haemolytica* decreased and *M. haemolytica* plus exposure to steers PI with BVDV tended to decrease the proportion of carcass and increase the proportion of total offal relative to EBW, suggesting BRD pathogens might result in nutrient partitioning towards non-edible tissues.

Conclusion

In the present experiment, we observed decreased performance during the first 7 d of the experiment due to *M. haemolyica* challenge, and a tendency for decreased performance across the entire feeding period in animals exposed for 72 h to steers PI with BVDV. In addition, we observed decreased N retention across the feeding period in steers exposed to BVDV and challenged with *M. haemolyica*. Our results suggest that acute exposure to pathogens associated with BRD can have long-term effects on performance of feedlot cattle.

LITERATURE CITED

- AOAC. 1990. Official Methods of Analysis. 15th ed. Assoc. Offic. Anal. Chem. Arlington, VA.
- Balwin, R. L., K. R. McLeod, T. H. Elsassert, S. Kahl, T. S. Rumsey, and M. N. Streeter. 2000. Influence of chlorotetracycline and dietary protein level on visceral organ mass of growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 78:3169-3176.
- Booker, C. W., S. M. Abutarbush, P. S. Morley, P. T. Guichon, B. K. Wildman, G. K.Jim, O. C. Schunicht, T. J. Pittman, T. Perret, J. A. Ellis, G. Appleyard, and D. M.Haines. 2008a. The effect of bovine viral diarrhea virus infections on health and performance of feedlot cattle. Can. Vet. J. 49:253-260.
- Booker, C. W., S. M. Abutarbush, P. S. Morley, G. K. Jim, T. P. Pittman, O. C.
 Schunicht, T. Perret, B. K. Wildman, R. K. Fenton, P. T. Guichon, and E. D.
 Janzen. 2008b. Microbiological and histopathological findings in cases of fatal bovine respiratory disease of feedlot cattle in western Canada. Can. Vet. J. 49:473-481.
- Burciaga-Robles, L.O., D. L. Step, C. R. Krehbiel, B. P. Holland, C. J. Richards, M.
 Montelongo, A. W. Confer, and R. W. Fulton. 2009. An experimental model to evaluate the effects of bovine respiratory disease on immune response in beef steers. *Submitted to Amer. J. Vet. Res.*
- Cole, N. A., D. D. Delaney, J. M. Cummins, and D. P. Hutchenson. 1986. Nitrogen metabolism of calves inoculated with bovine adenovirus-3 or with infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus. Am. J. Vet. Res. 47:1160-1164.

Corrigan, M. E., J. S. Drouillard, M. F. Spire, D. A. Mosier, J. E. Minton, J. J. Higgins, E.

R. Loe, B. E. Depenbusch and J. T. Fox. 2007. Effects of melengestrol acetate on the inflammatory response in heifers challenged with *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Anim. Sci. 85:1770-1779.

- Duff, G. C. and M. L. Galyean. 2007. Board-Invited review: Recent advances in management of highly stressed, newly received feedlot cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 85:823-840.
- Elsasser, T. H. 1993. Endocrine-immune interactions that impact health and productivity. In: Proceedings of the Maryland Nutrition Conference for Feed Manufacturers. pp 81-88. U.S.A.
- Elam, N. A., D. U. Thomson, and F. Gleghorn. 2008. Effects of long-or short-term exposure to a calf identified as persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus on feedlot performance of freshly weaned, transport stressed beef heifers. J. Anim. Sci. 86:1917-1924.
- Espat, N. J., E. M. Copeland, and L. L. Moldawer. 1994. Tumor necrosis factor and cachexia: a current perspective. Surg. Oncol. 3:255-262.
- Fulton, R. W., B. Hessman, B. J. Johnson, J. F. Ridpath, J. T. Saliki, L. J. Burge, D. Sjeklocha, A. W. Confer, R. A. Funk, and M. E. Payton. 2006. Evaluation of diagnostic tests used for detection of bovine viral diarrhea virus and prevalence of subtypes 1a, 1b, and 2a in persistently infected cattle entering a feedlot. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 228:578-584.
- Gänheim, C., U. Hultén, H. Carlsson, R. Kindahl, K. P Niskanen, and K. Person-Waller.
 2003. The acute phase response in calves experimentally infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus and/or *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Vet. Med. B. Infect. Dis.

Vet. Public Health. 50:183–190.

- Gänheim, C., A. Johannisson, P. Öhagen, K. Persson-Waller. 2005. Changes in peripheral blood leukocyte counts and subpopulations after experimental infection with BVDV and/or Mannheimia haemolytica. J. Vet. Med. B. Infect. Dis. Vet. Public Health. 52:380–385.
- Gardner, B. A., H. G. Dolezal, L. K. Bryant, F. N. Owens, and R. A. Smith. 1999. Health of finishing steers: effects on performance, carcass traits, and meat tenderness. J. Anim. Sci. 77:3168-3175.
- Gilliam, G. G., B. C. Graam, J. W. Wagner, K. L. DeAtley, D. M. Hallford, and C. A. Löest. 2008. Effects of branched chain amino acid supplementation on growing steers during an endotoxin challenge. Proc. West. Sec. Am. Soc. Anim. Sci. 59:16-19.
- Haines, D. M., K. M. Moline, R. A. Sargent, J. R. Campbell, D. J. Myers, and P. A. Doig.
 2004. Immunohistochemical study of *Haemophilus somnus*, *Mycoplasma bovis*, *Mannheimia hemolytica* and bovine viral diarrhea virus in death losses due to myocarditis in feedlot cattle. Can. Vet. J. 45:231-234.
- Haines, D. M., K. M. Martin, E. G. Clark, G. K. Jim, and E. D. Janzen. 2001. The immunohistochemical detection of *Mycoplasma bovis* and bovine viral diarrhea virus in tissues of feedlot cattle with chronic, unresponsive respiratory disease and/or arthritis. Can. Vet. J. 42:857-860.
- Hersom, M. J., C. R. Krehbiel, and G. W. horn. 2004. Effect of live weight of steers during winter grazing: II. Visceral organ mass, cellularity, and oxygen consumption. J. Anim. Sci. 82:184-197.

- Hessman B. 2006. Effects of bovine viral diarrhea virus (BVDV) persistently infected
 (PI) calves in the feedyard and management of PI calves after initial
 identification. Oral presentation by the author at the BVDV Control; The Future is
 Now conference, Denver, Colorado, USA, 2006 January 31.
- Hutcheson, J. P., D. E. Johnson, C. L. Gerken, J. B. Morgan, and J. D. Tatum. 1997.
 Anabolic implant effects on visceral organ mass, chemical body composition, and estimated energetic efficiency in cloned (genetically identical) beef steers. J.
 Anim. Sci. 75:2620-2626.
- Hutchenson D. P., and N. A. Cole. 1986. Management of transit-stress syndrome in cattle. Nutritional and environmental effects. J. Anim. Sci. 62:555-560.
- Jepson, M. M., J. M. Pell, P. C. Bates, and D. J. Millward. 1986. The effects of endotoxemia on protein metabolism in skeletal muscle and liver of fed and fasted rats. Biochem. J. 235:329-336.
- Johnson, R.W. 1997. Inhibition of growth by pro-inflammatory cytokines: An integrated review. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1244-1255.
- Klasing, K. C. 1998. Nutritional modulation of resistance to infectious diseases. Poult. Sci. 77:1119–1125.
- Klassing, K. C. 1998b. Avian macrophages: regulators of local and systemic immune responses. Poult. Sci. 77:9893-989.
- Ling, P. R., J. H. Schwartz, and B. R. Bistrain. 1997. Mechanisms of host wasting induced by administration of cytokines in rats. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab. 272: E333-E339.

Le Floc'h, N. L. D. Melchior, and C. Obled. 2004. Modifications of protein and amino

acid metabolism during inflammation and immune system activation. Livest. Prod. Sci. 87:37-45.

- Loneragan, G. H., D. U. Thompson, D. L. Montgomery, G. L. Mason, and R. L. Larson. 2005. Prevalence, outcome, and health consequences associated with persistent infection with bovine viral diarrhea virus in feedlot cattle. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 226:595-601.
- McLeod, K. R., R. L. Baldwin, M. B. Solomon, and R. G. Baumann. 2007. Influence of ruminal and postruminal carbohydrate infusion on visceral organ mass and adipose tissue accretion in growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 85:2256-2270.
- Mosier, D. A., R. J. Panciera, D. P. Rogers, G. A. Uhlich, M. D. Butine, A. W Confer, and R. J. Basaraba. 1998. Comparison of serologic and protective responses induced by two Pasteurella vaccines. Can. J. Vet. Res. 62:178–182.
- NRC. 1996. Nutrient Requirements of Beef Cattle (7th Ed.). National Academy Press, Washington, DC.
- O'Connor, A. M., S. D. Sorden, and M. D. Apley, 2005. Association between the existence of calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus and commingling on en morbidity in feedlot cattle. J. Am. Vet. Med. Assoc. 226:595-601.
- Olchowy, T. W., T. N. TerHune, and R. L. Herrick. 2000. Efficacy of difloxacin in calves experimentally infected with *Mannheimia haemolytica*. Am. J. Vet. Res. 61:710-713.
- Radostits, O. M., C. C. Gay, K. W. Hinchcliff, and P. D. Constable. 2007. Veterinary Medicine: A Textbook of the Diseases of Cattle, Sheep, Pigs, Goats and Hoses.

10th ed. London: WB Saunders, 20071248-1277.

- Reeds, P. J., and F. Jahoor. 2001. The amino acid requirements of disease. Clin. Nutr. (Suppl. 1):15-22.
- Roeber, D. L., N. C. Speer, J. G. Gentry, J. D. Tatum, C. D. Smith, J. C. Whittier, G. F. Jones, K. E. Belk, and G. C. Smith, G.C. 2001. Feeder cattle health management: effects on morbidity rates, feedlot performance, carcass characteristics, and beef palatability. The Prof. Anim. Sci. 7:39-44
- Sainz, R. D., and B. E. Bentley. 1997. Visceral organ mass and cellularity in growthrestricted and refed beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1229-1236.
- Shahriar, F. M., E. G. Clark, E. D. Janzen, K. West, and G. Wobser. 2002. Coinfection with bovine viral diarrhea virus and *Mycoplasma bovis* in feedlot cattle with chronic pneumonia. Can. Vet. J. 43:863-868.
- Soto-Navarro, S. A., T. L. Lawler, J. B. Taylor, P. Reynolds, J. J. Reed, J. W. Finley, and J. S. Caton. 2004. Effect of high selenium wheat on visceral organ mass, and intestinal cellularity and vascularity in finishing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1788-1793.
- Stevens, E. T., D. U. Thomson, G. H. Loneragan. and N. Lindberg. 2007. Effects of short term exposure of feeder cattle to calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus. The Bovine Practitioner. 41:151-155.
- Thompson, P. N., A. Stone, and W. A. Schultheiss. 2006. Use of treatment records and lung lesion scoring to estimate the effect of respiratory disease on growth during early and late finishing periods in South African feedlot cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 84:488-498.

- Waggoner, J. W., C. A. Löest, C. P. Mathis, D. M. Hallford, and M. K. Petersen. 2008. Effects of rumen-protected methionine supplementation and bacterial lipopolysaccaride infusion on nitrogen metabolism and hormonal responses of growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 2008: jas.2008-1068v1-20081068.
- USDA. 1997. Official United States Standards for Grades of Carcass Beef. Agric. Marketing Serv., USDA, Washington, DC.

Table 1. Composition of diets (DM basis)

W	1	5		
Ingredient, % of diet	Diet	Diet	Diet	Finisher
e	1	2	3	
Corn dent	46.6	55.1	63.1	69.9
^s Dried corn distillers	9.0	11.5	14.0	15.7
grain				
^t Alfalfa hay	40.0	28.0	16.0	6.00
Synergy 19-14 ¹	1.00	2.00	3.50	5.00
Wheat midds	1.12	1.12	1.12	1.12
Limestone, 38%	1.27	1.27	1.27	1.22
^a Dicalcium phosphate	0.25	0.25	0.25	0.25
Salt	0.33	0.33	0.33	0.33
УManganous oxide	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.003
Zinc sulfate	0.020	0.020	0.020	0.004
Potassium chloride	0.260	0.260	0.260	0.260
Magnesium oxide	0.110	0.110	0.110	0.110
FVitamin A-3,000	0.003	0.003	0.003	0.003
Vitamin E-50%	0.002	0.002	0.002	0.002
eRumensin 80 ²	0.018	0.018	0.018	0.018
Tylan 40^2	0.010	0.010	0.010	0.010
e				
Nutrient, % DM				
d _{basis} ³				
DM, %	89.3	88.6	87.7	86.9
NE _m , Mcal/kg	1.79	1.85	2.05	2.16
NEg, Mcal/kg	1.12	1.22	1.33	1.42
PNDF, %	26.5	23.0	19.4	16.3
Crude fat, %	3.89	4.52	5.25	5.88
r Crude protein, %	14.8	14.4	14.2	14.0
Ca, %	1.05	1.02	0.85	0.70
op, %	0.38	0.39	0.41	0.43
K, %	1.10	1.07	0.91	0.67
d				

ucts, New Orleans, LA.

²Elanco Animal Health, Indianapolis, IN.

³All values are from laboratory analyses and are presented on a 100% DM basis (except

DM).

	No E	No BVD		VD		
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	BVD
BW, kg						
d -3	303	307	307	305	20.8	0.88
d 4	313	302	307	302	26.8	0.72
d 14	316	312	314	305	28.4	0.63
d 28	349	346	346	344	28.9	0.82
d 56	408	407	410	401	34.8	0.85
d 84	474	470	466	461	39.6	0.52
Final ¹	527	528	527	511	16.8	0.43
ADG, kg						
d -3 to 4	1.41	-0.61	-0.01	-0.34	0.97	0.30
d 5 to 14	0.33	0.96	0.60	0.31	0.33	0.57
d 15 to 28	2.36	2.39	2.29	2.79	0.40	0.68
d 28 to 56	2.10	2.17	2.31	2.00	0.26	0.89
d 56 to 84	2.31	2.25	1.99	2.15	0.23	0.30
d 84 to finish	1.42	1.60	1.67	1.38	0.43	0.94
d -3 to finish ¹	1.84	1.82	1.74	1.64	0.08	0.09
DMI, kg/d						
d -3 to 4	5.78	6.46	5.73	4.77	1.26	0.08
d 5 to 14	6.31	6.84	7.60	6.44	1.02	0.42
d 15 to 28	8.30	8.49	9.20	8.38	0.84	0.50
d 28 to 56	9.27	9.52	9.98	9.45	1.07	0.57
d 56 to 84	10.0	10.4	10.5	9.63	0.82	0.78
d 84 to finish	10.8	10.7	11.2	9.64	0.51	0.50
d -3 to finish ¹	9.25	9.66	9.90	8.85	0.72	0.84
DMI, %BW						
d -3 to 4	1.87	2.12	1.83	1.52	0.28	0.05
d 5 to 14	1.94	2.16	2.23	1.92	0.17	0.82
d 15 to 28	2.57	2.66	2.86	2.66	0.15	0.36
d 28 to 56	2.44	2.52	2.64	2.52	0.12	0.45
d 56 to 84	2.28	2.37	2.40	2.23	0.10	0.90
d 84 to finish	2.18	2.16	2.28	1.99	0.09	0.69
d -3 to finish ¹	2.45	2.58	2.64	2.40	0.10	0.97
Gain:Feed, kg/kg						
d -3 to 4	0.243	-0.009	-0.001	-0.071	0.022	0.08
d 5 to 14	0.052	0.140	0.078	0.048	0.052	0.49
d 15 to 28	0.284	0.281	0.248	0.332	0.044	0.75
d 28 to 56	0.227	0.231	0.235	0.216	0.017	0.82
d 56 to 84	0.229	0.217	0.188	0.223	0.016	0.30
d 84 to finish	0.135	0.151	0.149	0.142	0.044	0.90
d -3 to finish ¹	0.201	0.190	0.176	0.187	0.013	0.04

Table 2. Effects of short term PI BVDV exposure and/or *M. haemolytica* intractracheal challenge on perfected in beef steers.

¹Average days on feed for light block were 126 and 112 for heavy block.

	No BVD		BV	BVD		<i>P</i> – value			
Item	No	MH	No	MH	SEM	BVD	MH	BVD*MH	
	MH		MH						
Wk 1 (d 1 to 4)									
DMI, kg	7.05	6.60	6.70	5.22	1.57	0.12	0.09	0.35	
Fecal DM	1.60	1.41	1.88	1.36	0.22	0.49	0.04	0.35	
output, kg									
Apparent DM									
digestibility,	76.6	78.2	71.1	70.6	4.27	0.004	0.79	0.60	
%									
N intake, g	166	155	157	122	36.9	0.12	0.09	0.35	
Fecal N	25.3	23.3	28.9	19.9	2.86	0.93	0.04	0.18	
output, g									
Apparent N									
digestibility,	84.3	84.7	80.8	81.6	3.28	0.01	0.64	0.87	
%									
Urine N	63.7	75.5	63.1	70.3	8.99	0.59	0.09	0.68	
output, g									
Total N	83.0	98.7	89.1	90.3	9.78	0.44	0.32	0.44	
output, g									
N retained, g	76.9	56.5	57.9	32.6	28.5	0.11	0.09	0.85	
N retained, %	45.4	34.5	40.9	5.75	16.5	0.07	0.01	0.18	
NI									
Wk 2 (d 7 to									
	6.40	6.01	0.02	6 6 7	1.00	0.05	0.41	0.10	
DMI, kg	6.49	6.91	8.03	6.6/	1.22	0.25	0.41	0.12	
Fecal DM	1.65	1.61	1.99	1.44	0.36	0.66	0.15	0.21	
output, kg									
Apparent DM	72.0	76.0		70.1	276	0.41	0.20	076	
digestibility,	/3.9	/6.0	/5.4	/9.1	2.76	0.41	0.30	0.76	
% Nintoko a	145	154	190	140	27.4	0.25	0.41	0.12	
N Intake, g	143	134	100	149	27.4 7.10	0.23	0.41	0.12	
recal N	21.2	27.4	30.5	23.1	1.19	0.95	0.55	0.30	
Apparent N									
digastibility	80.8	Q1 Q	826	810	2 40	0.20	0 70	0.80	
	00.0	01.0	03.0	04.0	2.40	0.30	0.79	0.09	
70 Urine N	60.2	58 /	75.6	57 0	10.5	0.00	0.03	0.07	
	00.2	50.4	75.0	51.7	10.5	0.09	0.05	0.07	
Total N	817	86.8	101	83.0	107	0.27	0.36	0.11	
	01./	00.0	101	05.0	17.1	0.27	0.50	0.11	
output, g									

Table 3. Effects of short term PI BVDV exposure and/or *M. haemolytica* intractracheal challenge on DMI, DM digestibility, nitrogen digestibility, and total nitrogen retained in beef steers

N retained, g	51.7	59.5	78.0	66.5	16.9	0.16	0.87	0.40
N retained, %	38.8	38.8	43.7	42.6	3.63	0.22	0.87	0.87
Wk A (d 28 to								
32)								
DMI. kg	8.47	8.48	8.98	8.69	0.73	0.61	0.84	0.82
Fecal DM	1.52	1.34	1.58	1.31	0.36	0.94	0.20	0.80
output, kg								
Apparent DM								
digestibility,	81.6	83.8	82.2	85.0	3.48	0.65	0.24	0.88
%								
N intake, g	189	190	201	194	16.3	0.61	0.84	0.82
Fecal N	33.5	33.3	36.2	33	6.58	0.79	0.71	0.74
output, g								
Apparent N	o. 1 –				• • • •	0.00	- -	~
digestibility,	81.7	81.9	81.3	83.0	2.99	0.88	0.70	0.77
% Lluin a NI	00.9	105	04.4	02 1	10.0	0.77	0.16	0.06
Unne N	90.8	105	94.4	83.4	18.0	0.77	0.10	0.00
output, g Total N	124	127	1/1	116	23 /	0.70	0.18	0.08
output g	124	127	141	110	23.4	0.70	0.10	0.08
N retained o	65 3	62.3	59 5	78 1	191	0.75	0.63	0.50
N retained, %	33.3	30.4	27.5	39.9	10.0	0.76	0.45	0.23
of NI								
Pre-harvest ¹								
DMI, kg	9.51 ^a	11.0^{b}	10.3 ^b	9.08 ^a	0.64	0.38	0.88	0.02
Fecal DM	1.31	1.41	1.45	1.24	0.19	0.92	0.77	0.40
output, kg								
Apparent DM								
digestibility,	85.8	87.1	86.2	86.2	2.21	0.88	0.65	0.67
%	010 ^a	o 1 cb	aaab	ana	144	0.20	0.00	0.02
N intake, g	213	246	232	203	14.4	0.38	0.88	0.02
output a	55.5	34.0	39.9	57.7	7.9	0.44	0.78	0.85
Annarent N								
digestibility	82.7	83.0	82.9	813	4 07	0 19	0.61	0.15
%	02.7	05.0	02.9	01.5	1.07	0.17	0.01	0.12
Urine N	102	101	131	110	23.4	0.14	0.39	0.42
output, g								
Total N	137	136	171	147	29.5	0.11	0.38	0.42
output, g								
N retained, g	76.6	109	72.6	65.0	32.8	0.05	0.29	0.10
N retained, %	33.5	45.0	30.3	31.3	13.4	0.09	0.21	0.29
of NI								

^{a,b}Within a row means with different superscripts are different (P < 0.05).

	No BVD BVD					P-val	ue	
Item	No	MH	No	MH	SEM	BVD	MH	BVD*MH
	MH		MH					
HCW, kg	330	329	328	317	8.08	0.37	0.40	0.49
Dress, %	62.9	62.5	62.6	62.5	1.08	0.78	0.59	0.78
LM area, cm^2	13.3	12.7	13.0	12.6	0.82	0.57	0.21	0.82
12th-rib fat, cm	0.51	0.55	0.53	0.50	0.03	0.67	0.91	0.29
KPH, %	1.91	2.08	2.25	1.91	0.20	0.68	0.68	0.23
Marbling score	403	440	495	420	55.7	0.36	0.62	0.16
Preliminary yield grade	2.93	3.25	2.96	3.06	0.12	0.56	0.11	0.40
Calculated yield grade	2.63	2.98	2.83	2.73	0.27	0.85	0.41	0.16

Table 4. Effects of short-term PI BVDV exposure and/or *M. haemolytica* intractracheal challenge on carcass characteristics of finishing steers

	No l	BVD	BA	VD	_		<i>P</i> -value			
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	BVD	MH	BVD*MH		
Empty body weight	470	478	472	458	10.9	0.38	0.76	0.26		
(EBW), kg										
HCW, kg	330	329	328	317	8.08	0.37	0.40	0.49		
HCW, % of EBW	70.1	68.4	69.3	69.1	0.37	0.87	0.02	0.09		
Total offal, kg	140^{a}	151 ^b	145 ^a	142^{a}	3.90	0.45	0.29	0.05		
Total offal, % of	29.9	31.6	30.7	30.9	0.37	0.87	0.02	0.09		
EBW										
Blood, kg	14.8	18.9	15.3	16.3	1.27	0.44	0.06	0.26		
Blood, % of EBW	3.13	3.95	3.23	3.55	0.29	0.59	0.05	0.64		
Head, kg	15.6	16.3	15.4	15.1	0.39	0.06	0.63	0.21		
Head, % of EBW	3.33	3.40	3.25	3.29	0.06	0.18	0.40	0.82		
Hide, kg	39.9	40.9	39.9	38.5	0.93	0.22	0.84	0.19		
Hide, % of EBW	8.47	8.52	8.43	8.41	0.17	0.66	0.93	0.82		
Feet, legs, and tail, kg	12.3	13.0	11.7	11.9	0.30	0.009	0.17	0.44		
Feet, legs, and tail, % of EBW	2.62	2.72	2.47	2.59	0.09	0.03	0.08	0.85		
Esophagus, kg	0.32	0.35	0.33	0.36	0.02	0.72	0.32	0.87		
Esophagus, % of EBW	0.06	0.07	0.07	0.07	0.005	0.63	0.30	0.77		
Reticulo-rumen, kg	10.3	11.0	11.0	11.7	0.79	0.27	0.29	0.95		
Reticulo-rumen, % of EBW	2.19	2.29	2.33	2.57	0.15	0.19	0.27	0.64		
Omasum, kg	3.37	3.10	3.30	2.72	0.34	0.52	0.23	0.65		
Omasum, % of EBW	0.71	0.64	0.69	0.58	0.06	0.55	0.21	0.80		
Abomasum, kg	1.42	1.33	1.34	1.45	0.08	0.82	0.89	0.26		
Abomasum, % of EBW	0.30	0.27	0.28	0.31	0.01	0.64	0.82	0.12		
Small intestine, kg	5.05	4.97	4.91	4.65	0.30	0.45	0.57	0.76		
Small intestine, % of EBW	1.07	1.03	1.03	1.00	0.05	0.56	0.56	0.96		
Cecum/large intestine, kg	5.02	5.16	5.10	4.56	0.42	0.54	0.64	0.43		
Cecum/large intestine, % of EBW	1.06	1.07	1.07	0.98	0.08	0.67	0.64	0.52		
Mesenteric/omental fat. kg	16.7	16.8	18.3	16.2	1.00	0.58	0.32	0.29		
Mesenteric/omental fat, % of EBW	3.54	3.51	3.87	3.52	0.19	0.39	0.34	0.43		
Pancreas, kg	0.51	0.56	0.52	0.51	0.07	0.74	0.64	0.57		
Pancreas, % of EBW	0.10	0.11	0.11	0.11	0.01	0.92	0.56	0.76		

Table 5. Effects of short-term PI BVDV exposure and/or *M. haemolytica* intratracheal challenge on organ mass of beef steers

Spleen, kg	0.94	1.18	1.13	1.23	0.12	0.36	0.21	0.58
Spleen, % of EBW	0.20	0.24	0.23	0.26	0.02	0.29	0.17	0.68
Liver, kg	6.74	6.65	6.64	6.47	0.27	0.57	0.60	0.89
Liver, % of EBW	1.43	1.38	1.40	1.40	0.04	0.89	0.61	0.54
Lungs/heart, kg	8.23	8.09	8.01	8.30	0.32	0.99	0.80	0.52
Lungs/heart, % of	1.74	1.68	1.69	1.80	0.05	0.56	0.61	0.13
EBW								
Kidneys, kg	1.62	2.09	1.90	1.42	0.45	0.47	0.97	0.10
Kidneys, % of EBW	0.37	0.43	0.44	0.33	0.09	0.74	0.69	0.18
^{a,b} Within a row	means u	vith diff	erent cu	nerscrir	ste are di	ifferent (P > 0.05	0

^{a,b}Within a row means with different superscripts are different (P < 0.05).

CHAPTER V

EFFECTS OF SHORT-TERM FOOD DEPRIVATION AND INTRATRACHEAL CHALLENGE WITH *MANNHEIMIA HEMOLYTICA* ON BLOOD FLOW AND NET PORTAL AND HEPATIC FLUX OF AMINO ACIDS DURING AN ACUTE PHASE IMMUNE RESPONSE IN THE BOVINE

Abstract

Respiratory disease is the most common disease in bovine. During an immune response, cytokines induce protein catabolism and amino acids (AA) are used for the acute phase response. Our objective was to evaluate blood flow and net splanchnic flux of AA during a bovine respiratory disease (BRD) challenge. Twenty two castrated males with chronic indwelling catheters were used. Treatments included: 1) fed *ad libitum* and not challenged (FED/CON); 2) fed *ad libitum* and intratracheally challenged with 6×10^9 CFU/mL of *Mannheimia hemolytica* (FED/CH); 3) deprived of feed for 14 h and not challenged (FAST/CON); and 4) deprived of feed for 14 h and intratracheally challenged with 6×10^9 CFU/mL of *M. hemolytica* (FAST/CH). Arterial, portal, and hepatic blood samples were simultaneously drawn at 1.5 h intervals on the d of challenge. By design, FAST had lower intake than FED, and FED/CH had lower intake than FED/CON (diet × disease, P = 0.003). Tumor necrosis factor- α and interleukin-1 β increased across time and were greater for CH than CON (disease × h, $P \le 0.0002$). Arterial concentrations of BCAA, essential AA (EAA), and total AA (TAA) were decreased ($P \le 0.03$) in CH

compared with CON. Feed deprivation decreased ($P \le 0.04$) net flux of EAA, non-EAA, and TAA across the PDV. Net removal of EAA, non-EAA, and TAA by the liver was greater ($P \le 0.02$) for CH compared with CON. BRD results in greater removal of AA by the liver during an acute phase response.

Introduction

Bovine respiratory disease (BRD)⁸ involves the complex interaction between stress, bacteria, viruses, and the environment (1). Economic losses have been associated with direct costs due to BRD treatment, but also due to indirect costs associated with decreased animal growth (2,3). During the acute phase of bacterial infection, decreased growth rates have been observed in chicks (4), pigs (5) and cattle (6). Decreased growth rates can be attributed to activation of the immune system with an associated decrease in intake (6,7) and increase in cytokine concentration (8), which can redirect nutrient use away from growth towards mounting an adequate immune response (9,10). Immune response may result in increased nutrient requirements for animals infected with virulent pathogens, which results in decreased animal growth compared with animals not infected (11).

Differences in plasma amino acid (AA) composition due to lipopolysaccharide (LPS) challenge in the castrated male bovine (i.e., steers) have been reported (12) even though the magnitude of the response to an LPS challenge has been suggested to be of smaller duration and magnitude compared to a true pathogen infection (11). During the acute phase response to a pathogen, animals produce significant amounts of nitrogenous compounds (e.g., acute phase proteins, antibodies, cytokines) and develop specific immune cells that can redirect nutrients in support of the immune response (10,11). In addition to the induced anorexia, hyperthermia, and increased acute phase protein synthesis by the liver, cytokines induce muscle protein catabolism and AA are used for gluoconeogenesis and immune cell proliferation (13). However, little is known about how net flux of AA and other nutrients by the portal-drained viscera (PDV) and liver

might be altered due to inflammation and immune response. Better knowledge of net nutrient flux and requirements during an immune challenge could help in the development of feeding and management strategies to preserve both body growth and defenses in stressed animals. The objective of this experiment was to determine blood flow, oxygen consumption, and net flux of AA across the PDV and liver in the bovine fed or deprived of feed for 14 h prior to an intratracheal challenge with *Mannheimia hemolytica*.

Materials and Methods

Animals. All procedures were approved by the Oklahoma State University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. Twenty two castrated male calves (initial body weight $= 320 \pm 24$ kg) were equipped with chronic indwelling catheters to measure blood flow and net nutrient flux across the PDV and liver. Catheters were surgically placed in the portal vein, a hepatic vein, a mesenteric vein, and an adjacent mesenteric artery (14). Catheter patency was maintained by filling catheters with a 1,000 U/mL heparinizedsaline solution prior to the start of the experiment and with a 100 U/mL heparinizedsaline solution between sampling periods. Animals were allowed a minimum of 14 d to recover from surgery before beginning the initial collection period. Animals were individually housed at the Oklahoma State University Nutrition Physiology Research Center, Stillwater.

Treatments. Prior to the experiment, all animals were determined to be sero-negative to *M. haemolytica* and were considered clinically healthy. Animals were randomly allocated to 1 of 4 treatments arranged as a 2×2 factorial: 1) *ad libitum* feeding and not challenged with *M. haemolytica* (FED/CON); 2) *ad libitum* feeding and intratracheally

challenged with *M. haemolytica* (FED/CH); 3) 14-h feed deprivation and not challenged (FAST/CON); 4) 14-h feed deprivation and intratracheally challenged with M. haemolytica (FAST/CH). Six animals/treatment were used for the experiment. To facilitate intensive blood collections, sampling occurred during two sampling periods spaced 18 d apart. Two animals from the FED/CON group in the first sampling period were randomly allocated to treatment in the second period. Feed deprivation for the FAST groups occurred beginning 14 h (feed removed at 1700 on d 0) prior to the challenge with *M. haemolytica* (0700 on d 1) and continued throughout the sampling period. Animals were challenged with M. haemolytica using the same protocol as described (8). Briefly, animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* received 10 mL of a solution containing 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotype 1, which was reconstituted and grown prior to the challenge (15). Animals not challenged with M. haemolytica were intratracheally dosed with 10 mL of a sterile phosphate-buffered saline solution. Prior to the start of the experiment (14-d diet adaptation period for FED and FAST) and during the sampling period (FED), animals received a pelleted diet formulated to meet or exceed their nutritional requirements (16; Table 1). During periods of feeding, animals were fed twice daily at 0800 and 1700 throughout the experiment.

Sample Collection. Calves were placed in metabolism stanchions in a climate-controlled room (23 to 27°C) 24 h before the initiation of the blood collection period. Rectal temperatures were recorded using a digital thermometer (GLA M-500; GLA Agricultural Electronics, San Luis Obispo, CA) prior to *M. haemolytica* challenge and at 3, 6, 12, 18, and 24 h after the bacterial challenge. At 0600 on the morning of *M. haemolytica* challenge and blood sampling, a priming dose of 20 mL of 10% (wt/vol) para-

aminohippurate (pH = 7.4) was administered through a 0.45 µm sterile filter (Millipore, Bedford, MA) into the mesenteric vein catheter. Para-aminohippurate was continuously infused (PHD 2000 Syringe pump; Harvard Apparatus Inc., Holliston, MA) at 0.7 mL/min for 10 h following the priming dose. Blood was collected 1 h prior to the M. haemolytica challenge (0700), and continued every 1.5 h from 0830 until 1600 (total of 7 samples). At every sampling time, 30 mL of blood were simultaneously drawn from the portal vein, hepatic vein, and mesenteric artery catheters into syringes, and blood was placed into tubes (Becton Dickinson Vacutainer Systems, Franklin Lakes, NJ) for plasma and serum harvest. Blood samples were immediately capped and placed on ice for transport to the laboratory. Immediately after collection, 90 µL of arterial, portal and hepatic whole blood samples were analyzed for blood gasses using a blood gas analyzer (1304 pH/Blood Gas Analyzer, Instrumentation Laboratory, Lexington, MA). An additional 40 µL of whole blood was used to determine packed cell volume. Remaining blood was centrifuged $(3,000 \times g, 4^{\circ}C, 20 \text{ min})$ and plasma and serum harvested and frozen $(-40^{\circ}C)$ for further analysis.

Cytokines. Arterial serum samples collected at -0.5, 1.0, 2.5, 4.0, 5.5, 7.0, 8.5, and 24 h of the *M. haemolytica* challenge were analyzed in duplicate for bovine specific tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF α ; R&D Minneapolis, MN), interleukin-1 beta (IL-1 β ; Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Fischer Scientific, Rockford, IL) and interleukin-6 (IL-6; Pierce Protein Research Products, Thermo Fischer Scientific) as previously described (8). The inter-assay coefficient of variation was below 10% and duplicates with a coefficient of variation greater than 7.5% were re-analyzed.

Serum Haptoglobin. Haptoglobin concentrations in arterial, portal and hepatic serum

samples collected at -0.5, 1.0, 2.5, 4.0, 5.5, 7.0, 8.5, and 24 h of the *M. haemolytica* challenge were analyzed in duplicate using a Bovine Haptoglobin ELISA kit (Immunology Consultants Lab, Portland OR) as previously described (8). The intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation were below 7.5%.

Plasma Metabolites and Para-Aminohippurate Determinations. Arterial, portal, and hepatic plasma samples collected at -0.5, 1.0, 2.5, 4.0, 5.5, 7.0, and 8.5 h of the *M. haemolytica* challenge were analyzed for para-aminohippurate and metabolite concentrations. Plasma para-aminohippurate concentrations were determined colorimetrically (17). Commercially available kits were used for the colorimetric determination of plasma urea nitrogen (Urea Nitrogen Reagent, Teco Diagnostic, Anaheim, CA), ammonia (Ammonia Reagent Set, Pointe Scientific) and total protein (arterial blood samples only; Total Protein [Biuret] Reagent Set, Pointe Scientific) concentrations. Microplates (Beckman Coulter, Fullerton, CA) were used for all analyses, and absorbance was measured according to manufacturer recommendations for each metabolite using a plate reader (Multiskan Spectrum; Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA). Intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation for each metabolite were kept below 5 and 7.5%, respectively.

Free plasma AA were determined via GLC using a commercially available kit (EZ:FAAST #KGO-7165; Phenomenex, Torrance, CA). The kit supplied all necessary reagents for solid phase extraction and derivatization as described (12). Briefly, 100 μ L of plasma were derivatized following the manufacturer's procedures and reagents. After a 2 min incubation period, the organic layer was aspirated from the aqueous layer and an aliquot was placed into a glass scintillation vial and analyzed for AA on a gas

chromatograph (Varian CP-3800, Varian, Walnut Creek, CA) using a split injection protocol (2 µL of sample at 250°C) with helium (1.5 mL/min) as the carrier gas. Intraand inter-assay coefficients of variation for amino acid determination were less than 15%. Blood Flow and Net Nutrient Flux Calculations. Calculations for blood oxygen concentrations and plasma flows through the portal and hepatic vein and net flux of nutrients across the PDV, hepatic, and total splanchnic vascular beds were calculated as previously described (18,19). A positive net flux indicates a release or absorption of a nutrient, whereas a negative net flux represents uptake or utilization. All animals were sampled for each treatment during the experiment (n = 6). However, hepatic samples were not collected from 1 animal in the FED/CON and 1 animal in the FAST/CH treatment groups, and individual samples were periodically missed due to loss of catheter patency. Therefore, PDV plus hepatic flux does not always equal total splanchnic flux. The hepatic extraction ratio (HER) was calculated using the formula: HER =($F_{pv}(C_{pv} - C_{pv})$ C_{hv}) + $F_a (C_a - C_{hv}))/F_{pc}Cpv$ + F_aC_a , where F_{pv} is the portal plasma flow (L/h), C_{pv} , C_{hv} and C_a are the portal and hepatic vein, and arterial plasma concentrations of the metabolite, and F_a is the hepatic arterial plasma flow (20).

Aromatic AA were calculated as the sum of tyrosine, tryptophan and phenylalanine; BCAA as the sum of leucine, isoleucine and valine; gluconeogenic AA as the sum of alanine, glycine, glutamine, glutamic acid, serine, and threonine; sulfur containing AA as the sum of cysteine and methionine; essential AA (EAA) as the sum of histidine, isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, tryptophan, and valine; non-essential AA (NEAA) as the sum of alanine, asparagine, aspartic acid, cysteine, glutamine, glutamic acid, glycine, hydroxyproline, proline, serine, and tyrosine; and total AA as the sum of all amino acids reported.

Statistical Analysis

Initial body weight and dry matter intake were analyzed using the Mixed Procedure (SAS, version 9.1; SAS Institute) with animal as the experimental unit. Fixed effects included diet, disease and diet × disease; period was included as a random effect in the model. Blood flow, rectal temperature, cytokine, haptoglobin and metabolite data were analyzed with a repeated measures analysis using a first order autoregressive covariance structure (SAS, version 9.1; SAS Institute). Animal was the experimental unit and the repeated measure statement was sampling time within animal. Fixed effects were diet, disease, time, and all possible interactions, and period was included as a random effect. Results are discussed as significant if $P \le 0.05$ and as a tendency if P > 0.05 and $P \le 0.10$.

Results

During the adaptation period, DMI expressed as kg/d ($P \ge 0.21$) or as a % of BW ($P \ge 0.13$) did not differ among treatments (Table 2). By design, FAST animals had lower (P < 0.0001) DMI than FED animals, and FED/CH animals had lower DMI than FED/CON animals (diet × disease, P = 0.003). Rectal temperature was greater for CH than CON animals at 6, 12, 18, and 24 h post challenge regardless of diet (disease × h, P < 0.0001; Figure 1). Serum haptoglobin concentration responded with a disease × h interaction (P < 0.0001; Figure 2). Serum haptoglobin was similar among treatments across the sampling d, but was greater for CH animals compared with CON animals at 24 h post *M*.

haemolytica challenge. Pre-challenge concentrations of TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6 were not different ($P \ge 0.13$) among treatments (Table 2). However, change of TNF- α (disease × h, P = 0.0002; Figure 3a) and IL-1 β (disease × h, P < 0.0001; Figure 3b) concentrations across time was greater for CH than CON animals. Interleukin-6 responded with a diet × h interaction (P = 0.04; Figure 4). Change of IL-6 concentration was greater at 5.5, 7.0, and 8.5 h post challenge in FED compared with FAST animals. Change of IL-6 concentration was also greater (P = 0.01) for CH compared with CON animals, and the magnitude of increase was greater for FED compared with FAST animals (diet × disease interaction, P = 0.04; Table 2).

There were no diet × disease × h interactions (P > 0.10) for arterial concentrations of metabolites (Table 3). Concentration of oxygen in arterial blood was lower (P = 0.01) for CH compared with CON animals. Ammonia concentration tended (P = 0.06) to respond with a diet × disease interaction. Arterial ammonia was lower in FED/CH and FAST/CON animals than FED/CON and FAST/CH animals. Arterial plasma concentrations of urea N, total protein, alanine, asparagine, cysteine, glycine, hydroxyproline, lysine, ornithine, phenylalanine, tryptophan, and glucogenic AA were not affected ($P \ge 0.11$) by treatment. Arterial concentration of aspartic acid was lower (P= 0.007) in CH animals compared with CON animals, and tended (P = 0.06) to greater in FAST than in FED animals. Arterial concentrations of glutamine (P = 0.01) and glutamic acid (P = 0.004) were greater in FAST compared with FED animals. Challenge with *M. haemolytica* tended (P = 0.07) to decrease arterial concentration of histidine, and decreased arterial concentrations of isoleucine (P = 0.01), leucine (P = 0.02), methionine (P = 0.002), proline (P = 0.008), threonine (P = 0.05), and valine (P = 0.02). In addition, arterial concentration of BCAA (P = 0.01), sulfur-containing AA (P = 0.02), EAA (P = 0.02), and total AA (P = 0.03) were decreased in CH compared with CON animals. Arterial concentration of serine was increased (P = 0.03), and concentrations of tyrosine (P = 0.10), aromatic (P = 0.09), and NEAA (P = 0.10) tended to be increased in FAST compared with FED animals.

Animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* had greater (P = 0.01) arterial blood flow and tended (P = 0.06) to have greater hepatic blood flow than CON animals (Table 4). In addition, portal (P = 0.08) and hepatic (P = 0.09) blood flow tended to be lower in FAST than FED animals. Oxygen consumption by the PDV (P = 0.03), liver (tendency, P =0.06), and TST (P = 0.01) was lower in FAST compared with FED animals, and PDV oxygen consumption was increased (P = 0.03) in CH compared with CON animals. There were no effects (P > 0.14) of diet, disease, or diet \times disease for net PDV, liver, or TST flux of ammonia or urea N (Table 4). Net flux of haptoglobin across TST responded with a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.05). Net removal of haptoglobin was greater for FED/CH and FAST/CON animals compared with FED/CON and FAST/CH animals. Net release of haptoglobin by liver and TST was observed for FAST/CH animals. Net flux of alanine across the liver responded with a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.01). Increased removal of alanine by the liver was greater for FED/CH animals than for FAST/CH relative to FED/CON and FAST/CON, respectively. Removal of alanine by TST (P < 0.03) and HER (P < 0.003) was greater for CH animals than CON animals. Similar to alanine, increased removal of asparagine by the liver tended to be greater for FED/CH animals than for FAST/CH relative to their respective controls (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.06). Net TST flux of asparagine acid tended (P = 0.10) to be lower in

FAST compared with FED animals, and tended (P = 0.09) to be lower in CH compared with CON animals. There was a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.006) for hepatic extraction ratio. Hepatic extraction ratio increased when FED animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* and decreased when FAST animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Net PDV release (P = 0.08) and liver removal (P = 0.04) of aspartic acid were lower for FAST compared with FED animals. This resulted in a lower (P = 0.01) HER for aspartic acid in FAST compared with FED animals. Net flux of cysteine across the PDV was lower (P = 0.01) in FAST compared with FED animals, and was lower (P =0.02) in CH animals compared with CON animals. In addition, there was a net removal of cysteine by TST for CH animals, and a net release for CON animals (disease effect, P = 0.01). Net PDV flux of glutamine responded with a diet \times disease interaction (P =0.04). Net PDV flux of glutamine was lower for FED/CH and FAST/CON animals compared with FED/CON and FAST/CH animals, respectively. In addition, TST flux of glutamine was lower in FAST vs. fed animals (P = 0.005), and CH vs. CON animals (P =0.02). Net PDV (P = 0.03) and TST (P = 0.01) flux of glutamate were lower and HER was greater (P = 0.004) for FAST compared with FED animals. Net PDV release (P =(0.02) and liver removal (P = 0.002) of glycine were lower in FAST compared with FED animals. In addition, liver (P = 0.003) and TST (P < 0.0001) removal and HER (P =0.05) of glycine were greater for CH compared with CON animals. Fasting increased removal of histidine by the PDV (P = 0.01) and TST (P = 0.05). In addition, PDV flux of hydroxyproline was lower (P = 0.01) in FAST than in FED animals. Challenge with M. haemolytica increased removal of hydroxylproline by the PDV (P = 0.01), liver (P =0.0001), and TST (P = 0.001), and increased the HER (P = 0.004). Net PDV, liver or

TST flux of isoleucine was not affected ($P \ge 0.10$) by diet or disease. However, HER of isoleucine was greater (P = 0.05) in CH compared with CON animals. Net flux of leucine across the liver responded with a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.05). Net removal of leucine was greater for FED/CH and FAST/CON animals compared with FED/CON and FAST/CH animals. Fasting increased removal of lysine by the PDV (P =(0.01) and TST (P = 0.03). In addition, net removal of lysine by the liver (P = 0.02) and TST (P = 0.004) was greater for CH compared with CON animals. A similar response was observed for ornithine, except ornithine flux across the liver was not affected (P =0.13) by disease. Net PDV flux of phenylalanine was lower (P = 0.03) in FAST than in FED animals. The magnitude of difference in removal of phenylalanine by the liver was greater for FED than FAST when animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.03). Similarly, there was a greater removal of proline by the liver for FED than FAST animals when animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.007). Removal of proline by TST (P = 0.006) and HER (P = 0.007) were greater in CH compared with CON animals. Serine and threonine removal by the liver and removal of threonine by TST was greater ($P \le 0.05$) in CH than in CON animals. The PDV removed tryptophan (P = 0.01) and tyrosine (P = 0.01) in FAST compared with a net release in FED animals. In addition, net removal of tryptophan (P = 0.003) and tyrosine (P = 0.03) by TST was observed in FAST vs. FED animals, and greater ($P \le 0.03$) removal occurred in CH than in CON animals. The increased HER was greater for FED compared with FAST when animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.007). Removal of value by the liver was increased (P = 0.04) in CH compared with CON animals.

There was a net removal of aromatic AA across the PDV in FAST animals compared with a net release in FED animals (P = 0.006; Table 4). In addition, removal of aromatic AA by the liver and TST was greater (P = 0.02) for CH than for CON animals. Net liver removal of aromatic AA was greater at 7.0 and 8.5 post *M. haemolytica* challenge for CH vs. CON animals (disease \times h interaction, P = 0.02; Figure 5a). The magnitude of the increase in HER of aromatic AA was greater for FED than for FAST animals when animals were challenged with *M. haemolytica* (diet \times disease interaction, *P* = 0.04; Table 4). There was a tendency (P = 0.06) for the liver to remove a greater amount of BCAA in CH compared with CON animals. Net liver removal of BCAA was greater at 2.5 post M. *haemolytica* challenge for CH vs. CON animals (disease \times h interaction, P = 0.05; Figure 5b). Net PDV flux of glucogenic AA was lower (P = 0.03) in FAST than FED animals (Table 4). In addition, the magnitude of the increase in removal of glucogenic AA by the liver was greater for FED than for FAST animals when animals were challenged with M. *haemolytica* (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.01). Net liver removal of glucogenic AA was greater at 2.5, 7.0, and 8.5 post *M. haemolytica* challenge for CH vs. CON animals (disease \times h interaction, P = 0.01; Figure 5c). Total splanchnic tissues removed glucogenic AA in CH animals and released glucogenic AA in CON animals (P = 0.003; Table 4). Net PDV flux of sulfur containing AA was decreased (P = 0.02) in FAST compared with FED animals, and was lower (P = 0.04) in CH compared with CON animals. Feed deprivation decreased ($P \le 0.04$) net flux of EAA, NEAA, and total AA across the PDV and TST. In addition, net removal of EAA, NEAA, and total AA by the liver and TST was greater (P < 0.02) for CH compared with CON animals. Disease \times h interactions for net liver flux of NEAA, EAA, and total AA are shown in Figure 6a, b,

and c, respectively.

Discussion

Similar to other animal models, decreased intake can be anticipated for morbid/stressed calves (16,21). Decreased intake can occur for 2 or more wk, and therefore nutrient intake during this period might be limiting to achieve adequate immune function and/or maximum growth potential (22). In the present experiment, we deprived animals of feed for 14 h prior to and during the *M. haemolytica* challenge in order to compare potential effects of feed deprivation and bacterial challenge on net nutrient flux. The *M. haemolytica* challenge in FED animals decreased intake compared with CON animals, in agreement with previous data (16,21).

During the acute phase response to a pathogen, cytokines are produced by cells of the immune system (23). The increase in cytokines has been associated with decreased intake (9), consistent with the present experiment. In addition, IL-1β increased 30-fold over pre-challenge concentrations in animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* in the present study, which was associated with increased rectal temperature for at least 24 h post *M. haemolytica* challenge. Rectal temperature response in animals challenged with LPS has responded similarly, but for a shorter duration (12,24). Increased body temperature during a febrile process in humans and rats has been reported to increase metabolic rate by 13% for every 1°C increase in body temperature (25). Therefore, the magnitude and duration of the increase in rectal temperature might impact maintenance requirements in morbid animals due to the increased energy cost for this metabolic process.

Cytokines induce a shift in the partitioning of dietary nutrients away from tissue accretion

towards support of the immune system (26). This change in metabolism of nutrients, including increased lipolysis and protein catabolism (23), results in decreased growth and feed utilization as a consequence of disease. This systemic response has been associated with hypermetabolism and increased energy expenditure in humans (27) and activation of peripheral protein catabolism and increased metabolic activity in splanchnic tissues (28). The increased protein catabolism in peripheral tissues results in increased availability of free AA for acute phase protein synthesis and gluconeogenesis in the liver (29). Haptoglobin is an acute phase protein synthesized in the liver that has been reported to have antibacterial, anti-inflammatory functions during immunological stress (30). In cattle, haptoglobin has been evaluated as a predictor of BRD (31) and correlated with the number of antimicrobial treatments for BRD (32,33,34). In the present experiment, an increase in arterial serum haptoglobin concentrations due to challenge with M. haemolytica was observed, although the increase was not measured until 24 h post M. haemolytica challenge. These data are in agreement with previous studies utilizing M. haemolytica challenge to study the immune response in cattle (8). During the first 6 h after *M. haemolytica* challenge there was no increase in liver flux of haptoglobin in the present experiment. However, other acute phase proteins can be increased prior to haptoglobin (35) which were not measured in the present study.

Although several studies have addressed changes in blood flow and net PDV flux of AA in cattle due to different dietary sources and management strategies (36,37,38,39), to our knowledge, this is the first experiment to measure changes in PDV and liver flux of AA in healthy animals challenged with a BRD pathogen in fed and feed deprived animals. In growing and lactating animals, the splanchnic bed provides the majority of nutrients

required for growth and milk synthesis (36). Therefore, any change in the metabolic status of the animal that affects intake or alters metabolism by splanchnic tissues can have a detrimental effect on growth and lactation of food producing animals. In Holstein calves, feed deprivation decreased portal blood flow when animals were fasted for 36 h (37). In addition, in lactating and non-lactating cows, portal blood flow was lower in feed deprived animals 2 d after feed deprivation occurred, and continued for 6 d, which was the end of the fasting period (36). Hepatic blood flow decreased 2 d after feed deprivation occurred in lactating animals, but remained unchanged in non-lactating cows (36). In the present experiment, feed deprivation tended to decrease portal blood flow compared with fed animals, in agreement with previous results (36,37).

No previous experiments have evaluated the effect of *M. haemolytica* challenge on blood flow across the PDV and liver in cattle. In the present experiment, animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* had increased arterial blood flow and tended to have increased portal and hepatic blood flow, with no interactions with intake. This indicates that when homeostasis is lost due to an infection, the regulation of blood flow across total splanchnic tissues might be regulated by substances released in response to the immune challenge (e.g., cytokines). Specific non-nutritional effects of an immune response are difficult to elucidate due to the complex interactions that occur in infected animals. The increase in blood flow might result in an increased availability of energy and protein substrates to the liver for synthesis of proteins to successfully mount an immune response to the *M. haemolytica* challenge. An increase in splanchnic blood flow in humans 30 min after an intravenous infusion of recombinant IL-6 has been reported (40). However, the authors were not able to conclude if the increased blood flow was due to a direct effect of

IL-6 or another substance as a consequence of the activation of the immune system by IL-6. Lyngsø and others (40) hypothesized that the increased blood flow across the splanchnic tissues was due to an increase in portal blood flow, and unlikely due to an increased arterial blood flow to the liver. In contrast, arterial blood flow was increased and portal blood flow tended to be increased in CH animals compared with CON animals in the present experiment. The discrepancies in results might be explained by the fact that the model utilized attempted to simulate a very small increase in circulating levels of IL-6 as observed 3 h post exercise (40). In the present study, a more drastic increase in cytokines due to the cellular and humoral response to *M. haemolytica* was observed. IL-1, IL-6 and TNF α are the link that exists between the immune system and changes in amino acid metabolism during infection (41). Total plasma AA concentrations have been demonstrated to be decreased during sepsis in humans (42). In cattle (12) and pigs (13), individual AA have been reported to be decreased or increased after LPS (cattle) or complete Freund's adjuvant (pigs) infusion when blood samples were collected from the jugular vein. Plasma concentrations of free AA can decrease due to protein synthesis or amino acid degradation, whereas free AA can be increased by protein degradation or increased absorption from the gastrointestinal tract (13). In homeostasis, AA are added to plasma as blood traverses the gastrointestinal tract (37). In the present experiment, PDV flux of cysteine, glutamine, glutamic acid, glycine, histidine, hydroxyproline, lysine, ornithine, phenylalanine, tryptophan, tyrosine, gluconeogenic, sulfur-containing, essential, non-essential and total AA were decreased when animals were feed deprived. Several studies in many species have reported a net removal of glutamine and glutamic acid by the PDV (43,44,45). Glutamine is the preferred fuel for enterocytes (46). When

dietary sources of glutamine become limiting, or by the enhancing action of corticosteroids on glutamine observed in animal models (47,48,49), an increased PDV uptake of glutamine has been reported. In our experiment, feed deprivation increased net removal of glutamine and glutamic acid by the PDV.

In addition to an increased uptake of glutamine by the PDV, there was a net removal of glutamine across the TST for animals challenged with *M. haemolytica*. The removal of glutamine across the TST in FAST/CH animals can be explained by a decrease in the dietary source of this AA or an increased uptake by the PDV to maintain integrity of the enterocytes or both. The latter is supported by previous data which suggests that most of the glutamine uptake and metabolism occurred in the small intestinal mucosal cells (46). In addition, the increased removal of glutamine by macrophages and lymphocytes in gut associated lymphoid tissue due to the activation and release of these cells into the blood stream (49). Increased glutamine removal might also increase the availability of arginine via citrulline synthesis (50) for the production of nitric oxide, another molecule that has been implicated in the immune response of animals.

In humans, acute phase proteins have a much higher content of aromatic AA when compared to muscle or other dietary sources (51). Therefore, in order for the liver to synthesize acute phase proteins, muscle catabolism may need to occur in order to achieve the requirements for acute phase protein synthesis. It has been proposed that the ratio of endogenous protein that needs to be mobilized relative to exogenous sources for the synthesis of acute phase proteins is 2:1 (52). In the present experiment there was an increased net removal of aromatic AA beginning at 7.5 h post bacterial challenge. The

lag time before the increased removal of aromatic AA by the liver might be explained by the length of time required for the immune cells to release cytokines which impact muscle catabolism and the subsequent release of AA required to support the immune response. This increased requirement for aromatic AA has been proposed to be first limiting for the host animal to mount an immune response while maintaining "normal" growth (51). Because the predominant source of aromatic AA is potentially muscle degradation, changes in the concentration or metabolism of aromatic AA has been described as a potential tool to measure skeletal muscle degradation (53). Increased muscle degradation has been speculated by Reeds and Jahoor (54) to account for the increased N excretion in humans during sepsis due to imbalances between the supply of AA derived from tissue protein and the AA composition of acute phase proteins. Duration of feed deprivation alters AA metabolism, especially the BCAA (45). Increased concentrations of BCAA have been reported (55) with short-term fasting, probably due to muscle protein mobilization, whereas prolonged fasting could induce a protein deficiency and decrease concentrations due to liver uptake being greater than release from muscle or dietary sources (56). In the present experiment, arterial concentrations of BCAA were not affected by feed deprivation, which might be explained by the short period of time (14 h) animals were deprived of feed. In addition to fasting, decreased arterial concentrations of BCAA have been observed in humans with septicemia (57). Animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* had decreased arterial concentrations of BCAA in the present experiment, and BCAA decreased in cattle following an LPS challenge (12). In the present experiment, the decrease in arterial concentration was associated with an increased liver uptake of BCAA during the acute phase of the immune response.

Although BCAA generally escape hepatic extraction to be taken up by periphereal tissues, after intravenous BCAA infusion, hepatic clearance of BCAA was doubled compared with healthy patients (57). The increase in liver removal of BCAA might suggest that BCAA serve as building blocks for proteins involved in the immune response.

In healthy cattle, glucogenic AA can supply between 15 to 36% of the glucogenic substrates removed by the liver (58). In the present study, no differences in arterial concentrations of glucogenic AA were detected due to feed deprivation or bacterial challenge, which does not agree with the data reported in pigs (13) and humans (57). Pigs suffering chronic lung inflammation or humans with septicemia had decreased plasma concentrations of glucogenic AA. However, in the present experiment, a net removal of glucogenic AA by the liver was detected in CH animals, even though glucose concentration and net glucose flux across splanchnic tissues were not affected by feed deprivation or bacterial challenge (data not shown). Increased energy demand due to exercise in dogs results in increased net removal of glutamine and glucogenic AA by the liver (59). In addition, increased gluconeogenic activity in the liver during an immune challenge has been reported *in vitro* in hepatic slices from lactating dairy cows following LPS challenge (60). The increased net removal of glucogenic AA by the liver could limit the supply needed by the host animal for other anabolic purposes. The increased liver uptake of glucogenic AA without changes in glucose concentration could reflect increased energy demand by the liver of the host animal, although hepatic O_2 consumption was not affected by the immune challenge in the present experiment. Sulfur-containing AA (methionine and cysteine) are important substrates during disease
(41). Methionine has been classified as a nutritionally EAA in animal species and humans. In addition, cysteine is considered a semi-EAA due to the variable capacity of the body to synthesize this AA from methionine (41). In the present experiment, sulfurcontaining AA flux across the PDV was lower in FAST and in CH animals, attributed to the decreased DMI. However, the decrease in arterial concentrations of sulfur-containing AA in CH animals might also be attributed to an increased utilization of these AA by peripheral tissues. The decrease in PDV flux of sulfur-containing AA was driven by decreased cysteine, whereas PDV flux of methionine was not affected. Methionine reduces weight loss and improves N balance when added to a protein free diet (61). However, the nitrogen sparing effect was due to cysteine and not methionine per se (62). In our study, the removal of cysteine by the liver in CH animals suggests that cysteine may be required for protein synthesis in response to the immune challenge. In addition, decreased arterial concentration of methionine can result from transsulfuration to cysteine (63) to increase the availability of this AA for adequate protein synthesis in response to an immune challenge. Interestingly, the only other AA that switched from a net liver release to a net liver removal in the present experiment was lysine. In swine reared under stressful conditions, the addition of either 0.1 or 0.2% of crystalline lysine improved performance and increased antibody production to vaccination (64). Our results suggest that growing cattle infected with BRD might have different requirements for AA compared with healthy cattle.

The role of EAA in the immune response has been described in other species (65). Chicks fed diets low in EAA had decreased antibody production in response to an immune challenge. In humans, decreased plasma concentrations and increased clearance

134

rate of EAA have been reported in patients suffering from septicemia (57). In the present experiment, diet had no effect in plasma concentrations of EAA; however, arterial concentrations of EAA were lower in animals challenged with *M. haemolytica*. Tryptophan was the only EAA whose plasma concentration was decreased due to chronic lung inflammation in fed and fasted pigs (13). Although no difference in arterial concentration of tryptophan was detected in the present experiment, net liver removal was greater in FAST/CH animals than in FED/CON animals. Increased removal of tryptophan during an immune response could lead to decreased availability for growth. An acute decrease in the availability (or increased requirement) of EAA to the host animal has been reported to cause an almost immediate cessation of growth and subsequent weight loss (66). Increased removal of EAA by TST might partially explain decreased growth in cattle suffering from BRD (2).

Hepatic extraction of NEAA provides substrates for synthesis of other metabolites (67). However, substantial or complete removal of NEAA could result in insufficient quantities entering the systemic circulation to support protein synthesis needs by the rest of the body (68). In septicemic patients, NEAA plasma concentrations are lower and total hepatic clearance of these AA are increased (57). These data are in agreement with results of the present experiment, where CH animals had greater liver removal of NEAA and tended to have decreased arterial concentrations. A decrease of NEAA during disease might imply a change in NEAA metabolism in morbid compared to healthy animals. The increased liver removal of NEAA started at 7 h post bacterial challenge and remained increased until the end of the experiment. The time of increased removal of NEAA coincided with the increased removal of aromatic AA. Increased removal of

135

NEAA by the liver during disease challenge most likely supports synthesis of EAA and proteins required for the immune response.

The overall decreased arterial concentrations of total AA observed in this experiment has also been reported in cattle (12), pigs (13), and humans (57) although to our knowledge, this is the first evidence in growing cattle to report increased net removal of total AA by the liver and total splanchnic tissues in support of an acute phase response. Although many factors remain to be determined, increased demand of AA by total splanchnic tissues could ultimately lead to decreased growth rates in bovine.

Similar to non-ruminant species, inflammation and immune system activation appear to be associated with alterations in nutrient utilization by splanchnic tissues in bovine. In addition, AA may be released from peripheral tissues and shifted to the liver for promotion of hepatic protein synthesis, gluconeogenesis, and oxidation. Decreased plasma concentrations and increased liver uptake of AA may suggest enhanced metabolic clearance and turnover of endogenously released AA. These changes in AA metabolism induced by BRD suggest that AA requirements are different for ruminants undergoing an immune challenge.

Acknowledgements

The authors acknowledge T. Dye, S. Parr, R. Ross, J. Summers, S. Welty, and K. Whittet for providing help with animal care and sample collections.

LITERATURE CITED

1. Duff, G. C. and M. L. Galyean. 2007. Board-Invited review: Recent advances in management of highly stressed, newly received feedlot cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 85:823-840.

2. Gardner, B.A., H.G. Dolezal, L.K. Bryant, F.N. Owens, and R.A. Smith. 1999. Health of finishing steers: effects on performance, carcass traits, and meat tenderness. J. Anim. Sci. 77:3168-3175.

3. Thompson, P. N., A. Stone, and W. A. Schultheiss. 2006. Use of treatment records and lung lesion scoring to estimate the effect of respiratory disease on growth during early and late finishing periods in South African feedlot cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 84:488-498.

4. Klasing, K. C., D. E. Laurin, R. K. Peng, and M. Fry. 1987. Immunologically mediated growth depression in chicks: influence of feed intake, corticosterone, and interleukin-1.J. Nutr. 117:1629-1637.

5. Kelley, K. W., R. W. Johnson, and R. Dantzer. 1994. Immunology discovers physiology. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 43:157-165.

6. Burciaga-Robles, L. O., C. R. Krehbiel, D.L. Step, B. P. Holland, M. A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer, and R. W. Fulton. 2009a. Effects of exposure to calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus type 1b and *Mannheimia haemolytica* challenge on animal performance, N balance, and visceral organ mass in beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. *To be submitted*.

7. Klasing, K. C., and D. M. Barnes. 1998. Decreased amino acid requirements of growing chicks due to immunological stress. J. Nutr. 118:1158-1164.

8. Burciaga-Robles, L. O., D.L. Step, C. R. Krehbiel, B. P. Holland, C. J. Richards, M. A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer, and R. W. Fulton. 2009b. Effects of exposure to calves persistently infected with bovine viral diarrhea virus type 1B and *Mannheimia haemolytica* challenge on immune response in beef steers. Amer. J. Vet. Res. *Submitted*

9. Klasing, K. C. 1988. Nutritional aspects of leukocytic cytokines. J. Nutr. 118:1426-1446.

10. Spurlock, M. E. 1997. Regulation of metabolism and growth during immune challenge: an overview of cytokine function. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1773-1783.

 Sandberg, F. B., G. C. Emmans, and I. Kyriazakis. 2007. The effect of pathogen challenges on the performance of naïve and immune animals: the problem of prediction. Animal. 1:67-86.

Waggoner, J. W., C. A. Löest, C. P. Mathis, D. M. Hallford, and M. K. Petersen.
 Effects of rumen-protected methionine supplementation and bacterial
 lipopolysaccaride infusion on nitrogen metabolism and hormonal responses of growing
 beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 2008: jas.2008-1068v1-20081068.

13. Melchoir, D., S. Sève, and N. LeFloc'h. 2004. Chronic lung inflammation affects plasma amino acid concentration in pigs. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1091-1099.

14. Ferrell, C. L., R. A. Britton, and H. C. Freetly. 1991. Chronic catheterization of hepatic and portal veins in sheep. P. J. Dziuk and M. Wheeler, ed. Handbook of Methods of Reproductive Physiology in Domestic Animals VIII A&F. University of Illinois Press, Champaign. 15. Mosier, D.A., R.J. Panciera, D.P. Rogers, G.A. Uhlich, M.D. Butine, A.W Confer, and R.J. Basaraba. 1998. Comparison of serologic and protective responses induced by two Pasteurella vaccines. Can. J. Vet. Res. 62(3): 178–182.

 NRC. 1996. Nutrient Requirements of Beef Cattle. 7th edition. Natl. Acad. Press, Washington, DC.

17. Harvey, R. B., and A. J. Brothers. 1962. Renal extraction of paraaminohippurate and creatinine measured by continuous in vivo sampling of arterial and renal vein blood. Ann. NY Acad. Sci.102:46–54.

18. Krehbiel, C. R., D. L. Harmon, and J. E. Schnieder. 1992. Effect of increasing ruminal butyrate on portal and hepatic nutrient flux in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 70:904.

19. Hersom, M. J., C. R. Krehbiel, G. W. Horn and J. G. Kirkpatrick. 2003. Effect of the live weight gain of steers during winter grazing on digestibility, acid-base balance, blood flow, and oxygen consumption by splanchnic tissues during adaptation and subsequent feeding of a high-grain diet. J. Anim. Sci. 81:3130–3140.

20. Brockman, R. P., and E. N. Bergman. 1975. Effect of glycogen on plasma alanine and glutamine metabolism and hepatic gluconeogenesis in sheep. Am. J. Physiol. 228:1627–1633.

21. Hutcheson, D.P., and N.A.Cole. 1986. Management of transit-stress syndrome in cattle: Nutritional and environmental effects. J. Anim. Sci. 62:555–560.

22. Chirase, N. K., D.P.Hutcheson, and G.B.Thompson. 1991. Feed intake, rectal temperature, and serum mineral concentrations of feedlot cattle fed zinc oxide or zinc

methionine and challenged with infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus. J. Anim. Sci. 69:4137–4145.

23. Johnson, R. W. 1997. Inhibition of growth by pro-inflammatory cytokines: An integrated view. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1244-1255.

24. Reuter, R. R., J. A. Carroll, J. W. Dailey, B. J. Cook' and M. L. Galyean. 2008.
Effects of dietary energy source and level and injection of tilmicosin phosphate on immune function in lipopolysaccharide-challenged beef steers. J Anim. Sci. 86:1963-1976.

25. Dantzer, R. 2002. Cytokine induced sickness behavior: mechanism and implications. Trends in Neuroscience 25:154-159.

26. Klasing, K. C., and B. J. Johnstone. 1991. Monokines in growth and development. Poult. Sci. 70:1781-1789.

27. Dahn, M. S., P. Lange, K. Lobdell, B. Hans, L. A. Jacobs, and R. A. Mitchell. 1987.Splanchnic and total body oxygen consumption differences in septic and injured patients.Surgery 101:69-80.

28. Barton, R., and F. B. Cerra. 1989. The hypermetabolism. Multiple organ failure syndrome. Chest. 96:1153-1160.

29. Sax, H. C., P. O. Hasselgren, M. A. Talamini, L. L. Edwards, and J. E. Fischer. 1998.Amino acid uptake in isolated, perfused liver: effect of trauma and sepsis. J. Surg. Res.45:50-55.

30. Wassel, J. 2000. Haptoglobin: function and polymorphism. Clin. Lab. 46:547-552.

31. Burciaga-Robles, L. O., B. P. Holland, D. L. Step, C. R. Krehbiel, G. L. McMillen, C. J. Richards, L. Sims, J.D. Jeffers, K. Namjou, and P. J. McCann. 2009c. Measurement of breath biomarkers and serum haptoglobin to determine bovine respiratory disease in newly received heifers. Am. J. Vet. Res:*Accepted*.

32. Berry, B. A., A. W. Confer, C. R. Krehbiel, D. R. Gill, R. A. Smith, and M.Montelongo. 2004. Effects of dietary energy and starch concentrations for newly received feedlot calves. II. Acute phase protein response. J. Anim. Sci. 82:845-850.

33. Carter, J. N., G. L. Meredith, M. Montelongo, D. R Gill, C. R. Krehbiel, M. E. Payton, and A. W. Confer. 2002. Relationship of vitamin E supplementation and antimicrobial treatment with acute-phase protein responses in cattle affected by naturally acquired respiratory tract disease. Am. J. Vet. Res. 63:1111-1117.

34. Step, D.L., C. R. Krehbiel, H. A. DePra, J. J. Cranston, R. W. Fulton, J. G Kirkpatrick, D. R. Gill, M. E. Payton, M.A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer. 2008. Effects of commingling beef calves from different sources and weaning protocols during a fortytwo-day receiving period on performance and bovine respiratory disease. J. Anim. Sci. 86:3146-58.

35. Pang, W. Y., B. Earley, T. Sweeney and M. A. Crowe. 2006. Effect of carprofen administration during banding or burdizzo castration of bulls on intake, and growth plasma cortisol, in vitro interferon-{gamma} production, acute-phase proteins, feed intake, and growth. J. Anim. Sci. 84:351-359.

36. Lomax, M. A., and G. Baird. 1983. Blood flow and nutrient exchange across the liver and gut of the dairy cow. Br. J. Nutr. 49:481-496.

37. Koeln, L. L., G. Schlagheck, and K. E. Webb. 1993. Amino acid flux across the gastrointestinal tract and liver of calves. J. Dairy Sci. 76:2275-2285.

38. Raggio, G., G. E. Lobley, R. Berthiaume, D. Allard, P. Dubreuil, and H. Lapierre.2007. Effect of protein supply on hepatic synthesis of plasma and constitutive proteins inlactating dairy cows. J. Dairy Sci. 90:352-359.

39. Raggio, G., D. Pacheco, R. Berthiaume, G. E. Lobley, D. Pellerin, G. Allard, P. Dubreuil, and H. Lapierre. 2004. Effect of level of metabolizable protein on splanchnic flux of amino acids in lactating dairy cows. J. Dairy Sci. 87:3461-3472.

40. Lyngso, D., L. Simonsen, and J. Bullow. 2002. Metabolic effects of interleukin-6 in human splanchnic and adipose tissue. J. Physiol. 543:379-386.

41. Grimble, R. F. 1998. The effect of sulfur amino acid intake on human function in humans. J. Nutr. 136:1660S-1665S.

42. Takkala, J. 1997. Regional contribution to hypermetabolism following trauma. Bailleres Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 11:617-627.

43. Elwyn, D. H., H. C. Parikh, and W. C. Shoemaker. 1968. Amino acid movements between gut, liver and periphery in unanesthetized dogs. Am. J. Physiol. 215:1260-1275.

44. Marliss, E. B., T. T. Aoki, T. Pozefsky, A. S. Most, and G. F. Cahill. 1971. Muscle and splanchnic glutamine and glutamate metabolism in post absorptive and starved man.J. Clin. Invest. 50: 814-817.

45. Heitmann, R. N., and E. N. Bergman. 1980. Integration of amino acid metabolism in sheep: effect of fasting and acidosis. Am. J. Physiol. 239:E248-254.

46. Windmueller, H. G, and A. S. Spaeth. 1974. Uptake and metabolism of plasma glutamine by the small intestine. J. Biol. Chem. 249:5070-5079.

47. Austgen, T. R., M. K. Chen, P. S. Dudrick, E. M. Copeland, and W. W. Souba. 1991. Cytokine regulation of intestinal glutamine utilization. Am. J. Surg. 163:174-180.

48. Austgen, T. R., R. Chakrabarti, M. K. Chen, and W. W. Souba. 1992. Adaptive regulation in skeletal muscle glutamine metabolism in endotoxin-treated rats. J. Trauma. 32:600-607.

49. Karinch, A. M., M. Pan, C. Lin, R. Strange, and W. W. Souba. 2001. Glutamine metabolism in sepsis and infection. 131:25358-2538S.

50. Van de Poll, M. C., G. C. Ligthart-Melis, P. G. Boelens, N. E. Deutz, P. A. Leeuwen, and H. C. Dejong. 2007. Intestinal and hepatic metabolism of glutamine and citruline in humans. J. Physiol. 581-819-827.

51. Reid, M., T. Forrester, A. Baldoo, W. C. Heird, and F.Jahoor. 2004. Supplementation with aromatic amino acids improves leucine kinetics but not aromatic amino acid kinetics in infants with infection, severe malnutrition, and edema. J. Nutr. 134-3004-3010.

52. Reeds, P. J., C. R. Fjeld, and F. Jahoor. 1994. Do the difference between amino acid composition of acute-phase and muscle proteins have a bearing on nitrogen loss in traumatic states? J. Nutr. 124:906-910.

53. Williams, I. H., P. H. Sugden, and H. E. Morgan. 1981. Use of aromatic amino acids as monitors in protein turnover. Am. J. Physiol. 240:E677-681.

54. Reeds, P. J., and Jahoor, F. 2001. The amino acids requirements for disease. Clin.

55. Platell, C., S. E. Kong, R. McCauley, and J. C. Hall. 2000. Branched-chain amino acids. J. Gastroenterol. Hepatol. 15:706-717.

56. Felig, P., O. E. Owen, J. Wahren, and G. F. Cahill, Jr. 1969. Amino acid metabolism during prolonged starvation. J. Clin. Invest. 48:584-594.

57. Druml, W., G. Heinzel, and G. Kleinberger. 2001. Amino acid kinetics in patients with sepsis. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 73:908-913.

58. Matras, J., and R. L. Preston. 1989. The role of glucose infusion on the metabolism of nitrogen in ruminants. J. Anim. Sci. 67:1642-1647.

59. Iwashita, S., P. Williams, K. Jabbour, T. Ueda, H. Kobayashi, S. Baier, and P. J. Flakoll. 2005. Impact of glutamine supplementation of glucose homeostasis during and after exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 99:1858-1865.

60. Waldron, M. R., T. Nishida, B. J. Nonnecke, and T. R. Overton. 2003. Effect of lipopolysaccharide on indices of peripheral and hepatic metabolism in dairy cows. 86:3447-3459.

61. Okumura, J., and T. Muramatsu. 1978. Effect of dietary methionine and arginine on the extraction of nitrogen in cocks fed a protein free diet. Japan Poult. Sci. 15:69-73.

62. Muramatsu, T. and J. Okumura. 1980. The nitrogen-sparing effect of methionine in chicks receiving a protein-free diet supplemented with arginine: effects of various methionine substitutes. Br. Poult. Sci. 21:273-280.

63. Webel, D. M., B. N. Finck, D. H. Baker, and R. W. Johnson. 1997. Time course of increased plasma cytokines, cortisol, and urea nitrogen in pigs following intraperitoneal injection of lipopolysaccharide. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1514-1520.

64. Kornegay, E. T., M. D. Lindemann, and V. Ravindran. 1993. Effects of dietary lysine levels on performance and immune response of weanling pigs housed at two floor space allowances. J. Anim. Sci. 71:552-556.

65. Cook, M. E. 1991. Nutrition and the imne response of the domestic fowl. Crit-Rev. Poult. Biol. 3:167-189.

66. Ousterhout, L. E. 1960. Survival time and biochemical changes in chicks fed diets lacking different essential amino acids. J. Nutr. 31:715-736.

67. Bergman, E. N. 1973. Glucose metabolism in ruminants as related to hypoglycemia and ketosis. Cornell Veterinarian. 63:341-382.

68. Lobley, G. E., A. Connel, D. K. Revell, D. K. Brown, D. S. Brown, and A. G. Calder.1996. Splanchnic-bed transfers of amino acid in sheep blood and plasma as monitoredthrough use of a multiple U-13 C-labeled amino acid mixture. Br. J. Nutr. 75:217-325.

Ingredient	% DM basis
Wheat midds	37.6
Alfalfa pellets	25.0
Cotton seed hulls	15.0
Soybean hulls	15.0
Soybean meal, 47.7%	3.00
Cane molasses	3.00
Salt	0.25
Calcium carbonate	0.55
Ammonium sulfate	0.50
Selenium 600	0.04
Vitamin A-30,000	0.02
Vitamin E-50	0.003
Zinc sulfate	0.002
Zinc oxide	0.001
Nutrient composition	
NEm, Mcal/kg	1.50
NEg, Mcal/kg	0.81
CP, %	16.1
Fat, %	3.19
NDF, %	52.5
eNDF, %	22.3

Table 1. Diet composition and nutrient analysis on feed utilized during the experiment.

Table 2. Effect of fasting with or without a *M. haemolytica* challenge on DMI, rectal temperature and arterial concentrations of cytokines and haptoglobin.

	Fed	l	Fast	ed		<i>P</i> – value				
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet ×Disease		
BW, kg	322	324	322	308	10.2	0.45	0.56	0.43		
DMI										
Adaptation, kg	6.47	5.92	7.15	7.15	0.74	0.21	0.71	0.70		
Adaptation, % BW	2.01	1.82	2.19	2.29	0.20	0.13	0.83	0.14		
Day of challenge, kg	6.24	1.62	0	0	0.85	< 0.0001	0.003	0.003		
Day of challenge, % BW	1.92	0.49	0	0	0.26	< 0.0001	0.003	0.003		
Rectal temperature, ^o C ¹	38.7	40.0	38.6	39.9	0.15	0.62	< 0.0001	0.80		
Haptoglobin, mg/L ¹	0.61	2.06	0.31	1.99	0.28	0.49	< 0.0001	0.67		
TNF-α										
Pre challenge, pg/mL	144	77	162	69	70.0	0.85	0.13	0.66		
Fold change ¹	3.9	11.3	2.3	8.5	2.4	0.34	0.006	0.80		
IL-1										
Pre challenge, pg/mL	247	230	247	237	53.3	0.74	0.80	0.80		
Fold change ¹	3.7	30.1	2.9	29.4	9.2	0.92	0.005	0.99		

IL-6								
Pre challenge, pg/mL	120	128	122	62	90.3	0.69	0.75	0.69
Fold change ²	1.14 ^a	5.87 ^b	1.37 ^a	3.02 ^c	1.20	0.07	0.01	0.04

2 ¹Disease × h interaction (P < 0.001).

3 ²Diet × h interaction (P < 0.05).

Table 3. Effects of intratracheal *M. haemolytica* challenge on arterial concentrations of metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers.

	F	ed	Fa	sted			P - v	alue
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet × Disease
Oxygen, mM	2.74	2.58	2.80	2.50	0.09	0.87	0.01	0.42
Ammonia, mM	0.08	0.07	0.07	0.08	0.01	0.59	0.73	0.06
Urea N, mM	4.88	4.15	4.61	4.52	0.50	0.91	0.38	0.49
Total protein, g/L	70.6	73.4	78.5	76.8	4.22	0.19	0.89	0.59
Alanine, µ <i>M</i>	157	130	137	132	9.7	0.36	0.11	0.26
Asparagine, µ <i>M</i>	11.8	8.7	15.7	11.2	2.65	0.22	0.16	0.81
Aspartic acid, μM^2	3.80	2.76	6.67	2.99	0.82	0.06	0.007	0.11
Cysteine, μM	2.85	1.30	2.36	2.94	0.68	0.39	0.47	0.12
Glutamine, µM	67	77	129	111	17.9	0.01	0.82	0.45
Glutamic acid, μM	156	135	220	196	20.5	0.004	0.28	0.94
Glycine, µM	249	205	203	193	21.9	0.19	0.22	0.42
Histidine, µ <i>M</i>	26.2	14.3	28.3	23.1	4.68	0.24	0.07	0.47
Hydroxyproline, μM	13.9	11.6	13.6	14.1	1.35	0.44	0.50	0.30

Isoleucine, μM	123	95	139	101	12.3	0.38	0.01	0.67
Leucine, µM	157	120	177	134	16.9	0.32	0.02	0.84
Lysine, μM	101	63	97	71	23.1	0.94	0.17	0.77
Methionine, μM	5.44	4.38	6.96	3.84	0.61	0.43	0.002	0.10
Ornithine, μM	98.3	69.0	120.0	77.3	28.4	0.60	0.21	0.80
Phenylalanine, μM	44.5	45.1	62.5	46.6	7.02	0.17	0.28	0.24
Proline, μM	65.8	45.1	62.1	50.0	5.18	0.85	0.008	0.59
Serine, µ <i>M</i>	71.9	63.5	85.9	81.6	7.17	0.03	0.37	0.77
Threonine, μM	51.7	41.6	61.8	44.7	6.70	0.33	0.05	0.60
Tryptophan, μM	24.8	17.2	33.8	29.9	6.74	0.12	0.39	0.77
Tyrosine, µM	23.0	18.1	37.0	25.6	6.43	0.10	0.21	0.61
Valine, µ <i>M</i>	295	220	317	248	29.1	0.30	0.02	0.91
Aromatic amino acids, µ <i>M</i>	92	81	133	102	17.8	0.09	0.23	0.59
BCAA, μ <i>Μ</i>	576	436	635	483	57.7	0.36	0.01	0.92
Gluconeogenic amino acids, μM	765	654	819	766	54.2	0.13	0.13	0.59
Sulfur containing amino acids, μM^3	8.32	5.69	12.40	8.50	2.23	0.54	0.02	0.69

Essential amino acids, μM	830	622	924	704	86.3	0.31	0.02	0.94
Non-essential amino acids, μM	764	641	897	768	78	0.10	0.11	0.96
Total amino acids, μ <i>M</i>	1,594	1,263	1,810	1,472	151	0.15	0.03	0.95

¹Diet × Disease × h interaction (P = 0.05).

²Diet × h interaction (P = 0.02).

³Disease × h interaction (P = 0.05).

Table 4. Effect an intratracheal *M. haemolytica* challenge on blood flow and net flux of metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers

	F	ed	Fa	sted		<i>P</i> -value			
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	$Diet \times Disease$	
Arterial blood flow, L/h	136	190	105	179	48.3	0.30	0.01	0.58	
Portal blood flow, L/h	536	664	449	519	65.1	0.08	0.11	0.68	
Hepatic blood flow, L/h	626	800	526	621	76.3	0.07	0.06	0.66	
Oxygen consumption, mmol/h									
PDV	-201	-298	-202	-189	27.0	0.03	0.03	0.14	
Liver	-343	-447	-135	-162	95.5	0.06	0.41	0.63	
TST	-534	-725	-306	-361	127	0.01	0.25	0.52	
HER	1.00	-1.01	-1.02	-1.00	0.005	0.12	0.99	0.92	
Ammonia, mmol/h									
PDV	15.9	12.4	11.1	9.9	3.85	0.38	0.64	0.90	
Liver	-16.8	-17.0	-14.2	-8.3	6.23	0.36	0.86	0.51	
TST ²	-1.93	-4.32	-1.34	-2.86	3.44	0.14	0.50	0.41	
HER ³	0.904	0.377	0.571	0.375	0.293	0.79	0.23	0.83	

Urea N, mmol/h								
PDV	-203	-406	-131	-468	209	0.69	0.42	0.64
Liver	497	542	443	590	227	0.81	0.50	0.35
TST	189	226	386	338	271	0.90	0.72	0.52
HER	0.101	0.059	-0.097	-0.016	0.094	0.15	0.60	0.65
Haptoglobin								
PDV	-0.001	-0.023	-0.006	-0.009	0.008	0.61	0.11	0.22
Liver	-0.57	-15.72	-11.38	2.01	9.06	0.67	0.91	0.09
TST	-0.42	-15.71	-11.02	1.49	7.10	0.69	0.80	0.05
HER	-0.011	0.165	0.156	0.115	0.211	0.68	0.41	0.20
Alanine, mmol/h								
PDV	22.3	12.5	13.7	3.2	7.06	0.19	0.14	0.94
Liver	-10.6	-31.7	-10.6	-16.1	8.71	0.25	< 0.001	0.01
TST	7.9	20.9	-3.3	-22.0	7.78	0.40	0.03	0.45
HER ⁴	0.085	0.312	0.140	0.334	0.089	0.97	0.003	0.15
Asparagine, mmol/h								
PDV	2.94	1.33	1.41	0.70	0.90	0.18	0.20	0.78
Liver	0.01	-2.55	-1.54	-1.63	1.13	0.43	0.11	0.06

TST	2.40	-0.92	-0.53	-1.82	1.18	0.10	0.09	0.38
HER ⁴	0.008	0.824	0.713	0.531	0.226	0.40	0.83	0.006
Aspartic acid, mmol/h								
PDV	1.79	0.95	0.83	0.42	0.48	0.08	0.16	0.56
Liver	-1.07	-0.73	-0.08	-0.09	0.45	0.04	0.71	0.57
TST	0.49	0.27	0.58	0.39	0.51	0.64	0.68	0.78
HER	0.811	0.692	0.479	0.317	0.314	0.01	0.51	0.93
Cysteine, mmol/h								
PDV ³	0.89	-0.11	-0.14	-0.83	0.37	0.01	0.02	0.69
Liver	0.46	-0.20	0.19	-0.07	0.35	0.54	0.11	0.24
TST ^{3,4,5}	1.48	-0.30	0.38	-0.86	0.74	0.14	0.01	0.41
HER	1.35	0.91	0.22	0.89	0.80	0.63	0.84	0.67
Glutamine, mmol/h								
PDV	41.84	0.75	-13.97	-3.57	11.90	0.01	0.24	0.04
Liver ⁵	-0.56	-8.84	-1.38	-12.3	11.7	0.59	0.15	0.79
TST	39.7	-8.1	-12.4	-20.8	11.5	0.005	0.02	0.09
HER	-0.158	0.389	-0.021	-0.772	0.443	0.45	0.13	0.95
Glutamic acid, mmol/h								

PDV	5.1	-1.1	-23.5	-18.1	10.7	0.03	0.96	0.56
Liver	20.3	17.2	15.2	13.9	11.5	0.23	0.35	0.94
TST^2	27.7	16.9	7.6	-9.7	11.0	0.01	0.91	0.19
HER	-0.289	-0.120	0.076	0.106	0.100	0.004	0.09	0.54
Glycine, mmol/h								
PDV ⁶	28.3	26.2	19.2	5.3	6.95	0.02	0.20	0.34
Liver ⁶	-21.8	-55.6	-10.1	-16.8	9.88	0.002	0.003	0.06
TST	5.3	-29.0	6.3	-16.3	6.30	0.09	<0.000 1	0.23
HER	0.179	0.380	0.158	0.258	0.096	0.09	0.05	0.34
Histidine, mmol/h								
PDV	8.28	1.74	-1.56	-1.94	2.91	0.01	0.21	0.26
Liver ⁶	-0.21	0.33	-1.39	-3.26	2.85	0.11	0.40	0.60
TST ^{2,4}	5.68	2.60	-3.81	-5.47	3.31	0.05	0.56	0.88
HER	0.21	0.05	0.36	1.92	0.99	0.23	0.45	0.53
Hydroxyproline, mmol/h								
PDV ⁶	0.93	0.25	0.13	-1.50	0.41	0.01	0.01	0.27
Liver	1.73	-1.76	-0.14	-1.21	0.61	0.12	0.0001	0.009

TST	0.70	-1.45	0.19	-2.62	0.65	0.45	0.001	0.23
HER	-0.131	0.223	0.085	0.292	0.092	0.14	0.004	0.14
Isoleucine, mmol/h								
PDV	5.28	5.71	3.50	0.06	3.17	0.19	0.59	0.49
Liver	1.21	-4.05	-2.11	-3.97	3.98	0.45	0.10	0.16
TST	6.61	2.47	-0.86	-5.24	4.79	0.25	0.22	0.76
HER	-0.003	0.178	0.102	0.282	0.162	0.83	0.05	0.32
Leucine, mmol/h								
PDV	9.44	8.98	6.03	1.04	3.40	0.07	0.37	0.45
Liver	1.29	-9.88	-2.74	-0.94	5.95	0.82	0.10	0.05
TST ⁶	11.5	1.29	-4.37	-2.06	6.14	0.24	0.18	0.19
HER	0.001	0.262	0.114	0.156	0.184	0.68	0.39	0.32
Lysine, mmol/h								
PDV	35.24	7.33	-5.68	-5.33	10.5	0.01	0.16	0.16
Liver ⁶	10.21	-16.11	-2.21	-8.48	11.4	0.81	0.02	0.25
TST ⁵	41.87	-7.95	-2.43	-15.97	10.2	0.03	0.004	0.10
HER	-0.163	0.671	0.235	0.363	0.358	0.95	0.24	0.28
Methionine, mmol/h								

PDV	1.75	1.35	1.28	1.06	0.50	0.42	0.51	0.84
Liver	-1.02	1.69	-1.16	-0.98	0.46	0.76	0.54	0.27
TST ⁵	0.45	-0.39	-0.43	-0.04	0.45	0.56	0.71	0.26
HER ⁶	0.449	0.736	0.902	0.689	0.368	0.69	0.43	0.22
Ornithine, mmol/h								
PDV	39.11	3.04	-12.33	-6.52	13.5	0.02	0.24	0.10
Liver ^{3,4,5}	9.36	-8.04	-0.63	8.37	15.7	0.39	0.13	0.30
TST ^{3,5}	47.44	-5.33	-7.65	-16.70	15.4	0.03	0.03	0.12
HER ⁴	-0.253	0.340	0.347	0.254	0.277	0.41	0.88	0.11
Phenylalanine, mmol/h								
PDV	5.04	4.62	1.59	0.10	2.04	0.03	0.60	0.77
Liver	-3.52	-10.38	-3.45	-3.80	2.84	0.50	0.05	0.03
TST	0.72	-4.86	-3.23	-4.47	3.07	0.87	0.12	0.33
HER	0.158	0.442	0.232	0.302	0.206	0.74	0.27	0.25
Proline, mmol/h								
PDV	4.75	4.80	3.78	1.44	1.31	0.07	0.33	0.31
Liver	-1.52	-9.26	-1.92	-4.11	1.45	0.14	0.0003	0.007
TST	1.99	-3.71	-0.26	-3.42	1.69	0.88	0.006	0.41

HER	0.078	0.232	0.117	0.266	0.09	0.48	0.007	0.23
Serine, mmol/h								
PDV	10.49	9.08	3.98	5.53	3.82	0.16	0.98	0.67
Liver	-3.99	-15.01	-3.79	-8.27	4.10	0.43	0.04	0.37
TST	5.11	-5.74	-2.67	-4.34	3.72	0.47	0.12	0.29
HER	0.082	0.335	0.300	0.209	0.11	0.81	0.95	0.18
Threonine, mmol/h								
PDV	4.56	4.30	4.32	-0.43	2.10	0.19	0.19	0.24
Liver	-0.70	-4.98	-2.06	-3.52	2.08	0.88	0.03	0.15
TST	4.61	-0.32	-1.35	-4.73	2.54	0.07	0.05	0.85
HER	0.020	204	0.242	0.315	0.120	0.33	0.34	0.30
Tryptophan, mmol/h								
PDV	6.51	0.83	-2.54	-2.01	2.51	0.01	0.28	0.19
Liver ^{3,4,5}	2.39	-0.98	-0.004	-2.00	3.05	0.23	0.08	0.28
TST ⁵	9.07	-0.08	-2.70	-4.95	2.44	0.003	0.03	0.15
HER ^{2,4}	-0.207	0.141	0.262	0.330	0.204	0.08	0.77	0.17
Tyrosine, mmol/h								
PDV	10.04	2.69	-0.75	-1.09	3.01	0.01	0.18	0.22

Liver ⁴	0.07	-5.26	-1.25	-4.12	4.15	0.78	0.07	0.27
TST ⁵	9.62	-3.57	-2.26	-6.04	3.33	0.03	0.01	0.15
HER ^{2,4}	-0.107	0.697	0.462	0.529	0.292	0.95	0.13	0.007
Valine, mmol/h								
PDV	6.46	4.79	7.40	-4.12	7.82	0.47	0.38	0.54
Liver ⁶	4.80	-7.04	-0.31	-2.24	7.91	0.92	0.04	0.17
TST	9.95	0.68	-6.67	-9.08	8.31	0.21	0.23	0.65
HER	-0.024	0.096	0.070	0.160	0.113	0.85	0.18	0.53
Aromatic amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	22.07	7.60	-0.09	-4.00	6.84	0.006	0.23	0.30
Liver ⁴	-1.25	-15.85	-4.41	-9.82	7.84	0.78	0.02	0.07
TST ⁵	19.62	-6.99	8.21	-15.88	7.56	0.03	0.02	0.17
HER	-0.084	0.385	0.272	0.357	0.186	0.57	0.09	0.04
Branched amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	21.0	18.7	18.3	3.6	13.9	0.22	0.38	0.49
Liver ⁶	7.31	-20.10	-5.18	-7.24	17.3	0.93	0.06	0.11
TST	28.1	4.7	-12.0	16.6	118.6	0.21	0.19	0.47

HER	-0.013	0.149	0.089	0.175	0.134	0.79	0.23	0.38
Gluconeogenic								
PDV	111.2	63.9	31.6	-7.1	33.9	0.03	0.20	0.88
Liver ⁴	8.4	-104.1	-33.7	-42.1	32.0	0.42	0.001	0.01
TST ⁵	54.6	-50.6	3.5	-70.7	30.0	0.22	0.003	0.74
HER	-0.030	0.197	0.160	0.199	0.097	0.46	0.09	0.16
Sulfur containing amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	2.55	1.25	1.08	0.20	0.57	0.02	0.04	0.68
Liver	-0.56	-1.90	-1.00	-1.05	0.52	0.92	0.12	0.06
TST ^{2,6}	0.85	-0.80	-0.003	-0.69	0.70	0.93	0.52	0.87
HER	0.333	0.539	0.527	0.466	0.214	0.91	0.79	0.29
Essential amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	84.1	33.3	19.0	-13.1	29.5	0.02	0.17	0.77
Liver ⁴	15.4	-54.6	-12.7	-27.8	30.8	0.75	0.01	0.06
TST	92.2	-6.2	-26.3	-52.0	32.1	0.03	0.02	0.25
HER	-0.05	0.19	0.13	0.22	0.14	0.89	0.21	0.26
Non-essential amino acids, mmol/h								

PDV	145.8	49.0	-21.6	-17.7	45.5	0.01	0.28	0.24
Liver ⁴	5.13	-87.77	-6.97	41.48	43.4	0.88	0.02	0.19
TST	153	-38.6	-12.9	85.9	43.0	0.04	0.01	0.34
HER	-0.113	0.170	0.184	0.188	0.99	0.37	0.18	0.08
Total amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	228.5	87.7	-4.8	-31.2	71.6	0.01	0.21	0.39
Liver ⁴	22.3	-141.2	-21.8	-69.0	67.3	0.95	0.01	0.08
TST ⁵	202.5	-59.5	-28.3	-139.6	68.5	0.02	0.009	0.26
HER	-0.083	0.170	0.150	0.196	0.109	0.63	0.14	0.13

 1 PDV = portal-drained viscera; TST = total splanchnic tissues; HER = hepatic extraction ratio.

²Diet × h interaction (P < 0.01).

³Diet × h interaction ($P \le 0.05$).

⁴Disease × h interaction (P < 0.01).

⁵Diet × Disease × h interaction (P < 0.05).

⁶Disease × h interaction ($P \le 0.05$).

Figure legends

Figure 1. Effect of *M. haemolytica* challenge on rectal temperature in beef steers during the first 24 h post challenge in fed or fasted steers (P < 0.0001; SEM = 0.13). ^{a,b}Within h, means with different superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 2. Effect of *M. haemolytica* challenge on arterial haptoglobin concentration during the first 24 h post challenge in fed or fasted beef steers (P < 0.0001; SEM = 0.62). ^{a,b}Within h, means with different superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 3. Fold change in arterial concentration of TNF α (A; diet*h, P = 0.96; disease*h, P < 0.0001, SEM = 8.37) and IL-1 β (B; diet*h, P = 0.95; disease*h, P = 0.0002, SEM = 2.43) following a *M. haemolytica* challenge in fed or feed deprived beef steers during the first 24 h post challenge. ^{a,b}Within h, means with different superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 4. Fold change in arterial concentration of IL-6 following a *M. haemolytica* challenge in fed or fasted beef steers during the first 24 h post-challenge (Diet*hour, P = 0.04; Disease*hour, P = 0.58, SEM = 1.36). ^{a,b}Within h, means with different superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 5. Changes in aromatic (A; diet*h, P = 0.87; disease*h, P = 0.02, SEM = 12.1), branched chain (B; diet*h, P = 0.60; disease*h, P = 0.05, SEM = 25.0), and glucogenic (C; diet*h, P = 0.85; disease*h, P = 0.01, SEM = 50.6) AA flux across the liver of fed or fasted beef steers during the first 7.5 h following a *M. haemolytica* challenge. ^{a,b}Within h, means with different superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 6. Changes in non-essential (A; NEAA; diet*h, P = 0.40; disease*h, P = 0.01, SEM = 55.2), essential (B; EAA; diet*h, P = 0.80; disease*h, P = 0.001, SEM = 40.2), and total (C; TAA; diet*h, P = 0.49; disease*h, P = 0.01, SEM = 101) AA net flux across the liver of fed or fasted beef steers during the first 7.5 h following a *M. haemolytica* challenge. ^{a,b}Within h, means with different superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).



Figure 5.1



Figure 5.2



Figure 5.3



Time relative to M. haemolytica challenge, h

Figure 5.4



Time relative to M. haemolytica challenge, h

Figure 5.5



Figure 5.6
CHAPTER VI

EFFECTS OF FEED DEPRIVATION AND INTRATRACHEAL CHALLENGE WITH MANNHEIMIA HAEMOLYTICA ON BLOOD FLOW AND NET PORTAL AND HEPATIC FLUX OF NUTRIENTS IN BEEF STEERS

ABSTRACT: Bovine Respiratory Disease (BRD) is the most common disease in stocker and feedlot cattle. Although emphasis has been placed on strategies to prevent, diagnose and/or treat BRD, rates of morbidity and mortality have increased. The objective of this experiment was to evaluate blood flow and net splanchnic flux of amino acids during a BRD challenge. Twenty two steers (initial BW = 320 ± 24 kg) with chronic indwelling catheters to measure blood flow and net nutrient flux across the portal drained viscera (PDV) and liver were used for this experiment. The experiment consisted of two, 3 wk sampling periods with 12 animals sampled in each period. During two periods, steers were assigned to one of four treatments: 1) fed ad libitum and not challenged (FED/CON); 2) fed ad libitum and challenged (d 0) with 6×10^9 CFU/mL of Mannheimia hemolytica via a tracheal tube (FED/CH); 3) fasted for 72 h and not challenged (FAST/CON); 4) fasted for 72 h and challenged (d 0) with 6×10^9 CFU/mL of *M. hemolytica* via a tracheal tube (FAST/CH). Arterial, portal, and hepatic blood samples were simultaneously drawn 6 times at 1.5 h intervals on d 1, 2, 3, 4, 7, and 14. Statistical analysis was performed for repeated measures using a first-order autoregressive correlation structure for all variables. Diet affected (P < 0.05) portal, hepatic, and arterial blood flow, which were greater in FED (460.9, 708.4, and 170.3 L/h, respectively) compared with FAST (426.7, 522.1, and 97.2 L/h, respectively) steers.

Arterial haptoglobin concentration responded with a diet*disease interaction (P = 0.004). Fasting alone caused an increase in arterial haptoglobin concentration, although the increase was greater in Fasted/Challenged steers than Fasted/Control steers. Arterial concentration of total amino acids (TAA) was greater (P = 0.01; 1,966 vs. 1,645 μ M) in Control than in Challenged steers. In addition, there was a net removal of TAA (-117.8 mmol/h) by the liver for Challenged steers and a net release for Control steers (21.48) mmol/h; P = 0.03). Although there was no difference (P = 0.22) in arterial concentration of essential AA (EAA), there was a tendency (P = 0.11) for a greater net removal (-65.2 vs. -22.3 mmol/h) of EAA by the liver for the Challenge vs. Control steers. Arterial concentration of nonessential amino acids (NEAA) was greater (P = 0.001) for the Control group (1,173 vs. 924 µM). Similar to TAA, there was a net removal of NEAA (-52.8 mmol/h) by the liver for Challenged steers and a net release for Control steers (42.5 mmol/L; P = 0.02). Based on these results and negative N balance in steers challenged with *M. haemolytica*, it appears that BRD results in greater removal of amino acids by the liver in support of an acute phase response.

Key words: bovine, bovine respiratory disease, feed deprivation, immune response, net nutrient flux

INTRODUCTION

Bovine respiratory disease (BRD) involves the complex interaction between stress, bacteria, viruses, and the environment (Duff and Galyean, 2007). Economic losses have been associated with direct costs due to BRD treatment, but also due to indirect costs associated with decreased final BW and carcass quality (Gardner et al., 1999; Thompson et al., 2006). During the acute phase of bacterial infection, decreased growth has been observed in chicks (Klasing et al., 1987), pigs (Kelley et al., 1994) and cattle (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009a). Decreased growth rates can be attributed to the activation of the immune system with an associated decrease in intake (Klasing and Barnes, 1998; Burciaga-Robles at el., 2009a) and increase in cytokine concentration (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009b), which can redirect nutrient use away from growth towards mounting an adequate immune response (Klasing, 1988; Spurlock et al., 1997). In addition to activation of the immune system, release of cytokines has been associated with changes in behavior and decreased DMI (Johnson, 1997). Hutchenson and Cole (1986) reported decreased DMI in sick/stressed calves ($0.90 \pm 0.70\%$ of BW) compared to healthy calves $(1.55 \pm 0.51\%$ of BW) during the first wk after arrival to a feedlot. In addition, Chirase et al. (1991) reported that the decreased DMI in high stressed/sick calves could remain for two wk, and therefore nutrient intake during this period might be limiting to achieve adequate immune function and/or maximum growth potential (Chirase et al., 1991).

Gilliam et al. (2008) and Waggoner et al. (2008) have reported differences in plasma AA composition due to lipopolysaccharide (**LPS**) challenge in steers, even

though the magnitude of the response to an LPS challenge has been suggested to be of smaller duration and magnitude compared to a true pathogen infection (Sandberg et al., 2007). Although the Beef Cattle National Research Council (NRC, 1996) suggested no difference in crude protein requirements between healthy and stressed calves, during the acute phase response to a pathogen, animals produce significant amounts of nitrogenous compounds (e.g., acute phase proteins, antibodies, cytokines) and develop specific immune cells that can redirect nutrients in support of the immune response (Spurlock, 1997; Sanberg et al., 2007). Therefore, a shift in protein metabolism can be speculated in animals suffering from BRD. In addition to the induced anorexia, hyperthermia, and increased acute phase protein synthesis by the liver, cytokines induce muscle protein catabolism and AA are used for gluoconeogenesis and immune cell proliferation (Melchior et al., 2004). However, little is known about how net flux of AA by the portaldrained viscera (PDV) and liver might be altered due to inflammation and immune response in cattle. Better knowledge of net nutrient flux and requirements during an immune challenge would help in the development of new feeding and management strategies to preserve both growth and body defenses in high-stressed calves entering the feedlot. Therefore, the objective of this experiment was to determine the effects of an intratracheal challenge with *Mannheimia hemolytica* on net nutrient flux across the PDV and liver fed or fasted beef steers.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

All procedures were approved by the Oklahoma State University Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee. Twenty two steers ($BW = 320 \pm 24$ kg) were equipped with chronic catheters to measure blood flow and net flux of nutrients across PDV and liver. Catheters were surgically placed in the portal vein, a hepatic vein, a mesenteric vein, and an adjacent mesenteric artery as described by Ferrell et al. (1991). Catheter patency was maintained by filling catheters with a 1,000 U/mL heparinized-saline solution between sampling days and with a 20 U/mL heparinized-saline solution between sampling times. Steers were allowed a minimum of 14 d to recover from surgery before beginning the initial collection period.

Steers were individually housed at the Oklahoma State University Nutrition Physiology Research Center, Stillwater. The experiment consisted of 18 d during which the animals were kept in individual pens $(3.7 \times 3.7 \text{ m})$ with the exception of d 0 to 4, 7 to 11 and 14 to 18. During those days, animals were placed in metabolic stanchions to facilitate intensive blood sampling and allow for the collection of total urine and feces (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009c).

Treatments

Prior to enrollment in the experiment, all steers were determined to be seronegative to *M. haemolytica* and were considered clinically healthy. Steers were randomly allocated to 1 of 4 treatments arranged as a 2 × 2 factorial as follows: 1) *ad libitum* feeding and not challenged with *M. haemolytica* (**FED/CON**); 2) *ad libitum* feeding and intratracheally challenged (d 0) with *M. haemolytica* (**FED/CH**); 3) 74-h fast and not challenged (**FAST/CON**); 4) 74-h fast and intratracheally challenged (d 0) with *M. haemolytica* (FAST/CON); 4) Feed deprivation for the FAST groups occurred 14 h prior to the challenge with *M. haemolytica* and continued for 60 h during the sampling period. Six steers/treatment were used for the experiment. To facilitate intensive blood collections, sampling occurred during two sampling periods spaced 18 d apart. Two steers from the FED/CON group in the first sampling period were randomly allocated to treatment in the second period. Steers were challenged with *M. haemolytica* using the same protocol as described by Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009b. Briefly, animals challenged with *M. haemolytica* received 10 mL of a solution containing 6×10^9 CFU of *M. haemolytica* serotype 1, which was reconstituted and grown prior to the challenge as described by Mosier et al. (1998). Steers not challenged with *M. haemolytica* were intratracheally dosed with 10 mL of a sterile phosphate-buffered saline solution. With the exception of d where feed was withheld, steers were offered feed for ad libitum intake with feed delivered twice daily at 0800 and 1700. The diet was formulated to meet or exceed nutrient requirements (NRC, 1996). Ingredients and nutrient composition were reported by Burciaga-Robles et al. (2009d).

Sample Collection

Steers were placed in metabolism stanchions in a climate-controlled room (23 to 27°C) 24 h before the initiation of the blood collection period. Rectal temperatures were recorded using a digital veterinary thermometer (GLA M-500; GLA Agricultural Electronics, San Luis Obispo, CA). On d 1, rectal temperatures collected at 3, 6, 12, and 18 h after the bacterial challenge were averaged, and for the remaining d, a daily measurement was performed at 0800. Blood samples were collected on d 1, 2, 3, 4, 7, and 14 of the challenge. At 0600 on the morning of challenge (d 1) and 0700 on all subsequent blood sampling d, a priming dose of 20 mL of 10% (wt/vol) para-

aminohippurate (**PAH**, pH = 7.4) was administered through a 0.45 μ m sterile filter (Millipore, Bedford, MA) into the mesenteric vein catheter. Para-aminohippurate was continuously infused (PHD 2000 Syringe pump; Harvard Apparatus Inc., Holliston, MA) at 0.7 mL/min for 9 h following the priming dose. On d 1, blood was collected 1 h prior to the *M. haemolytica* challenge (0700), and continued every 1.5 h from 0830 until 1600 (total of 7 samples). On d 2, 3, 4, 7, and 14, blood was collected beginning at 0800 and continued every 1.5 h until 1530 (total of 6 samples). At every sampling time, 10 mL of blood were simultaneously drawn three times from the portal vein, hepatic vein, and mesenteric artery catheters into syringes, and blood was placed into three 10 mL tubes (Becton Dickinson Vacutainer Systems, Franklin Lakes, NJ). The first 10 mL were placed into tubes treated with sodium heparin for plasma harvest, the second 10 mL into tubes containing potassium oxalate and sodium fluoride for plasma harvest for glucose analysis, and the third 10 mL were placed into tubes without anticoagulant for serum harvest. After collection, blood samples were immediately capped and placed on ice for transport to the laboratory. Immediately after collection, 90 µL of arterial, portal and hepatic whole blood samples were analyzed using a blood gas analyzer (1304 pH/Blood Gas Analyzer, Instrumentation Laboratory, Lexington, MA) for determination of blood gas concentrations. Calibration of the blood gas analyzer was performed prior to each sampling day using a commercially available calibrator (ContrIL Blood gas control #93630, Instrumentation Laboratory) and automated two-point calibration. An additional $40 \,\mu\text{L}$ of whole blood was used to determine packed cell volume. Remaining blood was centrifuged $(3,000 \times g, 4^{\circ}C, 20 \text{ min})$ and plasma and serum harvested and frozen $(-40^{\circ}C)$ for further analysis. Two milliliters of plasma and serum from each sampling time were

composited within site (arterial, portal, hepatic) to provide a daily sample, and frozen $(-40^{\circ}C)$ for further analysis. The pre-challenge samples collected at 0700 on d 1 were excluded from the composite.

Analyses

Mannheimia haemolytica Antibodies. Serum samples from d 0, 7, and 14 were used to determine antibodies to whole bacterial cell and leukotoxin for a formalin killed *M. haemolytica* serotype 1 by an ELISA test as described by Confer et al. (1995; 1996). Antibody responses were expressed as nanograms of immunoglobulin binding based on a set of IgG standards on each plate. The intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation were below 5%.

Serum Haptoglobin. Haptoglobin concentrations in arterial, portal and hepatic serum samples were analyzed in duplicate using a Bovine Haptoglobin ELISA kit (Immunology Consultants Lab, Portland OR) as described previously (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009b). The intra and inter assay coefficient of variation were below 7.5%.

Metabolites and Para-Aminohippurate. Daily composites from d 1, 2, 3, 4, 7 and 14 were analyzed for PAH and metabolite concentrations. Plasma PAH concentrations were determined colorimetrically as previously described (Harvey and Brothers, 1962). Commercially available kits were used for the colorimetric determination of plasma glucose (Liquid Glucose [hexoquinase] Reagent Set, Pointe Scientific, Canton, MI), lactate (Lactate Reagent Set, Pointe Scientific), urea nitrogen (Urea Nitrogen Reagent, Teco Diagnostic, Anaheim, CA), ammonia (Ammonia Reagent Set, Pointe Scientific) and total protein (arterial blood samples only; Total Protein [Biuret] Reagent Set, Pointe Scientific) concentrations. Microplates (Beckman Coulter, Fullerton, CA) were used for

all analyses, and absorbance was measured according to manufacturer recommendations for each metabolite using a plate reader (Multiskan Spectrum; Thermo Scientific, Waltham, MA). Intra- and inter-assay coefficients of variation for each metabolite were kept below 5 and 7.5%, respectively.

Free plasma AA were determined via GLC using a commercially available kit (EZ:FAAST #KGO-7165; Phenomenex, Torrance, CA). The kit supplied all necessary reagents for solid phase extraction and derivatization as described by Waggoner et al. (2008). Briefly, AA were extracted from 100 μ L of plasma and eluted, the AA were derivatized, and the eluant was allowed to separate into 2 layers. An aliquot of the organic layer was collected into glass scintillation vials and analyzed for AA on a gas chromatograph (Varian CP-3800, Varian, Walnut Creek, CA) using a split injection protocol (2 μ L of sample at 250°C) with helium (1.5 mL/min) as the carrier gas. Intra-and inter-assay coefficients of variation for AA determination were less than 15%.

Plasma volatile fatty acids were measured as described by Kristensen (2000) using a HP 5890 Series II GLC (Agilent, Atlanta, GA) with a flame ionization detector and HP 7673 automatic injector (Agilent). The GLC was equipped with a 60 m \times 0.25 i.d. fused-silica capillary column chemically bonded with 0.25-um DB5-MS stationary phase (J&W Scientific, Folsom, CA). The injector temperature was set at 250°C. Helium was used as a carrier at a flow rate of 1 mL/min through the column. The column was maintained at a temperature of 75°C for 0.5 min, then temperature was increased to 135°C at a rate of 3°C min⁻¹ and maintained at 270°C for 10 min to the end of the run. Peak areas were calculated by the Agilent ChemStation (Revision B.04.01; Agilent).

Blood and Net Nutrient Flux Calculations

Calculations for blood oxygen concentrations and plasma flows through the portal and hepatic vein were calculated as described by Hersom et al. (2003). Briefly, blood flow (L/h) = IRPAH/(CVPAH – CAPAH), where IRPAH is the infusion rate (mg/min) of PAH, and CVPAH and CAPAH are the concentration (mg/L) of PAH in venous and arterial plasma, respectively. Portal and hepatic blood flow were calculated directly, whereas hepatic arterial blood flow was calculated as hepatic blood flow minus portal blood flow.

Net flux of nutrients across the portal-drained viscera (PDV), hepatic, and total splanchnic vascular beds were calculated as described by Krehbiel et al. (1992) using the following equations: PDV flux = PBF \times (Cp - Ca), Hepatic flux = PBF \times (Ch - Cp) + $ABF \times (Ch - Ca)$, and total splanchnic flux = PDV flux + hepatic flux, where ABF and PBF are the blood flow rates (L/h) in the artery and portal vein, and Ca, Cp, and Ch are the metabolite concentrations in the arterial, portal, and hepatic plasma samples, respectively. A positive net flux indicates a release or absorption of a nutrient, whereas a negative net flux represents uptake or utilization. The number of steers sampled during each period and number of catheters patent at each site are listed in Table 1. The hepatic extraction ratio (**HER**) has been described as an empirical method to calculate the amount of a nutrient removed (uptake) by the liver as a fraction of the total metabolite present in whole blood or plasma (Delgado-Elorduy et al., 2002), and was calculated according to Brockman and Bergman (1975) using the formula: HER =($F_{pv}(C_{pv} - C_{hv})$ + $F_a (C_a - C_{hv}))/F_{pc}Cpv + F_aC_a$, where F_{pv} is the portal plasma flow (L/h), C_{pv} , C_{hv} and C_a are the portal and hepatic vein, and arterial plasma concentrations of the metabolite, and F_a is the hepatic arterial plasma flow.

Aromatic AA were calculated as the sum of tyrosine, tryptophan and phenylalanine; branched chain AA (**BCAA**) as the sum of leucine, isoleucine and valine; gluconeogenic AA as the sum of alanine, glycine, glutamine, glutamic acid, serine, and threonine; sulfur containing AA as the sum of cysteine and methionine; essential AA (**EAA**) as the sum of histidine, isoleucine, leucine, lysine, methionine, phenylalanine, threonine, tryptophan, and valine; non-essential AA (**NEAA**) as the sum of alanine, asparagine, aspartic acid, cysteine, glutamine, glutamic acid, glycine, hydroxyproline, proline, serine, and tyrosine; and total AA as the sum of all amino acids reported.

Statistical Analysis

Performance data were analyzed using the Mixed Procedure of SAS with animal as the experimental unit. Fixed effects included diet, disease and diet × disease; period was included as a random effect in the model. Dry matter intake and blood metabolite concentration and net flux data were analyzed using the Mixed Procedure of SAS with a repeated measures analysis using a first order autoregressive covariance structure with heterogenous variance. A heterogenous variance between subjects was selected due to an increase in variance across treatments, although the pattern of variance remained homogenous within treatments (SAS Institute, 2003). Animal was the experimental unit and the repeated measure statement was sampling time within animal. Fixed effects were diet, disease, time, and all possible interactions, and period was included as a random effect. Results are discussed as significant if $P \le 0.05$ and as a tendency if P > 0.05 and $P \le 0.10$.

RESULTS

The number of steers sampled during each period and number of catheters patent at each site are listed in Table 1. Luis, we need the statement on catheter patency and the table.

There were disease \times d interactions (*P* < 0.0001) for *M. haemolytica* whole cell antibodies (Figure 1a) and *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin (Figure 1b). Antibody titers for *M. haemolytica* whole cells and leukotoxin were greater on d 14 following *M*. haemolytica challenge compared with CON steers. In addition, rectal temperatures were greater for CH than CON steers on d 1 and 2 following the challenge (disease \times d interaction, P < 0.0001; Figure 2). Dry matter intake averaged across d 0 to 4, 7 to 11 and 14 to 18 responded with a diet \times disease \times time interaction (P < 0.01). Dry matter intake was greater (P < 0.05) for FED/CON than FED/CH, FAST/CON, and FAST/CH from d 0 to 4, greater for FED/CON, FED/CH, and FAST/CON than FAST/CH from d 7 to 11, and did not differ among treatments (P > 0.05) from d 14 to 18 (Figure 3). Performance data is reported in Table 2. Across the 14-d experiment, FAST steers had lower ($P \le 0.03$) DMI than FED steers. Interestingly, diet did not affect (P = 0.75) ADG; however, ADG was lower (P = 0.03) for CH compared with CON steers across the 14-d period. In addition, G:F tended (P = 0.11) to be lower CH than CON steers. Feed deprivation did not affect ($P \ge 0.41$) blood gas variables, whereas CH steers had greater blood pH (P = 0.04) and lower O₂ saturation (P = 0.02), hematocrit (P = 0.0003), and O_2 concentration (P = 0.01) than CON steers (Table 2). Concentration of acetate in arterial blood was lower (P < 0.0001) in FAST compared with FED steers. In addition, arterial concentrations of acetate responded with a diet \times d interaction (P < 0.0001; Figure 4A). Arterial acetate concentration decreased from d 1 to 3 of feed deprivation,

and remained lower than FED steers through d 14. Arterial blood concentration of propionate was greater in FED/CON and FED/CH steers than FAST/CH steers; FED/CH steers were intermediate (diet \times disease, P = 0.0008; Table 2). In addition, arterial blood concentrations of butyrate (P = 0.04) and β -hydroxybutyrate (P = 0.02) were greater in CON steers than CH steers. β -hydroxybutyrate also responded with a diet \times d interaction (P = 0.001; Figure 4B). On d 2, 3, and 4, β -hydroxybutyrate concentrations increased in FED and decreased in FAST. By d 4 of re-feeding, arterial concentrations returned to pre-feed deprivation levels and remained without changes during the remainder of the experiment. Lactate concentration in arterial blood was greatest for FED/CH steers, intermediate for FAST/CON and FAST/CH steers, and lowest for FED/CON steers (diet \times disease, P = 0.03; Table 2). In addition, arterial lactate concentration was greater (P < 10000.05) for CH than CON steers on d 2 and 7 post *M. haemolytica* challenge (diet \times d, *P* = 0.001; Figure 5). Across the 14-d experiment, feed deprivation had no effect on arterial glucose concentrations (P = 0.30; Table 2); however, it responded with a diet $\times d$ interaction (P = 0.03; Figure 4C). On d 2 of feed deprivation, glucose concentration was greater for FED steers than FAST steers; however, on d 3, 7 and 14, FAST steers had greater glucose concentrations than FED steers.

There were no diet × disease × d interactions (P > 0.10) for arterial concentrations of nitrogenous compounds (data not shown). Arterial concentration of haptoglobin was greater (P = 0.05) in CH compared with CON steers (Table 3). In contrast, arterial concentrations of alanine (P = 0.02), glutamine (P = 0.006), glycine (P = 0.006), hydroxyproline (P = 0.0001), proline (P = 0.01), glucogenic amino acids (P = 0.002), non-essential amino acids (P = 0.01), and total amino acids (P = 0.03) were lower in CH than CON steers. Similarly, concentrations of asparagine (P = 0.07) and glutamic acid (P = 0.06) tended to be lower in CH compared with CON steers. Proline concentration in arterial blood responded with a diet × disease interaction (P = 0.03). The decrease in proline when steers were challenged with *M. haemolytica* was greater in FAST compared with FED steers. Concentrations of aromatic (P = 0.06) and sulfur containing amino acids (P = 0.07) tended to be lower in FAST compared with FED steers.

Diet × d interactions for arterial concentrations of AA are presented in Figure 5. There were similar diet × d interactions for alanine (P = 0.01; Figure 5A) and histidine (P = 0.02; Figure 5C). During the first 7 d of the experiment concentrations were similar for FED and FAST steers, but on d 14 concentrations in FED steers were grater for both AA. Arterial concentrations of glutamic acid (diet × d, P = 0.0004; Figure 5B) and methionine (diet × d, P = 0.02; Figure 5D) were similar on d 1 of the experiment; however, on d 3 of the feed deprivation period glutamic acid and methionine were greater in FED compared with FAST. Tyrosine concentrations were greater in FED compared with FAST. Tyrosine concentrations were greater in FED compared with FAST steers on d 3 and 14 (diet × d, P = 0.03; Figure 5E), whereas arterial concentration of serine was greater for FAST compared with FED on d 4 (diet × d, P = 0.05; Figure 5D). Gluconeogenic AA (diet × d, P = 0.02; Figure 5F) and NEAA (diet × d, P = 0.02; Figure 5G) responded in the same fashion where arterial concentrations were increased in FED animals compared with FAST 11 d after re-feeding. (Luis, please check the superscript for glucogenic AA. I believe it's in the wrong spot.)

SFor AA, disease × d interactions for are presented in Figure 7. Glycine (disease × d, P = 0.0002; Figure 7C), glucogenic AA (disease × d, P = 0.001; Figure 7G), and NEAA (disease × d, P = 0.003; Figure 7H) were lower on d 2, 3, and 4 relative to *M*.

haemolytica challenge in CH. Glutamine (disease × d, P = 0.01; Figure 7A), and hydroxyproline (disease × d, P < 0.0001; Figure 7D) responded in the same fashion than glycine, glucogenic and NEAA, but the decreased concentrations in CH lasted until d 7 relative to *M. haemolytica* challenge. Arterial concentrations of glutamic acid (disease × d, P = 0.0004; Figure 7B) and threonine (disease × d, P = 0.04; Figure 7F) were lower in CH animals on d2 and 3 following *M. haemolytica* challenge. Phenylalanine was increased (disease × d, P = 0.01; Figure 7E) in CH on day 2 relative to *M. haemolytica* but returned to baseline concentrations on day 3 and no further differences were detected.

Arterial blood flow was lower (P = 0.01) in FAST compared with FED steers (Table 3). Portal and hepatic blood flow were not affected ($P \ge 0.26$) by treatment. Oxygen consumption across the PDV was lower (P = 0.005) in FAST compared with FED steers, and was greater (P = 0.02) in CH compared with CON steers. In addition, O₂ consumption across TST was lower (P = 0.02) in FAST compared with FED steers. Net PDV release (P = 0.0006) and hepatic removal (P = 0.0008) of propionate were lower in FAST than in FED steers. Net PDV release of butyrate tended (P = 0.07) to be greater and net PDV release of β -hydroxybutyrate was lower (P = 0.05) in FAST compared with FED steers. Hepatic extraction of butyrate was greater (P = 0.05) in CH compared with CON steers. Similar to PDV release, TST release of β -hydroxybutyrate was lower (P =(0.03) in FAST compared with FED steers. Net removal of lactate by the liver (P = 0.06) tended to be lower and TST (P = 0.008) and HER (P = 0.001) were lower in FAST compared with FED steers. In addition, TST removal (tendency, P = 0.09) and HER (P =0.05) were lower in CH compared with CON steers. Net release of glucose by the liver (tendency, P = 0.08) and TST (P = 0.04) were lower in FAST compared with FED steers.

There were no effects ($P \ge 0.44$) of diet, disease, or diet × disease for net PDV, liver, or TST flux of haptoglobin, ammonia or urea N (Table 4). Net flux of alanine across the PDV responded with a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.02). Net flux of alanine by the PDV was greatest for FED/CON steers, lowest for FAST/CON steers, and intermediate for FED/CH and FAST/CH steers. Removal of alanine by TST was greater (P = 0.05) for FAST steers than FED steers. Removal of asparagine by the liver (P = 0.01) was greater for FAST than for FED steers. Net flux of asparagine across TST was greatest for FED/CON steers, lowest for FAST/CON steers, and intermediate for FED/CH and FAST/CH steers (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.03). Net liver removal (tendency, P =(0.06) and TST flux (P = 0.01) of aspartic acid were lower for FAST compared with FED steers. Similarly, net flux of glutamine across the liver (P = 0.01) and HER (P = 0.008) were lower in FAST compared with FED steers. Net liver (P = 0.01) and TST (P = 0.02) removal of glutamate were greater for FAST compared with FED steers. In addition, removal of glutamate by TST was greater (P = 0.01) for CH compared with CON steers. Net flux of glycine across TST tended to be lower for FED/CH steers compared with steers on the remaining treatments (diet \times disease interaction, P = 0.08). Fasting tended (P = 0.10) to increase removal of histidine by the liver. Challenge with M. haemolytica increased (P = 0.03) removal of hydroxylproline by the liver. Net flux of isoleucine across the PDV tended to respond with a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.07). Net flux of isoleucine was greater for FED/CON and FAST/CH steers compared with FED/CH and FAST/CON steers. Net PDV, liver or TST flux of leucine, lysine, and methionine were not affected ($P \ge 0.16$) by diet or disease. Net removal of ornithine by the liver responded with a diet \times disease interaction (P = 0.05). Net flux of ornithine was greatest

for FED/CON steers, lowest for FED/CCH steers, and intermediate for FAST/CON and FAST/CH steers. In addition, HER of ornithine was greater (P = 0.04) in CH compared with CON steers. Net TST flux of phenylalanine tended (P = 0.10) to be lower in FAST than in FED steers, and HER of phenylalanine was greater (P = 0.04) in FAST compared with FED steers. Net removal of serine (P = 0.01), threonine (P = 0.03), and tryptophan (P = 0.03) by the liver was greater in FAST than in FED steers. In addition, HER of serine (tendency, P = 0.09), threonine (P = 0.003), tryptophan (P = 0.01), and tyrosine (P = 0.002) was greater in FAST than in FED steers. Hepatic extraction of threonine (P = 0.03), tryptophan (tendency, P = 0.09), and tyrosine (P = 0.03) were greater in CH than in CON steers. The liver removed more tyrosine (P = 0.04) in CH compared with CON steers.

Feed deprivation increased net removal of aromatic (tendency, P = 0.06), gluconeogenic (P = 0.003), non-essential (P = 0.003), and total amino acids (P = 0.02) across the liver (Table 4). In addition, challenge with *M. haemolytica* increased liver removal of aromatic (P = 0.01), gluconeogenic (P = 0.04), and non-essential (P = 0.04) amino acids. Similarly, removal of aromatic (P = 0.05) and non-essential (P = 0.02) amino acids by TST was greater in CH than in CON steers. Feed deprivation increased the HER for aromatic (P = 0.005), gluconeogenic (P = 0.009), non-essential (P = 0.008), and total amino acids (P = 0.01), and challenge with *M. haemolytica* increased HER for aromatic (P = 0.04), gluconeogenic (P = 0.05), non-essential (P = 0.05), and total amino acids (tendency, P = 0.08). Net PDV flux of sulfur containing amino acids was greater (P = 0.03) in FAST compared with FED steers.

DISCUSSION

In the present experiment, peak rectal temperature was reached 24 h post *M*. *haemolytica* challenge, and remained elevated 48 h post challenge. Similarly, immune challenges with bacterial LPS in cattle (Gilliam et al., 2008, Reuter et al., 2008; Waggoner et al., 2008) and pigs (Webel et al., 1997) has resulted in increased rectal temperature, although the increase in rectal temperature is usually for a shorter period of time than observed in the present experiment. Burciaga-Robles et al. (2009c) reported the acute changes in cytokines, rectal temperature, portal and hepatic blood flow and net nutrient flux across the PDV, liver, and TST during the d of *M. haemolytica* challenge following the initial 14 h of feed deprivation. Based on those results and results from the present experiment, we conclude that our challenge model was successful in developing clinical and physiological signs associated with BRD.

A febrile response has been reported to be a beneficial response by the host rather than being a negative consequence of the pathogen (Blatteis, 2003), because pathogen growth is sensitive to changes in body temperature. In addition, increased body temperature can have a positive effect on the host immune response (e.g., activation of specific proteins; Sanberg et al. 2007). Increased body temperature during a febrile process in humans and rats (Dantzer, 2002) has been reported to increase metabolic rate by 13% for every 1°C increase in body temperature. Therefore, the magnitude and duration of the increase in rectal temperature might impact maintenance requirements in morbid animals due to the increased energy cost for this metabolic process.

Haptoglobin is an acute phase protein produced by the liver, and increased concentrations have been reported by Carter et al. (2002), Berry et al. (2004), and Step et

al. (2008) in calves experiencing clinical signs of BRD. In the present experiment, CH steers had increased haptoglobin compared with CON steers. Melchior et al. (2004), using complete Freund's adjuvant as an immune challenge in fed or fasted pigs, reported increased haptoglobin concentrations 10 d after the challenge. In our study and the study of Melchior et al. (2004), haptoglobin concentration was not affected by feed deprivation.

To account for potential effects that intake has on nutrient digestion and metabolism, pair feeding has been suggested for use in experiments comparing animals challenged with a pathogen vs. non-challenged animals (Sandberg et al., 2007). Because pathogen exposure induces anorexia in host animals, potential effects of decreased intake should also be accounted for when developing feeding strategies for morbid animals in production settings (Kyriazakis et al, 1998). In the present experiment, we observed a compensatory response in intake for FED/CH, and FAST/CON steers by d 7 to 11, although intake in FAST/CH remained below the remaining treatment groups. In addition, ADG was decreased for CH compared with CON steers. Therefore the model used in the present experiment was effective at simulating a BRD event across the 14 d experimental period.

Blood gas

Blood gas components and acid base equilibrium in cattle can be altered during respiratory disease (Carlson, 1996). Normal blood pH in cattle has been reported to range 7.35 to 7.45 (Cingi et al. 2009). In our study, blood pH was increased in CH (7.48) when compared with CON (7.45) steers and could be considered as marginally alkalotic. Parker et al. (2007) reported no differences in blood pH due to 48 h transportation with feed and water deprivation, which is in agreement with results in our study where a 72 h fasting did not influence blood pH.

Hemoglobin and packed cell volume were decreased in CH steers compared with CON steers. This data is in agreement with data reported by Corrigan et al. (2007), where heifers challenged with *M. haemolytica* had a decrease in hemoglobin and packed cell volume attributed to inflammation of lung tissue. In a previous experiment (Burciaga-Rbles et al. 2009a) using a similar experimental model, we reported a decrease in hemoglobin and a tendency for lower packed cell volume, similar to the present experiment.

Arterial concentrations of energy metabolites

Loerch and Fluharty (1999) reported that periods of feed and water deprivation associated with marketing strategies of beef cattle could have a negative effect on the rumen environment. In addition, Baldwing (1967) reported that total rumen bacteria were decreased after a 48 h period of feed and water deprivation. Galyean et al (1981) reported that rumen bacteria counts were decreased after a 32 h feed deprivation, but the counts returned to pre-feed levels by 72 h after re-feeding occurred. Ruminal fermentative capacity (**RFA**) has been reported to be a measurement of the capacity of rumen microorganisms to ferment substrate. Baldwin et al (1967) reported that RFA is decreased to 0% after 48 h of feed and water deprivation, and Hutchenson and Cole (1981) reported that this negative effect could last as long as 5 d.

The end products of ruminal fermentation include acetate, propionate, and butyrate, which are either metabolized by or absorbed across the rumen wall where they are transported to the liver. These VFA are the major source of energy in the normally-

fed ruminant (Kristensen, 2005). However, little is known about peripheral VFA metabolism under conditions of environmental stress or immune challenge, when energy requirements are suddenly increased. In ruminants, acetate is an important substrate for oxidation (Annison and Armstron, 1970) and fat synthesis (Pethick, 1981; Smith and Crouse, 1984). In the present experiment, arterial concentrations of acetate were not affected due to *M. haemolytica* challenge, but were decreased due to feed deprivation. These results are in agreement with those reported by Lomax and Baird (1983) who observed a decline in acetate after 24 h of feed deprivation in fasted dairy cows. Arterial acetate concentrations continued to decline to d 6 to approximately 95% of pre-fasting levels. The decrease in acetate concentration in fasted animals suggests that the majority of acetate production and absorption is related to DMI, most likely resulting in ruminal microbial and fermentation alterations due to lack of substrate.

In homeostasis, propionate derived from ruminal fermentation is considered the major gluconeogenic precursor, and the conversion rate from propionate to glucose has been reported to range from 32 to 73% (Seal and Reynolds, 1993). However, propionate concentration depends on the availability of substrate for fermentation in the rumen (Bergman, 1990; Owens et al., 2008). In addition, during periods of increased energetic demands, propionate conversion to glucose has been reported to increase (Wiltrout and Satter, 1972; Steel and Leng, 1973; Drackley et al., 2001). In the present experiment, arterial concentrations of propionate were higher in FED/CON, intermediate for FAST/CON and FED/CH, and lowest for FAST/CH. Although propionate is a potent glucogenic compound, it is difficult to assess its precise contribution to glucose production in the whole animal (Bergman , 1990). Arterial

concentrations of propionate can only be increased if availability of substrate is increased or if specific disorders of propionate metabolism exist. The decreased arterial concentrations of propionate in the present study in response to *M. haemolytica* challenge without increased concentrations of glucose may indicate that propionate can be used for metabolic activities in peripheral tissues when energy demands are increased, as suggested by Bell et al. (1974). Increased energy requirements in muscle or other peripheral tissues could lead to a repartitioning of nutrients from non-oxidative pathways (nutrient storage) to oxidative pathways in which circulating VFA might be used as energy substrate (Hocquette et al., 1998).

Arterial concentrations of butyrate were decreased in CH steers in the present experiment. Although butyrate is mainly taken up by epithelial tissues of the gastrointestinal tract and liver, minimum amounts can enter peripheral circulation (Bergman, 1990), and in peripheral tissues be rapidly oxidized or used for lipogenesis or milk fat synthesis (Black et al., 1961; Annison et al., 1963). Similar to butyrate, arterial β -hydroxybutyrate (**βHB**) concentration was lower in CH compared with CON in the present study. Waldron et al. (2003) reported a linear decrease in β HB in lactating cows infused with different doses of LPS. In addition, Steiger et al. (1999) reported a decrease in β HB in dairy heifers shortly after being infused with LPS.

Burciaga-Robles et al. (2009b) reported no difference in lactate concentrations in steers following a *M. haemolytica* challenge, in contrast with the present experiment. However, the concentration of lactate was decreased in steers exposed to steers persistently infected with BVDV type 1b. In contrast, Montgomery et al. (2008) reported decreased lactate concentrations in heifers treated against BRD when compared to nontreated heifers. Coghe et al. (2000) suggested the use of plasma lactate as a diagnostic/prognosis tool in animals suffering from BRD, suggesting that during respiratory disease, a decrease in oxygen transferred from the lungs to arterial blood due to increased respiration would decrease aerobic metabolism. However, increased plasma lactate was only a good prognosis tool when plasma lactate levels were increased above 4 m*M* when animals died within the following 24 h. In the present experiment, a decrease in arterial blood oxygen concentration and increased plasma lactate might suggest that successful respiratory infection altered respiration rate and oxygen dynamics in CH steers. In addition, increased lactate plasma concentrations have been associated with an increased glucogenolysis and a reduced capacity of peripheral tissues to utilize lactate in response to an immune challenge (Harada el al., 1994; Mizock, 1995).

Glucose concentrations in this study were not affected by *M. haemolytica* challenge, but decreased during the first three d of feed deprivation and then increased above pre-feeding levels after re-feeding. Our results are in agreement with Galyean et al. (1981) and Cole et al. (1988) who reported a decrease in serum glucose when steers were fasted for 32 and 24 h, respectively. Heitman and Bergmann (1980) reported that during short periods of glucose deficit, AA from skeletal muscle can be released and used for glucogenesis. However, during long periods of negative energy balance due to decreased intake or increased nutrient requirements, Thompson and Wu (1991) reported a combination of adaptation mechanisms to overcome the energy sparing from energy and protein, including increased peripheral oxidation of VFA and increased formation of ketone bodies (βHB and acetoacetate). However, Robinson and Williams (1980) also suggested that the concentrations of these metabolites in peripheral circulation could be

decreased because they are utilized as oxidative fuels by the host. Changes in arterial concentrations of energy related compounds are in general agreement with previous results related to periods of metabolic stress due to negative energy balance, associated disease, decreased DMI, and increased energy demands.

Arterial concentrations of nitrogenous compounds

Urea-N concentrations have been used as an indicator of protein balance in cattle (Ndlovu et al., 2007). In the present experiment, feed deprivation for 72 h had no effect on arterial concentration of ammonia and urea. This data is in agreement with results of Lapierre et al. (2000) who reported no effect of increasing DM, energy, and CP intake on arterial concentrations of these metabolites. Yambayamba et al. (1996) reported lower concentrations of urea N in feed restricted heifers compared to heifers deprived of feed for 48 h. In contrast, Hayden et al. (1993) and Cole et al. (1988) have reported increased concentrations of urea N in feed restricted animals compared to an ad libitum-fed group. Discrepancies in results across experiments might be explained from previous protein nutrition status and the capability of N recycling in ruminant animals. Webel et al. (1997) reported increased concentrations of urea N in pigs challenged with LPS compared to a non-challenged control group. The increase in urea N was associated with an acute stage of proteolysis associated with the immune response. In cattle, Orr et al. (1988) reported an increase in urea N in steers challenged with infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus. These authors restricted DMI to 1% of BW which might have increased the negative effect of the viral infection and resulted in a greater muscle catabolism and increase urea N. We did not observe similar results with M. haemolytica challenge. More recently, Montgomery et al. (2008) reported a linear increase in urea N

in heifers not treated up to treated three times against BRD. Therefore, an increase in plasma urea N could be an indicator of severity and duration of BRD other than just morbidity associated with the disease.

One of the main characteristics of the immune response is hypercatabolism, increased oxygen consumption and energy expenditure, activation of periphereal catabolism, and specially augmented metabolism in the hepatosplanchnic region (Dahn et al., 1987; Barton and Cerra, 1989). This increased catabolism of periphereal tissues (muscle) provides substrates to the liver for glucogenesis and synthesis of acute phase proteins (Reid et al., 2004). In general, AA concentrations in patients with sepsis (Druml et al., 2000), cattle following LPS challenge (Gilliam et al. 2008; Waggoner et al. 2008), and pigs after Freud's complete adjuvant injection (Melchior et al., 2004) are decreased compared to healthy individuals, and the extent of this difference has been used as a marker of the severity and prognosis of the disease process (Freund et al., 1979). Burciaga-Robles et al. (2009c) reported the changes in AA concentrations during the first 8.5 h of the present experiment. Interestingly, across 14 d M. haemolytica challenge decreased arterial plasma concentrations of alanine, glutamine, glycine, hydroxyproline, proline, gluconeogenic, NEAA and total AA concentrations (P < 0.05). Although a decrease in AA concentrations following inflammatory disease could reflect the decrease in feed intake (Melchior et al. 2004), there was no differences in DMI by d 14 of the present experiment. In addition, feed deprivation had no effect on arterial plasma concentrations of individual AA except proline. Therefore, differences in AA concentrations in the present experiment associated with *M. haemolytica* challenge might be attributed to an extended effect of the disease on AA metabolism. A decrease in

peripheral concentrations of AA has been proposed by Melchior et al. (2004) to result from an increased utilization of AA as substrates for energy by peripheral tissues, utilization of the AA by cells of the immune system as precursors of energy or protein molecule synthesis, or from entering specific pathways related to body defense. Gilliam et al. (2008) and Waggoner et al. (2008) reported a decrease in methionine, lysine, leucine, isoleucine, phenylalanine, tryptophan, glycine, serine, aspartate, glutamine and ornithine in response to an LPS challenge; however, the length of their experiment was only 12 h suggesting that changes in this AA were more related to changes occurring in the acute phase of the immune response as described previously for this experiment (Burciaga-Robles et al. 2009c). In pigs (Melchior et al. 2004), plasma concentrations of AA after Freud's adjuvant injection were lower in fed compared to fasted pigs, suggesting that when AA are supplied during the immune response, they are more rapidly metabolized in challenged animals. However, in our experiment and during the acute phase previously reported (Burciaga-Robles et al. 2009c), the interactions between feed deprivation and *M. haemolytica* challenge were minimum.

In the present experiment, decreased arterial concentrations of glucogenic AA were observed in CH animals. As described previously, during an immune challenge there is an increased energy substrate demand due to metabolic changes in energy metabolism, increased glucose utilization, and oxidation of VFA to meet the energy demands, but in addition an increased catabolism of glucogenic AA occurs (Druml et al., 2001). Increased gluconeogenic activity in the liver during an immune challenge has been reported previously *in vitro* in hepatic slices from lactating dairy cows following LPS challenge (Waldron et al., 2003).

Over the 14 d experiment, arterial concentrations of BCAA were not affected by *M. haemolytica* challenge, in contrast to our previous report indicating decreased concentration of this group of amino acids (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009). In contrast, arterial concentrations of NEAA were still decreased after 14 d in CH animals, which could indicate an increased requirement for this group of AA. Aromatic and sulfur-containing AA tended to be decreased in feed deprived steers. This may be attributed to the long-term effects that feed deprivation has on rumen bacterial populations and altered ruminal fermentation that has been previously described (Galyean et al., 1981; Hutchenson and Cole, 1996). Increasing peripheral availability of these AA may be beneficial during the first 14 d after arrival to the feedlot. The overall decrease in arterial concentrations of total AA observed in this experiment has also been reported in humans (Druml et al., 2001), pigs (Melchoir et al., 2004), and cattle (Waggoner et al., 2006; 2008) and the degree of change has been associated with the severity of the infectious process (Druml et al. 2001).

Blood flow

Blood flow is key to the dispersion and metabolism of absorbed nutrients through the PDV and liver tissues (Hersom et al., 2003). In general, blood flows were similar to those previously reported for growing steers (Reynolds and Huntington, 1998; Hersom et al. 2003). Blood flow during the first 6 h post *M. haemolytica* challenge has been reported by Burciaga-Robles et al. (2009c). In contrast to the acute response, only arterial blood flow was increased in FAST compared with FED steers averaged across the 14 d experiment, whereas blood flow across the PDV and liver were not different. Lomax and Baird (1983) reported decreased arterial, portal and hepatic blood flow in

lactating cows after 2 d of feed deprivation. The decrease in arterial blood flow remained during the 6 d feed deprivation period followed by a numeric twofold increase of arterial blood flow 3 d following re-feeding. Although the increase was not statistically different, the increase in arterial blood flow in lactating dairy cows after re-feeding might be related to physiological mechanisms to increase the flow of nutrients to peripheral tissues in order to meet the demands associated with production, whereas in non- lactating cows with steady-state nutrient requirements those changes were not observed. On the d of *M. haemolytica* challenge, we observed increased hepatic and arterial blood flow due to the bacterial challenge (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009c). The possible effects of immune related proteins on changes in blood blow were discussed in that paper. Interestingly, the acute effect of *M. haemolytica* challenge is in agreement with the results provided by Lyngso et al. (2002) when changes in TST blood flow were studied in relationship to IL-6 infusion.

Oxygen consumption and net flux of energy related metabolites

Several authors (Huntington et al., 1988; Burrin et al., 1989; Freetly and Ferrell, 1991; Reynolds et al., 1992) have reported increased O_2 consumption by splanchnic tissues with increases in energy (or DMI) intake, which is in agreement with the present experiment when steers were deprived of feed for 74 h. In contrast, CH animals had greater PDV O_2 consumption that CON. These data are difficult to explain, and show the degree of complexity in metabolic changes that can occur after an immune challenge. Rokyta et al. (2004) observed that total hepatosplanchnic blood flow and oxygen delivery increased significantly in critically ill human subjects and returned to baseline after cessation of the illness. Vasoconstrictor-mediated alterations could modulate splanchnic

response to nutrient intake and immune challenge and explain the increased hepatic blood flow we reported during the acute response to this challenge (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009). Marla et al. (2004) reported an increase in TST oxygen consumption when enteral or parenteral nutrition was provided to septic patients when compared to healthy patients. However, no previous reports were available on the possible effects of an immune challenge on increased PDV O₂ consumption. Reynolds et al. (1992) reported a greater variation in TST O₂ consumption in dairy cattle attributed to higher DMI, but also due to differences in productive state. During an immune challenge the relationship between DMI and O₂ consumption might be altered.

In the present experiment, net flux of propionate across the PDV was decreased in FAST compared with FED steers. Because the availability of propionate in portal blood is related to the amount produced by rumen microorganisms during fermentation of carbohydrates (Bergman 1990; Owens et al. 2008), the decrease in propionate flux is most likely explained by the alteration of RFA described previously (Hutchenson and Cole, 1981). Although rumen production of propionate was not measured in the present experiment, decreased production or increased utilization by ruminal epithelia most likely resulted in decreased net PDV flux. In addition, net propionate removal by the liver was decreased in FAST animals. Propionate is the major glucose precursor in the liver of ruminant animals (Aiello et al., 1989). In lactating dairy cows, Reynolds et al. (1987) estimated that 90% of portal propionate was removed by the liver and accounted for 55% of glucose output. In the present experiment, decreased portal flux of propionate was associated with a tendency for a decreased output of glucose by the liver.

Net flux of nitrogenous compounds

Feed deprivation followed by *M. haemolytica* challenge had no effect on PDV, liver or TST flux of ammonia or urea-N. However, net liver removal of hydroxyproline, tyrosine, aromatic, glucogenic, NEAA, and TAA were increased in response to M. haemolytica challenge. Reid et al. (2004) reported that acute phase proteins found in humans have a much higher content of aromatic AA compared to muscle or dietary sources. Therefore, in order for the liver to synthesize acute phase proteins, muscle catabolism may need to occur in order to achieve the requirements for acute phase protein synthesis. Reeds et al. (1994) proposed that the amount of muscle protein that needs to be mobilized for the synthesis of acute phase proteins is 2:1 (Luis, relative to what, i.e., what is the ratio "endogenous:???"). Interestingly, CH steers had lower ADG compared with CON. Although we didn't measure AA turnover in muscle, the combination of increased net removal of aromatic AA, increased haptoglobin concentrations, and lower ADG may support the hypothesis of Le'Floch, et al. (2004), who proposed that the increased requirements of aromatic AA due to an immune challenge might be the limiting step for animals to achieve an adequate immune response and maintain growth. Increased net removal of aromatic AA was also observed during the acute phase of the experiment (Burciaga-Robles et al., 2009), and might suggest that aromatic AA are limiting in calves suffering from BRD.

In humans, glucose and free fatty acids have been reported as the preferred sources of energy substrate in healthy individuals, and AA can act as a functional energy source in cases of increased demand or increased muscle catabolism (Kaesler et al., 2003). In healthy beef cattle, glucogenic AA can supply between 15 to 36% of the glucogenic substrates removed by the liver (Matras and Preston, 1989). In the present

study, no differences in arterial concentrations of glucogenic AA were detected due to feed deprivation or bacterial challenge during the acute response to the immune challenge. However, across 14 d arterial concentrations of glucogenic AA were decreased in CH animals, similar to data reported in pigs (Melchior et al., 2004) and humans (Druml et al., 2001). Pigs suffering chronic lung inflammation (Melchior et al., 2004) or humans with septicemia (Druml et al., 2001) had decreased plasma concentrations of glucogenic AA. In the present experiment, net removal of glucogenic AA by the liver was detected in CH steers, even though glucose concentration and net glucose flux across TST were not affected feed deprivation or bacterial challenge. This increased liver uptake of glucogenic AA without changes in glucose concentration could reflect increased energy demand by the liver of the host animal, although hepatic O₂ consumption was not affected by the immune challenge. Iwashita et al. (2005) reported that during increased energy demand in dogs due to exercise, net removal of glutamine and glucogenic AA by the liver was increased. In addition, increased gluconeogenic activity in the liver during an immune challenge has been reported *in vitro* in hepatic slices from lactating dairy cows following LPS challenge (Waldron et al., 2003). Increased net removal of glucogenic AA could limit the supply needed by the host animal for other anabolic purposes. This increase in liver uptake and decrease in arterial concentrations of glucogenic AA, in addition to decreased portal propionate flux, decreased propionate removal, tendency for decreased liver release of glucose and decreased ADG provides insight into changes in metabolic demands due to BRD. These effects remain across 14 d after an immune challenge and without animals showing further clinical (visual appearance) or physiological (rectal temperature back to normal)

signs of disease.

Hepatic extraction of non-essential AA (NEAA) provides substrates for synthesis of other metabolites (Bergman, 1973). Substantial or complete removal of NEAA can result in insufficient quantities entering the systemic circulation to support protein synthesis needs by the rest of the body (Lobley et al., 1996). In septicemic patients, NEAA plasma concentrations were lower and total hepatic clearance of these AA were increased compared with healthy patients (Druml et al., 2001). These data are in agreement with results of the present experiment, where CH steers had greater net liver removal of NEAA and decreased arterial concentrations. A decrease of NEAA during disease might imply a change in NEAA metabolism in morbid compared with healthy cattle. The increased liver removal of NEAA was observed during the acute response of the immune challenge and remained 14 d after the immune challenge occurred. Increased removal of NEAA by the liver during disease challenge most likely supports synthesis of EAA and proteins required for the immune response.

In addition to the *M. haemolytica* challenge, feed deprivation resulted in increased liver removal of aspartic acid, glutamic acid, serine, threonine, tryptophan, tyrosine, gluconeogenic and TAA, and a decreased liver output of glutamine. Glutamine is the most abundant free AA and serves as an energy source for rapidly proliferating cells, especially enterocytes and immune cells (Castell, 2003). Feed deprivation has been described as a stressful condition in cattle (Warriss et al., 1995) and also has been associated with increased corticosteroid levels (Werniki et al., 2006). In dogs (Humbert et al., 2001), rats (De Blaauw et al., 2004) and humans (Darmaun et al., 1988), corticosteroids have been reported to enhance de novo synthesis of glutamine, most likely

in skeletal muscle (Karinch et al., 2001). Karinch et al. (2001) suggested that an increased period of stress resulting in de novo synthesis of glutamine could lead to glutamine depletion, which might ultimately lead to decreased growth rates and immunosupression. In addition, Ziegler et al. (1992) suggested that the requirement of glutamine might be higher during disease due to a prolonged muscle catabolic state attempting to meet the body demands for glutamine.

Conclusion

Similar to non-ruminant species, feed deprivation, inflammation and immune system activation appear to be associated with alterations in short and long-term (14 d) nutrient utilization by splanchnic tissues. Amino acids may be released from peripheral tissues and shifted to the liver for promotion of hepatic protein synthesis and gluconeogenesis. In addition to decreased plasma concentrations, liver uptake of AA may also be increased suggesting enhanced metabolic clearance and turnover of endogenously released AA. These changes in AA metabolism induced by BRD might suggest that AA requirements are different for ruminants undergoing an acute immune challenge and can remain increased even 14 d after the immune challenge occurs even though clinical or physiological manifestations of disease are no longer detectable.

LITERATURE CITED

- Aiello, R. J., Armentano, L. E., S. J. Bertics, and A. T. Murphy. 1989. Volatile fatty acid uptake and propionate metabolism in ruminant hepatocytes. J. Dairy Sci. 72:942-949.
- Annison, E. F., R. A. Leng, D. B. Lindsay, and R. R. White. 1963. The metabolism of acetic acid, propionic acid, and butyric acid in sheep. Biochem. J. 88-248-252.
- Annison, E. F., and D. G. Armstrong. 1970. Volatile fatty acid metabolism and energy supply. In: Physiology of digestion and metabolism on the ruminant. Ed A. T. Phillipson. Newcaste upon Tyne, UK. P422-437.
- Baldwin, R. L. 1967. Effect of starvation and refeeding upon rumen function. 7th California Feeders Day Rep., pp 7–12. Univ. of California, Davis.
- Barton, R., and F. B. Cerra. 1989. The hypermetabolism. Multiple organ failure syndrome. Chest. 96:1153-1160.
- Beisel, W. R., W. D. Sawyer, E. D. Ryll, and D. Crozier. 1967. Metabolic effects of intracellular infections in man. Ann. Intern. Med. 67:744-79.
- Bell, A. W., J. W. Gardener, and G. E. Thomspon. 1974. The effects of acute cold exposure and feeding on volatile fatty acid metabolism in the hind leg of the young ox. Br. J. Nutr. 32:471-477.
- Bergman, E. N. 1973. Glucose metabolism in ruminants as related to hypoglycemia and ketosis. Cornell Veterinarian. 63:341-382.
- Bergman, E. N. 1990. Energy contributions on volatile fatty acids from the gastrointestinal tract in various species. Physiol. Rev. 70:567-590.

Berry, B. A., A. W. Confer, C. R. Krehbiel, D. R. Gill, R. A. Smith, and M. Montelongo.

2004. Effects of dietary energy and starch concentrations for newly received feedlot calves. II. Acute phase protein response. J. Anim. Sci. 82:845-850.

- Black, A. L., M. Kleiber, and A. M. Brown. 1961. Butyrate metabolism in the lactating cow. J. Biol. Chem. 236-2399-2403.
- Blatteis, C. M. 2003. Fever: pathological or physiological, injurious or beneficial?. J. Therm. Biol. 28:1-13.
- Brockman, R. P., and E. N. Bergman. 1975. Effect of glycogen on plasma alanine and glutamine metabolism and hepatic gluconeogenesis in sheep. Am. J. Physiol. 228:1627–1633.
- Burciaga-Robles, L. O., C. R. Krehbiel, D.L. Step, B. P. Holland, M. A. Montelongo, A.
 W. Confer, and R. W. Fulton. 2009a. Effects of acute exposure to bovine respiratory disease pathogens on animal performance, N balance, and visceral organ mass in beef steers. *To be submitted*.
- Burciaga-Robles, L. O., D.L. Step, C. R. Krehbiel, B. P. Holland, C. J. Richards, M. A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer, and R. W. Fulton. 2009b. Effects of acute exposure to bovine respiratory disease pathogens on immune response in beef steers. *To be submitted*.
- Burrin, D. G., C. L. Ferrell, J. H. Eisemann, R. A. Britton, and J. A. Nienaber. 1989.Effect of level of nutrition on splanchnic blood flow and oxygen consumption in sheep. Br. J. Nutr. 62:23-34
- Burrin, D. G., C. L. Ferrell, R. A. Britton, and M. Bauer. 1990. Level of nutrition and visceral organ size and metabolic activity in sheep. Br. J. Nutr. 64:439.
- Carlson, G. P. 1996. Clinical chemistry test (acid-base imbalance). In: Smith, B. P. Large

Animal Internal Medicine. Mosby-Year Book. London, UK. Pp 456-460.

- Carter, J. N., G. L. Meredith, M. Montelongo, D. R Gill, C. R. Krehbiel, M. E. Payton, and A. W. Confer. 2002. Relationship of vitamin E supplementation and antimicrobial treatment with acute-phase protein responses in cattle affected by naturally acquired respiratory tract disease. Am. J. Vet. Res. 63:1111-1117.
- Castell, L. M. 2003. Glutamine supplementation in vitro and in vivo, in excercise and in immunodepression. Sports Med. 33:323-345.
- Cingi, C. C., T. Civelek, A. Acar, and H. Eryilmaz. 2009. Changes in blood gas composition and acid-base equilibrium in cattle blood samples kept under different temperature regimens and times. J. Anim. Vet. Adv. 8:103-107.
- Coghe, J., C. H. Uystepruyst, F. Bureau, J. Detilleux, T. Art, and P. Lekeux. 2000. Validation and prognostic value of plasma lactate measurement in bovine respiratory disease. Vet. J. 160:139-146.
- Coffey, M. T. 1999. A swine integrator's perspective on nutrient management procedures. J. Anim. Sci. 77:445-449.
- Cole, N. A., D. D. Delaney, J. M. Cummins, and P. Hutchenson. 1986. Nitrogen metabolism of calves inoculated with bovine adenovirus-3 or with infectious bovine rhinotracheitis virus. Am. J. Vet. Res. 47:1160-1164.
- Cole, N. A., T. A. Camp, C. D. Rowe Jr, D.G. Stevens, and D. P. Hutchenson. 1988. Effect of transport on feeder calves. Am. J. Vet. Res. 49:178-183.
- Cole, N. A., R. H. Gallavan, S. L. Rodriguez, and C. W. Purdy. 1994. Influence of triiodothyronine injections on calf immune response to an infectious bovine
rhinotracheitis virus challenge and nitrogen balance of lambs. J. Anim. Sci. 72:1263.

- Confer, A.W., R.D. McGraw, J.A. Durham, R.J. Morton, and R.J. Panciera. 1995. Serum antibody responses of cattle to iron-regulated outer membrane proteins of Pasteurella haemolytica A1. Vet. Immunol. Immunopathol. 47:101-110.
- Confer A. W., S. H. Nutt, S. M. Dabo, R. J. Panciera, and G. L. Murphy. 1996. Antibody responses to outer membrane proteins of Pasteurella multocida A:3. Am. J. Vet. Res. 57:1452-1457.
- Corrigan, M. E., J. S. Drouillard, M. F. Spire, D. A. Mosier, J. E. Minton, J. J. Higgins,
 E. R. Loe, B. E. Depenbusch and J. T. Fox. 2007. Effects of melengestrol acetate on the inflammatory response in heifers challenged with *Mannheimia haemolytica*. J. Anim. Sci. 85:1770-1779.
- Dahn, M. S., P. Lange, K. Lobdell, B. Hans, L. A. Jacobs, and R. A. Mitchell. 1987. Splanchnic and total body oxygen consumption differences in septic and injured patients. Surgery. 101:69-80.
- Dantzer, R. 2002. Cytokine induced sickness behavior: mechanism and implications. Trends in Neuroscience. 25:154-159.
- Darmaun, D., D. E. Mathews, and D. M. Bier. 1988. Physiological hypercortisolemia increases proteolysis, glutamine and alanine production. Am J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Mtab. 225:E366-E373.
- Delgado-Elorduy, A., C. B. Theurer, J. T. Huber, A. Alio, O. Lozano, M. Sadik, P.Cuneo, D. DeYoung, J. Simas, J. E. P. Santos, L. Nussio, C. Nussio, and H.Tagari. 2002. Splanchnic and mammary nitrogen metabolism by dairy cows fed

dry-rolled or steam-flaked, sorghum grain. J. Dairy Sci. 85:148–159.

- De Blaauw, I., A. M. Schols, E. Koerts-deLang, E. F. Wouters, and N. E. Deutz. 2004. De novo glutamine synthesis induced by corticosteroids in vivo in rats is secondary to weight loss. Clin. Nutr. 23-1035-1042.
- Drackley, J. K., T. R. Overton, and G. N. Douglas. 2001. Adaptations of glucose and long-chain fatty acid metabolism in liver of dairy cows during the periparturient period. J. Dairy Sci. 84:E100-E112.
- Druml, W., G. Heinzel, and G. Kleinberger. 2001. Amino acid kinetics in patients with sepsis. Am. J. Clin. Nutr. 73:908-913.
- Ferrell, C. L., R. A. Britton, and H. C. Freetly. 1991. Chronic catheterization of hepatic and portal veins in sheep. P. J. Dziuk and M. Wheeler, ed. Handbook of Methods of Reproductive Physiology in Domestic Animals VIII A&F. University of Illinois Press, Champaign.
- Freetly, H. C., and C. L. Ferrell. 1991. Plane of nutrition effects on net flux of oxygen and glucose across splanchnic tissues of ewes. In: C. Wenk and M. Boessinger (Ed.) Proc. 12th Symp. Energy Metabolism of Farm Animals. Eur. Assoc. Anim. Prod. Publ. 58:72.
- Freetly, H. C., C. L. Ferrell, T. G. Jenkins and A. L. Goetsch. 1995. Visceral oxygen consumption during chronic feed restriction and realimentation in sheep. J. Anim. Sci. 73:843-852.
- Freund, H., S. Atamian, J. Holroyde, and J. E. Fischer. 1979. Plasma amino acids as predictors of the severity and outcome of sepsis. Ann. Surg. 190-571-576.

- Galyean M. L., R. W. Lee, and M. E. Hubbert. 1981. Influence of fasting and transit on ruminal and blood metabolites in beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 53:7–18.
- Gardner, B.A., H.G. Dolezal, L.K. Bryant, F.N. Owens, and R.A. Smith. 1999. Health of finishing steers: effects on performance, carcass traits, and meat tenderness. J. Anim. Sci. 77:3168-3175.
- Gilliam, G. G., B. C. Graam, J. W. Wagner, K. L. DeAtley, D. M. Hallford, and C. A. Löest. 2008. Effects of branched chain amino acid supplementation on growing steers during an endotoxin challenge. Proc. West. Sec. Am. Soc. Anim. Sci. 59:16-19.
- Harada, M., C. Okuda, T. Sawa, A. Fuse, H. Imai, and Y. Tanaka. 1994. Changes in muscle and liver lactate concentrations after endotoxin infusion in rats. Circ. Shock. 43:166-170.
- Hayden, J. M., J. E. Williams, and J. J. Collier. 1993. Plasma growth hormone, insulinlike growth factor, insulin, and thyroid hormone association with body protein and fat accretion in steers undergoing compensatory gain after dietary energy restriction. J. Anim. Sci. 71:3327.
- Heitmann, R. N., and E. N. Bergman. 1980. Integration of amino acid metabolism in sheep: effect of fasting and acidosis. Am. J. Physiol. 239:E248-254.
- Hersom, M. J., C. R. Krehbiel, G. W. Horn and J. G. Kirkpatrick. 2003. Effect of the live weight gain of steers during winter grazing on digestibility, acid-base balance, blood flow, and oxygen consumption by splanchnic tissues during adaptation and subsequent feeding of a high-grain diet. J. Anim. Sci. 81:3130–3140.

Hocquette, J. F., I. Ortigues-Marty, D. Pethick, P. Herpin, and X. Fernandez. 1998.

Nutritional and hormonal regulation of energy metabolism in skeletal muscles of meat producing animals. Livest. Prod. Sci. 56-115-143.

- Huntington, G. B., G. A. Varga, B. P. Glenn, and D. R. Waldo. 1988. Net absorption and oxygen consumption by Holstein steers fed alfalfa or orchardgrass silage at two equalized intakes. J. Anim. Sci. 66:1292-1302
- Huntington, G. B., E. J. Zetina, J. M. Whitt, and W. Potts. 1996. Effects of dietary concentrate level on nutrient absorption, liver metabolism, and urea kinetics of beef steers fed isonitrogenous and isoenergetic diets. J. Anim. Sci. 74: 908-916.
- Humbert, B., O. Le Bacquer, P. Nguyen, H. Dummon, and D. Darmaun. 2001. Protein restriction and dexamethasone as a model of protein hypercatabolism in dogs: effect of glutamine on leucine turnover. Metabolism. 50-293-298.
- Hutcheson, D. P., and N. A. Cole. 1986. Management of transit-stress syndrome in cattle: Nutritional and environmental effects. J. Anim. Sci. 62:555–560.
- Iwashita, S., P. Williams, K. Jabbour, T. Ueda, H. Kobayashi, S. Baier, and P. J. Flakoll. 2005. Impact of glutamine supplementation of glucose homeostasis during and after exercise. J. Appl. Physiol. 99:1858-1865.
- Karinch, A. M., M. Pan, C. Lin, R. Strange, and W. W. Souba. 2001. Glutamine metabolism in sepsis and infection. 131:2535S-2538S.
- Klasing, K. C., and D. M. Barnes. 1998. Decreased amino acid requirements of growing chicks due to immunological stress. J. Nutr. 118:1158-1164.
- Koong, L. J., and J. A. Nienaber. 1985. Changes of fasting heat production and organ size of pigs during prolonged weight maintenance. Eur. Assoc. Anim. Prod. Publ. 32:46.

- Krehbiel, C. R., D. L. Harmon, and J. E. Schnieder. 1992. Effect of increasing ruminal butyrate on portal and hepatic nutrient flux in steers. J. Anim. Sci. 70:904.
- Kristensen, N. B. 2000. Quantification of whole blood short-chain fatty acids by gas chromatographic determination of plasma 2-chloroethyl derivatives and correction for dilution space in erythrocytes. Acta Agric. Scand. Sect. A 50:231– 236.
- Kristensen, N. B. 2005. Splanchnic metabolism of volatile fatty acids in the dairy cow. Anim. Sci. 80:3-10.
- Kyriazakis, I., B. J. Tolkamp, and M. R. Hutchings. 1998. Towards a functional explanation for the occurrence of anorexia during parasitic infection. Anim. Behav. 56:265-274.
- Lapierre, H., J. F. Bernier, P. Dubreuil, C. K. Reynolds, C. Farmer, D. R. Ouellet, and G.E. Lobley. 2000. The effect of feed intake level on splanchnic metabolism in growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 78:1084-1099.
- Le Floch, N., D. Melchior, and C. Obled. 2004. Modifications of protein and amino acid metabolism during inflammation and immune system activation. Livest. Prod. Sci. 87:37-45.
- Lobley, G. E., A. Connel, D. K. Revell, D. K. Brown, D. S. Brown, and A. G. Calder. 1996. Spanchnic-bed transfers of amino acid in sheep blood and plasma as monitored through use of a multiple U-13 C-labeled amino acid mixture. Br. J. Nutr. 75:217-325.
- Loerch, S. C., and F. L. Fluharty. 1999. Physiological Changes and Digestive Capabilities of Newly Received Feedlot Cattle. J. Anim. Sci. 77:1113–1119.

- Lomax, M. A., and G. Baird. 1983. Blood flow and nutrient exchange across the liver and gut of the dairy cow. Br. J. Nutr. 49:481-496.
- Lyngso, D., L. Simonsen, and J. Bullow. 2002. Metabolic effects of interleukin-6 in human splanchnic and adipose tissue. J. Physiol. 543:379-386.
- Marla, R., M. S. Dahn, ad P. Lange. 2004. Influence of enteral and parenteral nutrition on splanchnic hemodynamics in Septic Patients. Surgical Infections. 5:357-363.
- Matras, J., and R. L. Preston. 1989. The role of glucose infusion on the metabolism of nitrogen in ruminants. J. Anim. Sci. 67:1642-1647.
- Melchoir, D., S. Sève, and N. LeFloc'h. 2004. Chronic lung inflammation affects plasma amino acid concentration in pigs. J. Anim. Sci. 82:1091-1099.
- Mizock, B. A. 1995. Alterations in carbohydrate metabolism during stress: A review of literature. Am. J. Med. 98:75-84.
- Montgomery, S. P., J. J. Sindt, M. A. Greenquist, W. F. Miller, J. N. Pike, E. R. Loe, M.
 J. Sulpizio, and J. S. Drouillard. 2008. Plasma metabolites of receiving heifers and the relationship between apparent bovine respiratory disease, weight gain, and carcass characteristics. J Anim Sci. jas.2008-0969v1-20080969
- Mosier, D.A., R.J. Panciera, D.P. Rogers, G.A. Uhlich, M.D. Butine, A.W Confer, and R.J. Basaraba. 1998. Comparison of serologic and protective responses induced by two Pasteurella vaccines. Can J Vet Res. 62(3): 178–182.
- Ndlovu, T., M. Chimonyo, A. I. Okoh, V. Muchenje, K. Dzama, and J. Raats. 2007.Assessing the nutritional status of cattle: current practices and future prospects.Afr. J. Biotechnol. 6:2724-2737
- NRC. 1996. Nutrient Requirements of Beef Cattle. 7th edition. Natl. Acad. Press,

Washington, DC.

- Orr, C., D. P. Hutchenson, J. M. Cummins, and G. B. Thompson. 1988. Nitrogen kinetics of infectious bovine rhinotracheitis-stressed calves. J. Ani. Sci. 66:1982-1989.
- Owens, D., M. McGee, T. Boland, and P. O'Kiely. 2008. Rumen fermentation, microbial protein synthesis, and nutrient flow to the omasum in cattle offered corn silage, grass silage, or whole-crop wheat. J. Anim. Sci. 1910. doi:10.2527/jas.2007-0178
- Parker, A. J., G. P. Hamlin, C. J. Coleman, and L. A. Fitzpatrick. 2003. Quantitative analysis of acid-base balance in Bos indicus steers subjected to transportation of long duration. J. Anim. Sci. 81:1434–1439.
- Pethick, D.W., D. B. Lindsay, P. J. Barker, and A. J. Northrop. 1981. Acetate supply and utilization by the tissues of sheep in vivo. Br. J. Nutr. 46:97-110.
- Reeds, P. J., C. R. Fjeld, and F. Jahoor. 1994. Do the difference between amino acid composition of acute-phase and muscle proteins have a bearing on nitrogen loss in traumatic states? J. Nutr. 124:906-910.
- Reid, M., T. Forrester, A. Baldoo, W. C. Heird, and F.Jahoor. 2004. Supplementation with aromatic amino acids improves leucine kinetics but not aromatic amino acid kinetics in infants with infection, severe malnutrition, and edema. J. Nutr. 134-3004-3010.
- Reynolds, C. K., G. B. Huntington, H. F. Tyrell, and P. L Reynolds. 1987. Net metabolism of volatile fatty acids, D-13-hydroxybutyrate, nonesterified fatty acids and blood gasses by portal-drained viscera and liver of lactating Holstein cows. J. Dairy Sci. 71:2395.

- Reynolds, C. K., H. Lapierre, H. F. Tyrrell, T. H. Elsasser, R. C. Staples, P. Gaudreau, and P. Brazeau. 1992. Effects of growth hormone-releasing factor and feed intake on energy metabolism in growing beef steers: Net nutrient metabolism by portal drained viscera and liver. J. Anim. Sci. 70:752.
- Reynolds C. K. 2002. Economics of visceral energy metabolism in ruminants: Toll keeping or internal revenue service?. J. Anim. Sci. 80:E74-E84.
- Rokyta, R., M. Matejovic, A. Krouzecky, and I. Novak. 2004. Post-pyloric enteral nutrition in septic patients: effects on hepato-splanchnic hemodynamics and energy status. Intensive Care Med 2004;30:714–717.
- Robinson, A. M., and D. H. Williamson. 1980. Physiological roles of ketone bodies as substrates and signals in mammal tissues. Physiol. Rev. 60:143-187.
- Reuter, R. R., J. A. Carroll, J. W. Dailey, B. J. Cook' and M. L. Galyean. 2008. Effects of dietary energy source and level and injection of tilmicosin phosphate on immune function in lipopolysaccharide-challenged beef steers. J Anim Sci 2008 86: 1963-1976.
- Reynolds, C. K., and G. B. Huntington. 1988. Partition of portal drained visceral net flux in beef steers 1. Blood flow and net flux of oxygen, glucose and nitrogenous compounds across stomach and post-stomach tissues. Br. J. Nutr. 60-539.551.
- Sahinduran, S., and M. K. Albay. 2006. Haematological and biochemical profiles in right displacement of abomasum in cattle. Revue Méd. Vét. 157:352-356.
- Sandberg, F. B., G. C. Emmans, and I. Kyriazakis. 2007. The effect of pathogen challenges on the performance of naïve and immune animals: the problem of prediction. Animal. 1:67-86.

SAS Institute. 2003. SAS User's Guide: Statistics, Release 9.1. SAS Inst. Inc., Cary, NC.

- Seal, C. J., and C. K. Reynolds. 1993. Nutritional implications of gastrointestinal and liver metabolism in ruminants. Nutr. Res. Rev. 6:185-208.
- Smith,B. S.,and J. D. Crouse. 1984. Relative contribution of actate, lacate and glucose to lipogenesis in bovine intramuscular and subcutaneous adipose tissue. J. Nutr. 114:792-800.
- Steel, J. W., and R. A. Leng. 1973. Effects of plane of nutrition, and pregnancy on gluconeogenesis in sheep. 1. The kinetics of glucose metabolism. Br. J. Nutr. 30:451–473.
- Steiger, M., M. Senn, G. Altreuther, D. Werling, F. Sutter, M. Kreuzer and W. Langhans. 1999. Effect of a prolonged low-dose lipopolysaccharide infusion on feed intake and metabolism in heifers. J. Anim. Sci. 77:2523-2532.
- Step, D.L., C. R. Krehbiel, H. A. DePra, J. J. Cranston, R. W. Fulton, J. G Kirkpatrick, D. R. Gill, M. E. Payton, M.A. Montelongo, A. W. Confer. 2008. Effects of commingling beef calves from different sources and weaning protocols during a forty-two-day receiving period on performance and bovine respiratory disease. J. Anim. Sci. 86:3146-58.
- Thompson, J. R., Wu, G. 1991. The effect of ketone bodies on nitrogen metabolism in skeletal muscle. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 100:2091-216.
- Turk, D. E. 1972. Protozoan parasitic infections on chick intestine and protein digestion and absorption. J. of Nutr. 102:1217-1222.

- Waldron, M. R., T. Nishida, B. J. Nonnecke, and T. R. Overton. 2003. Effect of lipopolysaccharide on indices of peripheral and hepatic metabolism in lactating cows. J. Dairy Sci. 86:3447-3459
- Waggoner, J. W., C. A. Löest, C. P. Mathis, D. M. Hallford, and M. K. Petersen. 2008. Effects of rumen-protected methionine supplementation and bacterial lipopolysaccaride infusion on nitrogen metabolism and hormonal responses of growing beef steers. J. Anim. Sci. 2008: jas.2008-1068v1-20081068.
- Warris, P. 1995. The welfare of animals during transport. Veterinary Annual. 36:73-81.
- Webel, D. M., B. N. Finck, D. H. Baker, and R. W. Johnson. 1997. Time course of increased plasma cytokines, cortisol, and urea nitrogen in pigs following intraperitoneal injection of lipopolysaccharide. J. Anim. Sci. 75:1514-1520.
- Wernicki, A., R. Urcban-Chimel, M. Kankofer, P. Mikucki, A. Puchalski, and S. Tokarzewski. 2006. Evaluation of plasma cortisol and TBARS levels in calves after short-term transportation. Revue. Med. Vet. 157:30-34.
- Whitt, J., G. Huntington, E. Zetina, E. Casse, K. Taniguchi, and W. Potts. 1996. Plasma flow and net nutrient flux across gut and liver of cattle fed twice daily. J. Anim. Sci. 74: 2450-2461.
- Wiltrout, D. W., and L. D. Satter. 1972. Contribution of propionate to glucose synthesis in the lactating and nonlactating cow. J. Dairy Sci. 55:307.
- Yambayamba, E. S., M. A. Price and G. R. Foxcroft. 1996. Hormonal status, metabolic changes, and resting metabolic rate in beef heifers undergoing compensatory growth. J. Anim. Sci.74:57-69.

Ziegler, T. R., L. S. Young, K. Benfell, M. Scheltinga, K. Hortos, R. Bye, F. Morrow,

D. O. Jacobs, R. J. Smith, J. H. Antin and D. W. Wilmore. 1992. Clinical and metabolic efficacy of glutamine supplemented parenteral nutrition after bone marrow transplantation. Ann. Int. Med. 116:821–828.

Table 6.1. Effects of feed deprivation and *M. haemolytica* (MH) challenge on performance of fed or fasted beef steers.

	Fe	ed	Fas	sted		P - value			
	No		No		· –				
Item	MH	MH	MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet × Disease	
BW, kg									
d 0	317	324	326	310	10.2	0.82	0.66	0.26	
d 14	338	339	355	314	13.2	0.74	0.15	0.74	
DMI, d 0 – 14									
kg/d	7.12	6.93	6.44	4.86	0.62	0.03	0.08	0.27	
% of BW	2.17	2.00	1.83	1.55	0.16	0.02	0.11	0.62	
ADG, kg									
d 0 – 14	1.25	0.89	1.67	0.22	0.39	0.75	0.03	0.17	
G:F, kg/kg									
d 0 – 14	0.185	0.140	0.252	-0.035	0.99	0.59	0.11	0.23	

	Fe	ed	Fas	ted			P-valu	ie
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet × Disease
рН	7.45	7.47	7.45	7.48	0.007	0.70	0.04	0.36
pCO ₂ , mm Hg	36.8	38.0	37.0	35.5	1.47	0.41	0.91	0.31
Bicarbonate, mM^1	26.4	27.1	26.8	26.8	0.39	0.94	0.35	0.33
O ₂ saturation, %	98.4	98.1	98.4	98.3	0.36	0.89	0.02	0.86
Hemoglobin, g/100 mL	8.84	8.52	9.01	8.45	0.26	0.85	0.10	0.65
Packed cell volume, %	26.4	23.8	26.0	23.1	0.65	0.42	0.0003	0.82
Blood base, mM	3.58	4.19	3.67	4.17	0.39	0.92	0.16	0.89
CO_2, mM^1	26.6	28.0	26.9	26.8	0.86	0.56	0.37	0.28
O ₂ , m <i>M</i>	2.61	2.50	2.64	2.44	0.05	0.75	0.01	0.41
Acetate, mM^2	1.31	1.11	0.79	0.80	0.07	< 0.0001	0.22	0.19
Propionate, mM	0.026 ^a	0.016 ^{b,c}	0.017 ^c	0.015 ^b	0.0001	0.004	0.0008	0.01
Butyrate, mM	0.033	0.019	0.020	0.015	0.004	0.09	0.04	0.35
β -hydroxybutyrate, m M^2	0.60	0.51	0.57	0.40	0.05	0.21	0.02	0.41

Table 6.2. Effects of intratracheal *M. haemolytica* (MH) challenge on arterial blood gas components and concentrations of energy metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers.

Lactate, mM^3	0.307	0.682	0.589	0.613	0.073	0.17	0.01	0.03
Glucose, m M^2	4.44	4.40	4.56	4.56	0.19	0.30	0.97	0.92

¹Disease × d interaction (P < 0.05). ²Diet × d interaction ($P \le 0.01$). ³Disease × d interaction (P < 0.01).

	Fed		Fast	ted		P-value			
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet × Disease	
Haptoglobin, mg/L	0.021	0.123	0.042	0.425	0.127	0.19	0.05	0.25	
Ammonia, m <i>M</i> ¹	0.065	0.089	0.095	0.090	0.009	0.12	0.35	0.14	
Urea, m <i>M</i>	4.33	4.50	3.60	4.79	0.53	0.67	0.19	0.33	
Alanine, μM^2	157	154	161	132	7.23	0.21	0.02	0.08	
Asparagine, µM	16.6	14.3	20.8	12.9	2.71	0.60	0.07	0.30	
Aspartic acid, μM	5.12	6.56	6.04	6.01	0.94	0.83	0.45	0.43	
Cysteine, μM	4.37	3.59	3.66	5.20	0.90	0.61	0.67	0.20	
Glutamine, μM^3	171	139	171	122	13.9	0.55	0.006	0.55	
Glutamic acid, $\mu M^{2,3}$	214	185	207	185	13.2	0.80	0.06	0.80	
Glycine, μM^3	251	203	223	185	14.8	0.11	0.006	0.73	
Histidine, μM^4	40.0	41.4	37.7	39.8	4.25	0.64	0.68	0.93	
Hydroxyproline, μM^3	19.3	15.3	21.2	13.4	1.30	0.98	0.0001	0.14	
Isoleucine, μM	108	108	110	90	8.08	0.27	0.21	0.21	

Table 6.3. Effects of intratracheal *M. haemolytica* (MH) challenge on arterial concentrations of nitrogenous metabolites in fed or fasted beef steers.

Leucine, μM	138	144	135	126	10.5	0.33	0.85	0.47
Lysine, µM	127	118	137	113	11.0	0.82	0.13	0.50
Methionine, μM^4	7.23	7.17	6.80	5.74	0.69	0.18	0.42	0.46
Ornithine, μ <i>M</i>	119	125	110	73.8	18.3	0.11	0.40	0.27
Phenylalanine, μM^3	43.2	47.9	41.4	43.6	2.84	0.27	0.22	0.65
Proline, μ <i>M</i>	64.6 ^a	63.3 ^b	64.5 ^a	51.6 ^b	2.70	0.03	0.01	0.03
Serine, μM^4	96.1	88.4	95.3	94.6	5.69	0.63	0.45	0.52
Threonine, μM^1	56.6	52.1	61.5	44.7	7.71	0.86	0.17	0.42
Tryptophan, μ <i>M</i>	30.5	29.8	32.7	26.8	2.78	0.87	0.22	0.35
Tyrosine, μM^4	34.5	33.3	36.3	29.8	4.19	0.83	0.35	0.52
Valine, µ <i>M</i>	258	253	250	215	18.9	0.21	0.27	0.40
Aromatic amino acids,	111	117	104	96.6	7.88	0.06	0.74	0.28
μM Branched amino acids,	502	523	483	424	41.1	0.15	0.64	0.33
μ <i>M</i> Gluconeogenic, μM ^{3,4}	949	823	920	765	42.8	0.31	0.002	0.72
Sulfur containing	12.3	11.4	10.2	9.83	0.98	0.07	0.51	0.80
Essential amino acids, μM	812	802	818	878	57.7	0.43	0.28	0.37

Non-essential amino	1115	968	1091	889	50.3	0.30	0.01	0.57
acids, $\mu M^{3,4}$ Total amino acids, μM	1965	1813	1949	1630	110	0.36	0.03	0.44

¹Disease × d interaction (P < 0.05). ²Diet × d interaction ($P \le 0.01$). ³Disease × d interaction ($P \le 0.01$). ⁴Diet × d interaction (P < 0.05).

	Fe	d	Fasted			P-value		
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet × Disease
Arterial blood flow, L/h	164	145	110	111	16.6	0.01	0.59	0.52
Portal blood flow, L/h	503	566	473	493	48.1	0.29	0.39	0.65
Hepatic blood flow, L/h	621	695	583	572	71.0	0.26	0.65	0.54
Oxygen consumption, mmol/h								
PDV	-131	-233	-103	-117	25.3	0.005	0.02	0.07
Liver	-215	-215	-133	-201	53.4	0.36	0.51	0.51
TST	-355	-459	-233	-291	59.7	0.02	0.17	0.69
HER								
Acetate, mmol/h								
PDV	196	135	124	129	38.3	0.13	0.27	0.21
Liver	97.6	46.6	51.4	38.5	87.9	0.57	0.51	0.69
TST^1	227	175	160	165	110	0.52	0.69	0.63
HER	0.165	0.041	0.043	0.413	0.242	0.57	0.57	0.26

Table 6.4. Effects of intratracheal *M. haemolytica* (MH) challenge on blood flow and energy metabolite flux across the PDV, liver and TST fed or fasted beef steers.

Propionate, mmol/h

PDV^1	77.2	64.7	29.5	37.8	12.9	0.0006	0.81	0.25
Liver ²	-69.7	-58.1	-16.5	-32.3	14.8	0.0008	0.81	0.19
TST ³	4.67	7.98	10.7	5.49	2.61	0.48	0.70	0.10
HER	-0.546	-0.656	-0.438	-0.666	0.110	0.45	0.14	0.39
Butyrate, mmol/h								
PDV	16.6	21.0	35.1	50.7	14.0	0.07	0.45	0.67
Liver	-14.8	-25.8	-27.9	-55.3	18.3	0.23	0.28	0.64
TST	0.02	-7.29	9.04	-1.81	8.88	0.21	031	0.99
HER ³	0.116	-0.425	0.637	-0.264	0.496	0.35	0.05	0.62
β -hydroxybutyrate,								
PDV	0.055	0.077	0.036	0.034	0.015	0.05	0.51	0.44
Liver	0.089	0.069	0.037	0.054	0.016	0.14	0.47	0.60
TST	0.151	0.126	0.095	0.089	0.02	0.03	0.44	0.64
HER	-0.153	-0.108	-0.090	-0.137	0.041	0.67	0.98	0.25

Lactate, mmol/h

PDV^2	65.9	94.1	63.4	43.5	22.2	0.22	0.84	0.26
Liver	-138	-157	-122	-91.8	34.9	0.06	0.79	0.49
TST ³	-85.4	-37.0	-19.8	-13.7	28.8	0.008	0.09	0.33
HER ³	1.38	0.30	0.16	0.45	0.20	0.001	0.05	0.15
Glucose, mmol/h								
PDV	-60.7	-20.1	-69.4	-43.5	15.9	0.83	0.73	0.89
Liver	270	172	102	33	103	0.08	0.33	0.86
TST	258	223	30.5	-46.5	211	0.04	0.54	0.78
HER	-0.153	-0.108	-0.090	-0.137	0.041	0.67	0.98	0.25

¹Diet × d interaction (P < 0.05). ²Diet × d interaction ($P \le 0.01$). ³Disease × d interaction (P < 0.05).

	Fe	d	Fast	ed		P-value		
Item	No MH	MH	No MH	MH	SEM	Diet	Disease	Diet × Disease
Haptoglobin								
PDV	-0.42	14.6	3.33	2.97	14.7	0.77	0.60	0.58
Liver	-4.91	-3.37	-5.78	-4.94	18.5	0.94	0.94	0.98
TST	-5.15	15.3	9.58	-8.47	31.0	0.87	0.96	0.51
Ammonia, mmol/h								
PDV	7.19	8.17	3.14	7.78	3.24	0.47	0.37	0.55
Liver	-10.4	-9.73	-3.05	-6.42	7.58	0.44	0.85	0.76
TST	-1.91	-2.27	-1.58	0.67	3.22	0.55	0.72	0.63
HER	0.251	0.246	0.246	0.197	0.098	0.78	0.78	0.82
Urea N, mmol/h								
PDV	-168	-118	-114	-265	103	0.77	0.97	0.71
Liver	284	496	368	402	208	0.80	0.61	0.95
TST	318	264	111	269	130	0.46	0.88	0.60

Table 6.5. Effects of intratracheal *M. haemolytica* (MH) challenge on nitrogenous metabolite flux across the PDV, liver and TST in fed or fasted beef steers.

HER ¹	0.053	0.016	0.029	0.004	0.087	0.81	0.69	0.94
Alanine, mmol/h								
PDV	22.1 ^a	15.3 ^b	10.3 ^c	16.7 ^b	2.99	0.08	0.95	0.02
Liver	-11.9	-15.6	-12.4	-19.2	5.78	0.71	0.34	0.77
TST	9.84	0.20	-2.05	-2.34	3.81	0.05	0.17	0.20
HER	0.109	0.157	0.162	0.289	0.074	0.20	0.23	0.58
Asparagine, mmol/h								
PDV	3.97	2.84	4.10	4.20	1.12	0.49	0.63	0.57
Liver	-0.65	-1.31	-7.11	-3.03	1.69	0.01	0.29	0.15
TST	3.84	1.34	-3.04	1.44	1.56	0.03	0.51	0.03
HER	0.126	0.262	2.41	0.39	0.82	0.14	0.25	0.19
Aspartic acid, mmol/h								
PDV	2.46	1.92	2.60	1.80	0.53	0.98	0.19	0.79
Liver	-0.82	-0.52	-1.76	-2.31	0.77	0.06	0.85	0.55
TST	1.81	1.30	0.85	-0.13	0.51	0.01	0.12	0.62
HER	0.26	0.45	0.48	1.05	0.27	0.12	0.15	0.47

Cysteine, mmol/h

PDV	-0.989	0.242	-0.474	-0.395	0.927	0.94	0.47	0.53
Liver	3.27	3.46	2.11	2.11	0.94	0.18	0.92	0.91
TST	2.69	3.89	1.64	1.87	0.98	0.12	0.46	0.61
HER	-0.497	-0.453	-0.540	-0.409	0.111	0.99	0.41	0.68
Glutamine, mmol/h								
PDV	-27.3	-8.88	-6.80	-3.06	13.5	0.33	0.41	0.58
Liver	60.3	30.0	13.3	2.31	14.5	0.01	0.14	0.48
TST	22.4	8.52	8.95	1.51	12.2	0.40	0.38	0.74
HER	-0.305	-0.199	-0.028	0.030	0.093	0.008	0.36	0.79
Glutamic acid, mmol/h								
PDV	12.6	4.66	12.2	-1.58	14.6	0.81	0.45	0.83
Liver	22.7	-5.89	-22.7	-25.8	13.4	0.01	0.21	0.31
TST	30.1	-5.06	-10.5	-25.8	11.8	0.02	0.08	0.66
HER	-0.104	1.67	0.40	0.38	0.57	0.46	0.11	0.10
Glycine, mmol/h								

PDV	13.8	10.1	19.3	13.2	4.99	0.37	0.30	0.79
Liver	-7.60	-23.4	-10.2	-7.85	9.00	0.45	0.43	0.29
TST	7.63	-15.0	7.55	7.44	6.76	0.09	0.08	0.08
HER	0.074	0.308	0.144	0.097	0.101	0.45	0.32	0.14
Histidine, mmol/h								
PDV	-2.23	1.09	3.82	2.79	2.88	0.16	0.67	0.43
Liver	-4.97	-10.1	-9.81	-15.0	3.17	0.12	0.10	0.99
TST	-8.13	-9.53	-6.60	-10.6	3.52	0.95	0.42	0.69
HER	0.485	1.75	1.34	1.90	0.64	0.43	0.16	0.58
Hydroxyproline,								
mmol/h								
PDV	0.80	1.44	1.45	0.92	1.06	0.95	0.95	0.57
Liver	1.24	-0.22	-1.97	-1.64	-1.09	0.03	0.56	0.40
TST	1.41	0.04	-0.46	-0.50	0.98	0.22	0.43	0.45
HER	0.307	0.104	0.221	0.301	0.249	0.81	0.80	0.56
T 1 T 14								

Isoleucine, mmol/h

PDV	11.4	4.34	7.19	9.23	2.65	0.90	0.31	0.07
Liver	-5.24	-3.95	-7.45	-9.86	5.22	0.42	0.91	0.71
TST	7.20	1.19	-0.25	1.20	5.64	0.43	0.67	0.49
HER	0.100	0.105	0.172	0.228	0.082	0.25	0.71	0.76
Leucine, mmol/h								
PDV	9.55	7.94	9.08	13.5	4.39	0.55	0.74	0.48
Liver	-1.41	-3.51	-6.12	-10.4	6.99	0.39	0.63	0.86
TST	8.76	1.09	2.88	5.51	9.94	0.93	0.70	0.59
HER	0.072	0.082	0.114	0.154	0.078	0.44	0.73	0.83
Lysine, mmol/h								
PDV	3.12	17.2	14.8	12.8	5.99	0.52	0.29	0.16
Liver	-2.23	-23.8	-19.7	-20.1	9.94	0.48	0.25	0.27
TST	2.25	-3.74	-6.25	-5.97	10.2	0.58	0.77	0.75
HER	0.177	0.994	0.542	0.487	0.325	0.88	0.28	0.21
Methionine, mmol/h								
PDV	1.64	1.47	1.67	1.31	0.31	0.81	0.39	0.75

Liver	-0.385	-0.402	-0.952	-0.870	0.564	0.34	0.95	0.92
TST	1.35	0.91	0.78	0.43	0.44	0.22	0.36	0.91
HER	0.127	0.109	0.270	-0.401	0.156	0.15	0.70	0.62
Ornithine, mmol/h								
PDV ¹	-5.04	-4.81	4.91	8.57	7.59	0.13	0.79	0.82
Liver	10.3 ^a	-16.1 ^b	-9.90 ^c	-9.85 ^c	7.10	0.29	0.05	0.05
TST	1.80	-23.0	-5.22	-0.40	9.82	0.41	0.29	0.12
HER	-0.095	0.781	0.295	0.697	0.316	0.62	0.04	0.45
Phenylalanine, mmol/h								
PDV	5.29	5.11	5.12	4.52	1.52	0.79	0.79	0.88
Liver ¹	-2.46	-3.82	-5.13	-8.12	2.30	0.11	0.32	0.70
TST	3.20	0.31	0.06	-3.00	2.02	0.10	0.13	0.96
HER ¹	0.103	0.148	0.271	0.370	0.090	0.04	0.44	0.76
Proline, mmol/h								
PDV	4.89	2.65	4.43	6.00	1.28	0.25	0.78	0.13
Liver	-1.68	-0.86	-3.93	-4.64	2.53	0.21	0.98	0.74

TST	3.71	0.53	0.60	2.18	2.28	0.73	0.71	0.27
HER	0.047	0.045	0.114	0.179	0.065	0.11	0.61	0.59
Serine, mmol/h								
PDV	10.4	10.2	13.2	12.1	4.66	0.60	0.88	0.92
Liver	-1.17	-8.26	-17.5	-16.3	5.08	0.01	0.54	0.40
TST	5.75	3.06	-3.79	-3.27	5.30	0.34	0.41	0.36
HER	0.077	0.249	0.398	0.258	0.099	0.09	0.86	0.11
Threonine, mmol/h								
PDV	-0.18	4.08	5.39	6.10	6.21	0.53	0.68	0.77
Liver	6.62	-6.64	-9.39	-12.0	5.86	0.03	0.29	0.55
TST	4.31	-3.56	-3.09	-4.48	4.48	0.40	0.34	0.53
HER	0.0007	0.331	0.483	0.863	0.167	0.003	0.03	0.87
Tryptophan, mmol/h								
PDV	-0.94	1.70	1.60	1.67	1.18	0.26	0.23	0.25
Liver	0.32	-2.66	-3.57	-4.86	1.47	0.03	0.13	0.54
TST	-0.753	-1.20	-2.15	-2.59	1.78	0.41	0.79	0.99

HER	0.021	0.196	0.286	0.451	0.104	0.01	0.09	0.95
Tyrosine, mmol/h								
PDV	2.50	4.01	2.94	4.08	1.86	0.88	0.46	0.91
Liver	-1.20	-7.41	-6.10	-8.32	2.16	0.16	0.04	0.33
TST	0.95	-2.92	-2.82	3.77	2.07	0.25	0.23	0.46
HER	0.068	0.413	0.536	0.717	0.122	0.002	0.03	0.48
Valine, mmol/h								
PDV	12.2	4.64	6.17	18.6	7.24	0.57	0.72	0.15
Liver	-16.2	-15.0	-12.0	-11.2	15.6	0.77	0.93	0.97
TST	-6.00	-12.3	-6.8	10.7	17.1	0.75	0.98	0.27
HER	0.140	0.133	0.185	0.121	0.102	0.85	0.70	0.76
Aromatic amino acids,								
PDV	1.32	3.74	5.59	7.95	3.73	0.35	0.51	0.99
Liver	2.57	-9.65	-6.86	-14.7	3.98	0.06	0.01	0.57
TST	3.23	-8.02	-1.37	-6.74	4.16	0.76	0.05	0.53
HER^1	-0.023	0.150	0.258	0.555	0.120	0.005	0.04	0.59

Branched amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	28.0	6.97	22.0	39.2	19.5	0.49	0.91	0.32
Liver	-21.0	-25.7	-25.4	-41.6	24.3	0.66	0.65	0.80
TST	11.5	-27.3	-3.01	-4.96	36.9	0.80	0.66	0.51
HER	0.109	0.122	0.143	0.167	0.08	0.62	0.81	0.94
Gluconeogenic amino acids_mmol/h								
PDV	27.1	35.6	54.8	44.5	33.5	0.56	0.97	0.77
Liver	83.1	-25.7	-61.5	-83.5	33.6	0.003	0.04	0.18
TST	105	10.7	-20.7	-34.2	-27.6	27.5	0.11	0.02
HER	-0.071	0.102	0.147	0.212	0.062	0.009	0.05	0.36
Sulfur containing								
PDV	-0.14	1.38	1.05	5.88	2.89	0.03	0.25	0.54
Liver	2.43	3.02	1.08	-4.96	3.26	0.14	0.38	0.29
TST	3.50	4.28	2.26	2.43	1.46	0.29	0.74	0.83
HER	-0.138	-0.189	-0.100	0.687	0.345	0.17	0.26	0.20

Essential amino acids, mmol/h

PDV	38.9	50.7	58.4	71.2	19.1	0.28	0.50	0.97
Liver	-26.9	-66.4	-75.6	-96.3	38.0	0.28	0.41	0.79
TST	26.5	-23.3	-21.9	-7.82	43.0	0.69	0.65	0.44
HER	0.070	0.179	0.242	0.262	0.080	0.11	0.41	0.57
Non-essential amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	31.5	50.5	67.8	54.1	31.3	0.50	0.92	0.58
Liver	88.7	-36.8	-72.2	-90.8	36.5	0.003	0.04	0.12
TST	91.1	14.7	-3.55	-24.9	29.1	0.06	0.02	0.14
HER	-0.068	0.110	0.155	0.204	0.058	0.008	0.05	0.26
Total amino acids, mmol/h								
PDV	64.4	101	131	127	47.2	0.31	0.70	0.65
Liver	59.8	-107	-156	-195	69.4	0.02	0.12	0.33
TST	105	-38.7	-28.6	-35.1	108	0.32	0.26	0.30
HER	-0.024	0.138	0.186	0.231	0.060	0.01	0.08	0.31

¹Diet × d interaction ($P \le 0.05$).

Figure legends

Figure 6.1. Changes in *M. haemolytica* whole cell (A; disease, P < 0.0001, SEM = 0.10; disease*d, P < 0.0001, SEM 0.30) and *M. haemolytica* leukotoxin (B; disease, P = 0.0003, SEM = 0.031; disease*d, P < 0.0001; SEM 0.074) serum antibody concentrations in fed or fasted beef steers following a *M. haemolytica* challenge. ^aWithin d, means with a superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 6.2. Effect of *M. haemolytica* challenge on rectal temperature during the first 7 d post challenge in fed or fasted beef steers (P = 0.0006; SEM = 0.10; disease*d, P < 0.0001, SEM = 0.031). ^aWithin d, means with different superscript letters are different (P = 0.07) ^bWithin , means with different superscript letters are different (P = 0.07) Figure 6.3. Effect of *M. haemolytica* challenge on DMI in fed or fasted beef steers during a 14 d period (diet*w, P = 0.21, SEM = 0.61; disease*w, P = 0.27 SEM = 0.61 ; diet*disease*w P = 0.01; SEM = 0.86). ^aWithin w, means with a superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 6.4. Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of acetate (A; diet*d, P = <0.0001; disease*d, P = 0.67, SEM = 0.09), β -hydroxybutyrate (B; diet*d, P = 0.01; disease*d, P = 0.24, SEM = 0.07), and glucose (C; diet*d, P = 00.03; disease*d, P = 0.89, SEM = 0.40) in fed or fasted beef steers following a *M. haemolytica* challenge. ^aWithin d, means with superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 6.5. Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of alanine (A; diet*d, P = 0.01; disease*d, P = 0.60, SEM = 9.11), glutamic acid (b; diet*d, P = 0.0004; disease*d, P = 0.0001, SEM = 16.3), histidine (C; diet*d, P = 0.02; disease*d, P = 0.55, SEM = 5.68), methionine (D; diet*d, P = 0.02; disease*d, P = 0.31, SEM = 1.01), Serine, (E; diet*d, P = 0.05; disease*d, P = 0.16, SEM = 7.00), tyrosine (F; diet*d, P = 0.03; disease*d, P = 0.24, SEM = 5.43), glucogenic AA (G; diet*d, P = 0.02; disease*d, P = 0.03, SEM = 51.1), and NEAA (H; diet*d, P = 0.02; disease*2, P = 0.002, SEM = 64.1) in fed or fasted beef steers following a *M. haemolytica* challenge. ^aWithin d, means with superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).

Figure 6.6. Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of lactate (A; disease*d, P = <0.001; day*d, P = 0.18, SEM = 0.08) in response to a *M. haemolytica* challenge in fed or fasted beef steers. ^aWithin d, means with superscript letters are different (P < 0.05). Figure 6.7. Changes in arterial plasma concentrations of glutamine (A; disease*d, P = <0.001; diet*d, P = 0.14, SEM = 16.4), glutamic acid (b; disease*d, P = 0.0004; diet*d, P = 0.007, SEM = 16.3), glycine (C; disease*d, P = 0.0002; diet*d, P = 0.16, SEM = 21.3), hydroxyproline (D; disease*d, P = 0.001; diet*d, P = 0.25, SEM = 1.25), phenylalanine, (E; disease*d, P = 0.001; diet*d, P = 0.12, SEM = 3.45), threonine (F; disease*d, P = 0.02, SEM = 51.1), and NEAA (H; disease*d, P = 0.003; diet*d, P = 0.003; diet*d, P = 0.002, SEM = 64.1) in response to a *M. haemolytica* challenge in fed or fasted beef steers. ^aWithin d, means with superscript letters are different (P < 0.05).



Figure 6.1



Figure 6.2



Week relative to M. haemolytica challenge





Figure 6.4



Figure 6.5


Figure 6.6



Figure 6.7

VITA

Luis Octavio Burciaga-Robles

Candidate for the Degree of

Philosophy Doctor

Dissertation: TYPE FULL TITLE HERE IN ALL CAPS

Major Field: Animal Nutrition

Biographical:

Born in Chihuahua, Chihuahua mexico on April 7, 1977. Son of Jesus Rogelio Burciaga Barrios and Maria Graciela Robles Villa; Brother of Jesus Humberto Personal Data: Education: Master in Science Major in Animal Production. Universidad Autonoma de Chihuahua, Mexico, December 2002. Medico Veterinario Zootecnista. Universidad Autonoma de Ciudad Juarez, Mexico, December 2000. Title of Study: EFFECTS OF BOVINE RESPIRATORY DISEASE ON IMMUNE RESPONSE, ANIMAL PERFORMANCE, NITROGEN BALANCE, AND BLOOD AND NUTRIENT FLUX ACROSS TOTAL SPLANCHNIC TISSUES IN BEEF STEERS

Pages in Study: 244

Candidate for the Degree of Philosophy Doctor

Major Field: Animal Nutrition

Scope and Method of Study:

Scope and Method of Study: Objectives were to evaluate the effects of bovine respiratory disease (**BRD**) on immune response, cattle performance, carcass characteristics, visceral organ mass, apparent nutrient digestibility, nutrient retention, and blood flow and net flux of nutrients across the portal-drained viscera (**PDV**) and liver. Steers were challenged with bovine viral diarrhea virus (**BVDV**) and/or *Mannheimia haemolytica* (**MH**). Findings and Conclusions: Steers challenged with BVDV and/or MH showed alterations in the immune system that were ultimately reflected in decreased performance and nitrogen balance. In addition, plasma amino acid concentrations were decreased and liver removal increased suggesting enhanced turnover of endogenously released amino acids. These changes in amino acid metabolism induced by BRD suggest that amino acid requirements are different for cattle undergoing an acute immune challenge and can remain increased even 14 days after the immune challenge occurs even though clinical or physiological manifestations of disease are no longer detectable.

ADVISER'S APPROVAL: Dr. Clint R. Krehbiel